

EFFECTS OF CHEMOTHERAPY-INDUCED OVARIAN FAILURE ON BONE AND LIPID METABOLISM IN PREMENOPAUSAL BREAST CANCER PATIENTS

Impact of adjuvant clodronate and tamoxifen

Leena Vehmanen

Department of Oncology

University of Helsinki

Finland

Academic Dissertation

To be publicly discussed, with the permission of the Medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki, in the Auditorium of the Department of Oncology, Helsinki University Hospital, Haartmaninkatu 4, on June 17th, 2005, at 12 o'clock noon.

Helsinki 2005

Supervised by:

Docent Tiina Saarto M.D. Department of Oncology University of Helsinki

Professor Inkeri Elomaa M.D. Department of Oncology University of Helsinki

Reviewed by:

Docent Arja Jukkola-Vuorinen M.D. Department of Oncology University of Oulu

Docent Kalevi Laitinen M.D. Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology Helsinki University Central Hospital

Opponent:

Dr Eugene McCloskey M.D. Senior Lecturer in Metabolic Bone Diseases Academic Unit of Bone Metabolism University of Sheffield Sheffield, UK

> ISBN 952-91-8799-8 (nid.) ISBN 952-10-2498-4 (PDF) Helsinki 2005 Yliopistopaino

CONTENTS

1. LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	1
2. ABBREVIATIONS	2
3. ABSTRACT	4
4. INTRODUCTION	6
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	8
5. ADJUVANT TREATMENT OF BREAST CANCER	8
5.1. Adjuvant chemotherapy of breast cancer	9
5.1.1 General aspects5.1.2 Different adjuvant chemotherapy regimens	9 10
5.2. Adjuvant endocrine therapy of breast cancer	15
 5.2.1 General aspects	15 16 16 19 21 24
6. LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF ADJUVANT TREATMENTS ON BONE METABOLISM	26
6.1 Bone structure and metabolism	26
6.2 Methods of examining bone metabolism	27
6.2.1 Bone mineral density (BMD)6.2.2 Biochemical markers of bone turnover6.2.2.1 PINP and ICTP as markers of bone turnover	27 28 29
6.3 Chemotherapy and bone metabolism	30
6.4 Endocrine therapy and bone metabolism	31
6.5 Osteoporosis	34
6.5.1 Treatment of osteoporosis – general6.5.2 Treatment of osteoporosis in women with a history of breast cancer	35 37
7. BISPHOSPHONATE TREATMENT IN BREAST CANCER	39
7.1 Bone metastasis – general	39
7.2 Mechanism of action of the bisphosphonates	40
7.3 Bisphosphonate treatment in metastatic breast cancer	42
7.4 Adjuvant bisphosphonate treatment in breast cancer	43
7.4.1 Effect on survival	43

8. LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF ADJUVANT TREATMENTS ON LIPID METABOLISM	47
8.1 Lipid metabolism and atherosclerosis	47
8.2 Estrogen and lipid metabolism	48
8.3 Adjuvant chemotherapy and serum lipids	49
8.4 Adjuvant endocrine therapy and serum lipids	50
9. AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY	53
10. PATIENTS AND METHODS (I-IV)	54
10.1 Patients	54
10.2 Methods	55
 10.2.1 Clinical investigation and menopausal status 10.2.2 Dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) 10.2.3 Radioimmunoassays for bone markers PINP and ICTP 10.2.4 Assays of serum lipid levels 10.2.5 Statistical methods 	55 56 56 56 57
11. RESULTS	59
11.1 Chemotherapy, clodronate and tamoxifen treatment: Effects on bone miner density (I, II, III)	ral 59
 11.1.1 Effect of chemotherapy on bone mineral density (I, II, III) 11.1.2 Effect of clodronate on bone mineral density (I, II) 11.1.2.1 Effect of peroral long-term clodronate on bone mineral density (I) 11.1.2.2 Effect of intravenous short-term clodronate on bone mineral densit (II) 11.1.2.3 Effect of short-term intravenous clodronate on bone markers PINI 	59 60 60 ity 61 P
and ICTP (II)	62
11.2 Chemotherapy and tamoxifen treatment: Effects on serum lipids (IV)	64
11.2.1 Effect of chemotherapy on serum lipids (IV) 11.2.2 Effect of tamoxifen on serum lipids (IV)	64 66
12. DISCUSSION	69
12.1 Adjuvant chemotherapy and bone mineral density	69
12.2 Effect of clodronate on bone loss induced by adjuvant chemotherapy	70
12.3 Effect of intravenous clodronate on bone markers PINP and ICTP	72
12.4 Effect of tamoxifen after adjuvant chemotherapy on bone mineral density.	73
12.5 Adjuvant chemotherapy and serum lipids	75
12.6 Effect of tamoxifen after adjuvant chemotherapy on serum lipids	76
13. CONCLUSIONS	78
14. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	79
15. REFERENCES	81

1. LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which are referred in the text by their Roman numerals (I-IV):

- I. Vehmanen L, Saarto T, Elomaa I, Mäkelä P, Välimäki M, Blomqvist C. Long-term impact of chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure on bone mineral density (BMD) in premenopausal breast cancer patients. The effect of adjuvant clodronate treatment. Eur J Cancer 37:2373-8, 2001
- II. Vehmanen L, Saarto T, Risteli J, Risteli L, Blomqvist C, Elomaa I. Short-term intermittent intravenous clodronate in the prevention of bone loss related to chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure. Breast Cancer Res Treat 87:181-8, 2004
- III. Vehmanen L, Elomaa I, Blomqvist C, Saarto T. Tamoxifen treatment after adjuvant chemotherapy has opposite effects on bone mineral density in premenopausal patients depending on menstrual status: Tamoxifen causes bone loss in patients who continue to menstruate but reduces bone loss in those with amenorrhea. (submitted)
- IV. Vehmanen L, Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Taskinen MR, Elomaa I. Tamoxifen treatment reverses the adverse effects of chemotherapyinduced ovarian failure on serum lipids. Br J Cancer 91:476-81, 2004

2. ABBREVIATIONS

А	doxorubicin (Adriamycin®)
AC	doxorubicin –cyclophosphamide
AF1	activation domain 1
AF2	activation domain 2
AFOS	alkaline phosphatase
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
AVCF	doxorubicin -vincristine-cyclophospamide-5-fluorouracil
BMD	bone mineral density
CAF, FAC	cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, 5-fluorouracil
CEF, FEC	cyclophosphamide, epirubicin, 5-fluorouracil
CHD	coronary heart disease
CI	confidence interval
CMF	cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, 5-fluorouracil
CMFp	cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, 5-fluorouracil, prednisone
CRP	C-reactive protein
СТХ	cross-linked carboxytelopeptide of type I collagen
DCIS	ductal carcinoma in situ
DFS	disease-free survival
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DXA	dual X-ray absorptiometry
ER	estrogen receptor
FSH	follicle stimulating hormone
G1	first growth phase of the replicative cycle
HDL	high-density lipoprotein
HER-2-neu	human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
HRT	hormone replacement therapy
ICTP	cross-linked carboxy-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen
i.v.	intravenous
LDL	low-density lipoprotein
LH	luteinizing hormone
Lp(a)	lipoprotein a
MPP	matrix metalloproteinase

NTX	cross-linked aminotelopeptide of type I collagen
OS	overall survival
PINP	aminoterminal propeptide of type I procollagen
PR	progesterone receptor
PST	primary/preoperative systemic therapy
РТН	parathyroid hormone
PTHrP	parathyroid hormone- related peptide
RR	response rate
SERM	selective estrogen receptor modulator
SD	standard deviation
Т	docetaxel (Taxotere®)
TAC	docetaxel, doxorubicin, cyclophosphamide
TNM	primary tumor (T), regional lymph nodes (N), metastasis (M)
V.	versus

3. ABSTRACT

Adjuvant cytotoxic chemotherapy causes ovarian failure and amenorrhea in most premenopausal women with early breast cancer. This early menopause has profound effects on bone and lipid metabolism. The impact of clodronate and tamoxifen treatment on bone mineral density (BMD) and serum lipids in premenopausal breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy was studied here.

Two separate populations of premenopausal patients with early breast cancer were studied. The first population comprised 148 patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy and randomized to oral clodronate for three years or controls. The second population included 159 patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy. After the chemotherapy, adjuvant five-year tamoxifen was started in hormone receptor-positive patients. In addition, the first 48 patients were randomly allocated to receive intermittent intravenous clodronate treatment or no further therapy.

We examined the long-term effects of adjuvant peroral clodronate treatment as well as the effect of short-term intravenous adjuvant clodronate treatment in the prevention of bone loss related to chemotherapy-induced premature menopause. The impact of adjuvant tamoxifen treatment on BMD after adjuvant chemotherapy was also studied. In addition, we examined whether tamoxifen treatment could reverse the adverse effects of chemotherapy on serum lipid levels.

Adjuvant chemotherapy caused ovarian dysfunction and amenorrhea in the majority of the patients. Marked bone loss occured in women who developed chemotherapyinduced ovarian failure and early menopause, while those who continued to menstruate despite the chemotherapy preserved their baseline BMD levels. Three-year oral clodronate treatment significantly reduced bone loss associated with ovarian failure. Four-month intermittent intravenous clodronate treatment, on the other hand, did not prevent the rapid bone loss associated with chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure.

Tamoxifen treatment after adjuvant chemotherapy had opposite effects on BMD depending on menstrual status. Tamoxifen caused bone loss in patients who continued

to menstruate after adjuvant chemotherapy. Conversely, tamoxifen decreased bone loss in those women who developed chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea.

Changes in total and low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol during the chemotherapy correlated significantly with menstrual function. Only those patients who developed signs of ovarian failure had marked elevations in serum total and LDL cholesterol, while no significant changes occurred in those who preserved regular menstruation. Adjuvant tamoxifen therapy reversed the adverse effects of chemotherapy on total and LDL cholesterol and lowered their serum levels even below the baseline. The serum high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol levels, however, remained unchanged after chemotherapy followed by tamoxifen.

4. INTRODUCTION

Breast cancer is the most common malignancy in women of Western countries. In Finland, 3774 new cases were diagnosed in 2002. Although the incidence of breast cancer is increasing, the mortality figures are not. Today around 85 percent of Finnish breast cancer patients survive five years after diagnosis (1).

It is important to detect breast cancer as early as possible because the stage of the disease and the size of the tumor are the strongest prognostic factors for survival (2). Early detection programs through mass screening with mammography have been introduced in many countries. While some controversy exists about the survival benefits of mass mammography screening (3, 4), the effect of adjuvant therapies on breast cancer survival is well documented. Adjuvant therapy is systemic treatment given to kill any cancer cells that may have spread despite local therapy. Chemotherapy (or: cytotoxic therapy) and endocrine therapy (or: hormonal therapy) are used as adjuvant treatments to reduce breast cancer recurrence.

Postoperative radiotherapy has long been known to reduce the local relapse rates (5) and in recent trials utilizing modern radiotherapy techniques survival rates have also been shown to improve significantly (6, 7). Adjuvant polychemotherapy reduces mortality by 27% in women less than 50 years old and by 11% in those aged 50-69 years (8). Similarly, adjuvant endocrine therapy with the antiestrogen tamoxifen for five years reduces the risk of death by 28% (9).

Breast cancer is primarily a disease of older women; only approximately 25% of incident cases are women younger than 50 years (10). The reproductive health effects of breast cancer treatments specifically affect younger women as adjuvant chemotherapy often causes ovarian failure and amenorrhea leading to early menopause (11, 12). Menopause causes changes in serum lipids that are explained by the deficiency of estrogens: serum total and LDL cholesterol and triglyceride levels increase and HDL cholesterol levels decrease (13-17). Similarly, early chemotherapy-induced menopause leads to adverse and possibly atherogenic changes in serum lipids of breast cancer patients (18). Tamoxifen has an estrogen-like effect on serum lipids decreasing the levels of total and LDL cholesterol (19-22). Chemotherapy followed

by tamoxifen is an established adjuvant treatment in hormone receptor positive breast cancer. So far, no studies are available on the effects of adjuvant chemoendocrine therapy on serum lipid levels.

The chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure has adverse effects on bone metabolism as it causes rapid bone loss (11, 23-26). Bisphosphonates prevent bone loss in patients with established osteoporosis (27-32). In women with advanced breast cancer and clinically evident bone metastases, the use of bisphosphonates reduces the risk of skeletal complications (33). Clodronate, a bisphosphonate available both as an oral and intravenous remedy, has been shown to reduce the rapid bone loss related to chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea (26). The optimal duration and route (oral or intravenous) of adjuvant clodronate treatment is not known. Although tamoxifen prevents bone loss and increases BMD in postmenopausal women (34-38), it may induce bone loss in young, premenopausal patients (38). The effects of tamoxifen treatment on BMD after a period of adjuvant chemotherapy have not been studied before.

Today, more and more women survive breast cancer. While maximal long-term efficacy remains the mainstay of all adjuvant treatments, there is growing concern about the long-term safety and tolerability of these treatments as well. Chemotherapy-induced early menopause leads to adverse effects in serum lipid profile and causes accelerated bone loss. Consequently, many breast cancer survivors may have an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease and osteoporosis. This thesis focuses on the long-term sequelae of adjuvant treatments on lipid and bone metabolism in premenopausal patients with early breast cancer.

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

5. ADJUVANT TREATMENT OF BREAST CANCER

In women with early breast cancer, the disease is, by definition, restricted to the breast and, in node-positive cases to the local lymph nodes. Although all detectable cancer tissue is removed surgically, undetected micrometastatic deposits of the disease may remain and subsequently develop into clinically evident metastatic disease. Adjuvant cytotoxic and endocrine therapies significantly reduce the risk of recurrence and improve survival in women with early-stage, primary breast cancer (39, 8, 9).

Today, adjuvant therapy is recommended for most breast cancer patients with the possible exception of women with a minimal risk for cancer recurrence (40). The most relevant factor for the estimation of risk of recurrence is the nodal status (41). The College of American Pathologists includes the TNM (primary tumor (T), regional lymph nodes (N), metastasis (M)) staging information, hormone receptor status of the tumor, histologic grade, histologic type and mitotic figure counts as factors proven to be of prognostic importance and useful in clinical patient management (42). Other, to date less extensively studied prognostic factors, include HER-2-neu (human epidermal growth factor receptor), proliferation markers and lymphatic and vascular channel invasion (42). Young age (< 35 years) is considered as an independent adverse prognostic factor (43).

Adjuvant treatments are recommended in the presence of unfavorable prognostic factors. The selection of a suitable adjuvant therapy is based primarily on the assessment of endocrine-responsiveness according to the presence of estrogen (ER) and progesterone receptors (PR) in the primary tumor (40). Patients with endocrine-nonresponsive disease (absence of detectable steroid hormone receptors) are treated with adjuvant chemotherapy alone as such patients do not benefit from endocrine therapy. Patients with endocrine-responsive tumors (presence of detectable steroid hormone receptors), on the other hand, are offered either endocrine therapy alone or a combination of chemotherapy and endocrine therapy.

5.1. Adjuvant chemotherapy of breast cancer

5.1.1 General aspects

The large meta-analysis conducted by the Early Breast Cancer Trialists's Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) involved about 18 000 women in 47 trials of polychemotherapy versus no chemotherapy. According to this meta-analysis, adjuvant polychemotherapy produced substantial and highly significant reductions in the risk of both breast cancer recurrence and death. The risk reductions were age-specific. In women aged less than 50 years at randomization the proportional reduction in the risk of recurrence was 35% and in those aged 50-69 years 20 %. Only a few women aged 70 or over were studied. For mortality, the reductions were also significant both in women aged less than 50 years (27%) and in those aged 50-69 (11%). The proportional reductions in risk of death were similar for women with node-negative and node-positive disease. Applying the proportional mortality reduction observed in women aged under 50 years at randomisation would typically change a 10-year survival of 71% for those with node-negative disease to 78% (an absolute benefit of 7%), and of 42% for those with node-positive disease to 53% (an absolute benefit of 11%). For women aged 50-69 years, adjuvant polychemotherapy would translate into smaller absolute benefits, changing a 10-year survival of 67% for those with nodenegative disease to 69% (an absolute benefit of 2%) and of 46% for those with nodepositive disease to 49% (an absolute gain of 3%) (8).

The adjuvant chemotherapy should be started no later than a few months after the breast cancer surgery. If both systemic chemotherapy and tamoxifen are given, the sequential administration of tamoxifen after chemotherapy is superior to concurrent use of these modalities. A recent trial compared CAF (cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin and 5-fluorouracil) for six cycles followed by tamoxifen for five years to CAF administered concurrently with tamoxifen. The disease-free survival (DFS) was significantly better after sequential treatment as compared to concurrent treatment. These results are consistent with the hypothesis that tamoxifen may antagonize some chemotherapeutic agents and support the practice standard of starting adjuvant tamoxifen when chemotherapy is completed (44).

The optimal duration of adjuvant chemotherapy has been studied in a few trials. Three cycles of FEC (5-fluorouracil, epirubicin, cyclophosphamide) has been shown to be inferior to six cycles (45). Four courses of AC (doxorubicin, cyclophosphamide) have been shown to be equivalent to six cycles of classical CMF (46). Continuing adjuvant CMF beyond the standard treatment of six cycles did not improve survival (47). Four to six cycles of adjuvant chemotherapy is considered adequate according to international consensus guidelines (40, 48).

The question of dose intensity remains controversial in the adjuvant chemotherapy of breast cancer. Lower than standard doses have been shown to result in an inferior outcome (45, 49). On the other hand, intensifying and increasing the total dose of cyclophosphamide in AC adjuvant treatment did not demonstrate any survival benefit (50). Adjuvant high-dose therapy with autologous bone marrow support does not seem to offer survival benefit as compared to conventional treatment (51-52). However, increasing dose density (administration of drugs with a shortened intertreatment interval) may improve survival (53).

Some primary breast cancers are diagnosed as locally advanced (e.g. inflammatory cancer or involving the skin, chest wall or clavicular nodes). Primary or preoperative systemic therapy (PST) refers to the first postdiagnosis systemic treatment and is considered the standard of care for initially nonoperable, locally advanced breast cancer. For operable but large breast cancer, PST provides an additional opportunity for breast-conserving surgery. PST offers the same survival benefits, as does conventional postoperative adjuvant therapy (54).

5.1.2 Different adjuvant chemotherapy regimens

As adjuvant therapy, combination chemotherapy regimens (polychemotherapy) are superior to single-agent chemotherapies (39). The classical CMF (cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, 5-fluorouracil) treatment was introduced by Bonadonna in the mid 1970's and became a standard adjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer (55). The Bonadonna CMF treatment consisted of cyclophosphamide 100 mg/m² orally from day 1 to 14, methotrexate 40 mg/m² intravenously on days 1 and 8 and 5-fluorouracil 600 mg/m² intravenously on days 1 and 8. The long-term results of adjuvant CMF

therapy confirmed the preliminary observations of the effectiveness of the treatment in women with node-positive breast cancer. After nearly 30 years of follow-up, the patients given adjuvant CMF chemotherapy still had significantly better rates of relapse-free survival and overall survival (OS) than the controls (56).

Anthracyclines like doxorubicin and epirubicin are among the most active drugs in metastatic breast cancer with response rates (RRs) of approximately 30% to 50% (57-58). Anthracycline-combinations yield significantly more objective responses in patients with metastatic breast cancer than the classical CMF (59). A few randomized studies have demonstrated the superiority of an anthracycline-containing combination over CMF, also in the adjuvant setting. Levine et al compared an intensive CEF (cyclophosphamide, epirubicin, 5-fluorouracil) adjuvant chemotherapy regimen to classical CMF in 710 node-positive breast cancer patients. The five-year DFS rates for the CEF and CMF groups were 63% and 53%. The five-year OS rates were 77% and 70%, respectively (60). In the study by Misset et al, 249 node-positive breast cancer patients were randomized to receive 12 monthly cycles of either AVCF (doxorubicin, vincristine, cyclophosphamide and fluorouracil) or CMF. With a median follow-up time of 16 years, the survival rates were significantly higher in the AVCF versus (v.) CMF arm: for DFS 53% v. 36% and for OS 56% v. 41%, respectively (61). Similarly, early results (median follow-up 32 months) of the NEAT and SCTBG BR9601 trials (n=2391) showed that adding epirubicin to either classical or intravenous CMF resulted in significant benefits for both relapse-free and overall survival as compared to CMF alone (62). Finally, the large meta-analysis by EBCTCG confirmed that anthracycline-containing combinations are more effective than the CMF regimens and provide an extra absolute benefit of 3% at five years in terms of OS (8).

The taxanes paclitaxel and docetaxel have significant antitumor activity in patients with metastatic breast cancer (57, 58, 63-65). Randomized trials of single-agent paclitaxel have reported RRs of 21% to 54% (58, 64). RRs of 30% to 48% have been reported in randomized trials of single-agent docetaxel treatment in metastatic breast cancer (57, 63, 65). The efficacy of the taxanes has been proven also in patients with disease progression after an anthracycline-based chemotherapy regimen (63). The potential benefits of adding taxanes to anthracycline-containing regimens in the adjuvant setting have been studied in a few major trials. The results of the largest

paclitaxel (CALGB 9433 and NSABP B-28) and docetaxel (BCIRG 001 and PACS 01) adjuvant trials are discussed below (Table 1). All these four trials included preand postmenopausal patients with node-positive early breast cancer and the results are reported after an approximate follow-up of five years.

Two trials have examined four courses of paclitaxel after four cycles of AC in the adjuvant setting, but these results are difficult to interpret because of the confounding by duration, receptors, and the concurrent administration of tamoxifen. In the CALGB 9344 study, patients were randomly assigned to receive a combination of cyclophosphamide (C) 600 mg/m², with one of three doses of doxorubicin (A), 60, 75, or 90 mg/m², for four cycles followed by either no further therapy or four cycles of paclitaxel at 175 mg/m². Tamoxifen was given to most patients with hormone receptor-positive tumors. In this study, there was no evidence of a doxorubicin dose effect. The addition of four cycles of paclitaxel after the completion of a standard course of AC significantly improved both DFS and OS of the patients (66). In the NSABP B-28 trial, patients were randomized to be treated either with adjuvant AC (doxorubicin 60 mg/m², cyclophosphamide 600 mg/m²) for four cycles followed by four cycles of paclitaxel 225 mg/m² or with AC for four cycles alone. Tamoxifen was started with chemotherapy for five years for patients of 50 years of age or older and to those younger with hormone receptor-positive tumors. The addition of paclitaxel significantly improved DFS as compared to AC alone, but OS did not differ between the treatment groups (67).

Two major trials have examined the benefits of adding docetaxel to anthracyclinecontaining regimens. A BCIRG 001 trial evaluated six cycles of docetaxel, doxorubicin and cyclophosphamide (TAC) versus six cycles of 5-fluorouracil, doxorubicin and cyclophosphamide (FAC). Patients received tamoxifen if appropriate. Both DFS and OS were significantly better in the TAC group as compared to FAC (68, 69). Quite recently, results of the PACS 01 trial comparing a FEC 100 regimen (5-fluorouracil 500 mg/m², epirubicin 100 mg/m² and cyclophosphamide 500 mg/m²) for six cycles to three cycles of FEC 100 followed by three cycles of 100 mg/m² of docetaxel were reported. Combining docetaxel with FEC significantly improved both DFS and OS. However, the docetaxel-FEC combination did not seem to offer any extra advantage for patients younger than 50 years (70). In summary, adding taxanes to anthracycline-containing regimens seems to improve survival in patients with node-positive early breast cancer. The improvements observed by the sequential addition of paclitaxel to AC in the CALGB 9344 and NSABP B-28 trials could be related to a true ability of paclitaxel to kill anthracyclineresistant cancer cells or simply to the longer duration (eight v. four cycles) of the treatment. Adding docetaxel to AC (TAC regimen) and combining CEF and docetaxel sequentially has resulted in survival benefits (69, 70). More than 20 000 additional women have been included in randomized clinical trials investigating the role of taxanes that have yet to report results and the results of earlier trials are maturing. The findings of the major adjuvant trials comparing anthracycline-based regimens and taxanes are summarized in Table 1.

The HER-2-neu gene, which encodes the human epidermal growth factor protein HER-2-neu, is amplified or HER-2-neu protein overexpressed in 25 to 30 % of breast cancers, increasing the aggressiveness of the tumor (71). Trastuzumab (Herceptin®) is a recombinant humanised monoclonal antibody that specifically targets the HER-2-neu protein. Trastuzumab when used in combination with chemotherapy (cyclophosphamide plus anthracyline or paclitaxel) is more effective than chemotherapy alone for the treatment of metastatic breast cancer overexpressing HER-2-neu. However, it seems to be associated with congestive heart failure particularly in combination with anthracycline based chemotherapy (72). Many trials that study the potential role of trastuzumab in the adjuvant therapy of breast cancer are underway and the first results are awaited during the next few years.

Trial	n	Treatment	Patients	Follow-up	DFS	OS
CALGB 9344	3121	ACx4 v.	Pre/post	5 years	65%	77%
		ACx4 + Px4	N+		70%*	80%*
NSABP B-28	3060	ACx4 v.	Pre/post	5 years	72%	85%
		ACx4 + Px4	N+		76%*	85%
BCIRG 001	1491	FACx6 v.	Pre/post	4.5 years	68%	81%
		TACx6	N+		75%*	87%*
PACS 01	1999	FECx6 v.	Pre/post	5 years	73%	87%
		FECx3 + Tx3	N+		78%*	91%*

Table 1. Major adjuvant trials comparing anthracycline-regimens and taxanes

A=doxorubicin, C=cyclophosphamide, DFS=disease-free survival, E=epirubicin, F=5-fluorouracil, n=number of patients, N+=node-positive, OS=overall survival, P=paclitaxel, pre=premenopausal, post=postmenopausal, T=docetaxel, *=significant difference

5.2. Adjuvant endocrine therapy of breast cancer

5.2.1 General aspects

Many breast cancers depend on estrogens for their continued growth. The binding of estradiol to ER in the nucleus activates interaction of the receptor-hormone complex with specific regions of deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA), which ultimately triggers cellular growth. Depriving the tumor of this stimulus is an established method of treating the disease (73). Regression of advanced breast cancer because of endocrine therapy was first described over 100 years ago (74).

More than 70% of all breast carcinomas are ER positive while PR positivity is detected in about 60% of cases (75). ER and PR content in the primary tumor are powerful markers predicting endocrine responsiveness (9). The exact threshold of ER and PR (with immunohistochemical staining), which should be used to distinguish between endocrine-responsive and endocrine-nonresponsive tumor, is unknown. Even a low number of cells stained positive (as low as 1% of tumor cells) identify a cohort of tumors having some responsiveness to endocrine therapies (76). According to an adjuvant consensus meeting, 10% positive staining of cells for either receptor might be considered as a reasonable threshold for definite endocrine responsiveness (48).

The rationale for the use of adjuvant endocrine therapy is its steady efficacy for patients with receptor-positive breast cancer in a multitude of randomized trials, as summarized by the Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (9). The antiestrogen tamoxifen is still the gold standard for adjuvant hormonal treatment of breast cancer for both pre- and postmenopausal women. Aromatase inhibitors were initially used in the treatment of advanced breast cancer in postmenopausal women for whom tamoxifen failed. Since then, aromatase inhibitors have shown superior efficacy over tamoxifen as first-line treatment for postmenopausal women with advanced breast cancer (77-79). Nowadays the efficacy and tolerability of aromatase inhibitors has also been demonstrated in an adjuvant setting (80-86). Ovarian ablation significantly improves long-term survival for young premenopausal women, at least in the absence of chemotherapy (87).

5.2.2 Different endocrine therapy regimens5.2.2.1 Selective estrogen receptor modulators

Tamoxifen

Over the past few decades, the desire to develop compounds to counteract the actions of estrogen for controlling breast cancer led to the identification of antiestrogens. In addition to the well-demonstrated antagonist effects of these compounds in estrogen-stimulated breast tissue, it was observed that antiestrogens displayed substantial agonist activities in other organs. The phenomenon of variable pharmacological attributes of agonist/antagonist, depending on the target tissue, suggested the name "selective estrogen receptor modulator" or SERM (88).

Tamoxifen is the prototype of a group of nonsteroidal SERMs possessing a triphenylbutene core and basic side chain (89). It is an antiestrogen, which blocks ER at tumor level by competitively inhibiting estradiol binding. This causes the cell to be held at the G1 phase (the first growth phase of the replicative cycle) (90, 91). Though the primary action of tamoxifen is competitive antagonism of estrogen at the cellular receptor, it also exhibits estrogen agonist properties. The main effect of tamoxifen on breast tissue is antiestrogenic, whereas many of its other effects, such as those on the uterus, lipid metabolism, the vasculature, blood clotting mechanisms, and bone resorption, are considered to be estrogen-agonistic (34, 89, 92, 93).

The estrogen agonist/antagonist properties of SERMs can be partly explained through the two activation domains AF1 and AF2 of ER that mediate the transcriptional control of the receptor. Tamoxifen blocks the effect of estrogen by inhibiting AF2 but it does not inhibit AF1. Therefore, tamoxifen has primarily antagonist activity in breast tissue where AF2 is dominant but more agonistic activity in other tissues such as uterus where AF1 is dominant. Estrogen agonist or antagonist effects are thus dependent on the organ-specific type and amount of ER available for ligand binding as well as the type of target gene promoter (90). Also the menopausal status modulates the effect of SERMs. Tamoxifen seems more estrogen antagonist than agonist in premenopausal women while the estrogen agonist properties prevail in postmenopausal women (90). In metastatic breast cancer, tamoxifen induces RRs up to 35% in patients with ER- or PR-positive disease when used as a first line treatment. Another 20% of these patients have stable disease lasting for approximately six months (94). A large meta-analysis by EBCTCG studied the effects of adjuvant tamoxifen treatment in 18 000 women with estrogen-receptor (ER) positive primary tumors and nearly 12 000 more with untested tumors (of which an estimated 8 000 would have been ER-positive). Adjuvant tamoxifen for one year, two years and five years produced proportional recurrence reductions of 21%, 29% and 47 %, respectively, during 10 years of follow-up. The corresponding proportional mortality reductions were 12%, 17% and 26%, respectively (9). However, more than five years of adjuvant tamoxifen did not lead to any additional benefit in a Scottish study (95) and in the NSABBP B-14 study 10 years of tamoxifen was in fact associated with more recurrences than five years of tamoxifen (96). Other trials are still ongoing to address the question of tamoxifen treatment beyond five years.

According to the EBCTCG meta-analysis, the proportional mortality reductions were similar for women with node-positive and node-negative disease, but the absolute mortality reductions were greater in node-positive women. With five years of adjuvant tamoxifen treatment, the absolute improvements in 10-year survival were 11% for node-positive and 6% for node-negative breast cancer patients. The proportional reductions in breast cancer recurrence and mortality appeared to be largely unaffected by other patient characteristics such as age or other treatment modalities given (9).

In addition to its efficacy in metastatic and early breast cancer, tamoxifen has also been shown to prevent invasive breast cancer (97). Five years of adjuvant tamoxifen produced a proportional reduction in contralateral breast cancer of 47% in breast cancer patients (9). In a NSABBP B-24 trial 1 804 women with ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS) were randomly assigned to either tamoxifen or placebo for five years after lumpectomy and radiation therapy. Women in the tamoxifen group had significantly fewer breast-cancer events at five years than did those on placebo (8% v. 13%) (98).

Other SERMs

Other SERMs in clinical use today include toremifene, raloxifene and fulvestrant. Raloxifene and fulvestrant are not used in the adjuvant setting in early breast cancer.

Preclinical studies suggest that toremifene has antiestrogenic and estrogenic effects similar to those of tamoxifen. However, toremifene may have a lower estrogenic-to-antiestrogenic ratio than tamoxifen (99). Toremifene has shown comparable efficacy to tamoxifen both in the treatment of metastatic breast cancer (100, 101) and as adjuvant therapy (102, 103) in postmenopausal women. In the adjuvant trial conducted by the Finnish Breast Cancer Group (FBCG) toremifene 40 mg/day was compared with tamoxifen 20 mg/day, both given for three years to postmenopausal women with early breast cancer. The DFS or OS did not differ between the treatment groups, but a trend towards an improved survival for patients on toremifene was seen in a subgroup of ER-positive patients (102). Another adjuvant trial (IBCSG 12-93 and 14-93) compared toremifene 60 mg/day with tamoxifen 20 mg/day in peri- and postmenopausal patients; most patients had also received adjuvant chemotherapy. The DFS and OS were similar in the two treatment groups, also in the ER-positive cohort (103) (Table 2).

Raloxifene is a selective estrogen receptor modulator that binds to ER to competitively block estrogen-induced DNA transcription in the breast and endometrium (104) and exhibits beneficial estrogenic effects on the bone and lipid metabolism (105). In animal studies, raloxifene inhibits estrogen-stimulated growth of mammary cancers (106). Raloxifene is used mainly in the prevention or treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis (107) but it also reduces the incidence of ER-positive breast cancer (108).

Fulvestrant is the first of a new type of ER antagonist that downregulates the ER and is devoid of the partial agonist properties of tamoxifen when tested in laboratory models (108). Randomized trials have showed fulvestrant (250 mg, once monthly via intramuscular injection) to be at least as effective as the aromatase inhibitor anastrozole for the treatment of postmenopausal women with hormone receptor–positive advanced breast cancer progressing on prior endocrine therapy (110, 111). In

a trial comparing fulvestrant versus tamoxifen as first line treatment in advanced breast cancer, fulvestrant demonstrated similar efficacy as tamoxifen in those patients with hormone-receptor positive tumors (112).

5.2.2.2 Aromatase inhibitors

The aromatase enzyme is critically responsible for the conversion of androgen precursors into estrogen. The rationale for using aromatase inhibitors is to decrease the levels of both circulating estrogen and intratumoral estrogen by inhibiting the conversion of androstenedione into estrogen. In premenopausal women, the primary site of aromatase activity and hence of estrogen synthesis, is the ovary. Aromatase inhibitors are ineffective in suppressing such premenopausal ovarian aromatase activity (113) and may even provoke an ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (114). In postmenopausal women, on the other hand, they are effective in suppressing extraovarian sites of aromatase enzyme activity (i.e. adipose tissue, muscle, liver, breast tumor). This peripheral aromatization in postmenopausal women is almost completely inhibited by administration of the third-generation inhibitors: reversible nonsteroidal inhibitors, such as anastrozole and letrozole (117) and irreversible steroidal inactivators, exemplified by exemestane (118).

The third generation aromatase inhibitors have shown superior efficacy over tamoxifen as first-line treatment of postmenopausal women with advanced hormonesensitive breast cancer (77-79). Exemestane can also benefit some patients after failure of nonsteroidal aromatase inhibitors such as anastrotzole or letrozole (119). There are insufficient data to recommend one aromatase inhibitor over another. A randomized unblinded trial compared the efficacy of anastrozole and letrozole in metastatic breast cancer and showed no significant difference between the two agents in time to progression (120).

Few phase III randomized, adjuvant trials have assessed the third-generation aromatase inhibitors in comparison with tamoxifen or to a placebo following some years of tamoxifen therapy in postmenopausal patients with early breast cancer (Table 2). The ATAC trial evaluated anastrozole alone or in combination with tamoxifen compared with tamoxifen alone, as a five-year adjuvant treatment (80, 81, 121). The BIG 1-98 trial randomized the patients to receive either tamoxifen for five years, letrozole for five years, tamoxifen for two years followed by letrozole for three years or letrozole for two years followed by tamoxifen for three years (86). In both of these trials, DFS was superior in the aromatase inhibitor arm as compared to tamoxifen, but so far, no significant difference in OS has emerged between the treatment groups (121, 86). Also switching patients on adjuvant tamoxifen to aromatase inhibitor (anastrozole or exemestane) seems to decrease the risk of relapse (84, 85, 122-124). Furthermore, aromatase inhibitor therapy after the standard five-year tamoxifen treatment seems beneficial. Letrozole, when started after the completion of five-year tamoxifen therapy, improved DFS when compared with placebo and even an OS advantage was seen in the subset of node-positive women (83, 84).

Until recently, tamoxifen has been considered as a first choice for adjuvant treatment of postmenopausal hormone-receptor positive breast cancer and aromatase inhibitors have been recommended only for patients in whom tamoxifen is contraindicated or not tolerated (48). The updated ASCO Technology assessment on the use of aromatase inhibitors, however, states that optimal adjuvant hormonal therapy for a postmenopausal woman with receptor-positive breast cancer includes an aromatase inhibitor either as initial therapy or after treatment with tamoxifen (125). At present, it is not known whether tamoxifen pre-primes the cells to make them sensitive to aromatase inhibitors and thus, it is not known whether tamoxifen followed by an aromatase inhibitor is better than aromatase inhibitor as initial treatment. The findings of the major adjuvant trials comparing tamoxifen and other endocrine therapies in postmenopausal patients are summarized in Table 2.

In addition, preliminary data suggests that there might be special subgroups of patients who derive most benefit from aromatase inhibitors. A subgroup analysis of the ATAC trial showed that the women with ER-positive but PR-negative breast cancer might derive greater benefit from initial therapy with an aromatase inhibitor (126). Two neoadjuvant studies have reported better RRs for aromatase inhibitors as compared with tamoxifen in patients with breast cancer overexpressing HER-2-neu (127, 128).

In conclusion, adjuvant therapy with aromatase inhibitors seems to improve DFS as compared to tamoxifen in all major adjuvant trials but an OS advantage has so far emerged only in one trial of continued letrozole after five-year tamoxifen (nodepositive subset). If the benefits of aromatase inhibitors can be confirmed in the long term, they will challenge the place of tamoxifen as the gold standard for adjuvant therapy in hormone-sensitive postmenopausal breast cancer. For the premenopausal patients, tamoxifen remains the recommended endocrine therapy.

Trial	n	Treatment	Patients	Follow-up	DFS
FBCG	1480	TAM 3 years v.	N+ 100%	3.4 years	66%
	(899)	TOR 3 years	ER+ 62%		70%
IBCSG 12/14-93	1035	TAM 5 years v.	N+ 100%	5.5 years	69%
		TOR 5 years	ER+ 75%		72%
ATAC	9366	TAM 5 years v.	N+ 40%	4 years	85%
		ANA 5 years	ER/PR+ 84%	(5 years)	87%*
BIG 1-98	8023	TAM 5 years v.	N+ 41%	3 years	81%
		LET 5 years v.	ER/PR+ 100%		84%*
IES	4742	TAM 5 years v.	N+ 44%	2.5 years	87%
		TAM+EXE 5 years	ER+ 81%		92%*
ABCSG 8+	3224	TAM 5 years v.	N+ 26%	2.3 years	93%
ARNO 95		TAM+ANA 5 years	ER/PR+ 81%		96%*

Table 2. Major adjuvant trials comparing tamoxifen and other endocrine therapy regimens in postmenopausal breast cancer

ANA=anastrozole, ER+=ER-positive, EXE=exemestane, DFS=disease-free survival, LET=letrozole, n=number of patients, N+=node-positive, PR+=PR-positive, TAM=tamoxifen, TOR=toremifene, *=significant difference

5.2.2.3 Ovarian ablation

Ablation of the ovaries has been used in the treatment of breast cancer for more than 100 years and its value as an adjuvant treatment for premenopausal women has been clearly demonstrated by the Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG) meta-analysis (87). Ovarian ablation consists of removal of the main source of estrogen synthesis in premenopausal women. Traditionally ovarian ablation has been achieved by surgery or irradiation. The failure rate of pelvic irradiation in achieving amenorrhea may be rather high (129). If successful, it produces irreversible ovarian suppression like surgical oophorectomy with the possibility of serious long-

term effects. More recently, luteinizing hormone releasing hormone (LHRH) agonists, that suppress estradiol concentrations to postmenopausal levels, have become more popular at least in clinical trials. The benefit of the LHRH agonists is that the ovarian suppression achieved is potentially reversible (130).

Young age is considered as an independent adverse prognostic factor in early breast cancer (43). Young premenopausal breast cancer patients with ER-positive tumors treated with adjuvant CMF chemotherapy have a particularly unfavorable prognosis if they do not achieve amenorrhea (131). It has been postulated that proportion of the benefit of adjuvant breast cancer chemotherapy in premenopausal receptor-positive women is mediated through a castration effect, as chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure is associated with better DFS (132, 133).

According to the EBCTCG meta-analysis (n=3456), ablation of functioning ovaries in women aged less than 50 years with early breast cancer significantly improves long-term survival, at least in the absence of chemotherapy (87). In women aged less than 50 years when randomized, most of whom would have been premenopausal at diagnosis, the 15-year OS was highly significantly improved in those undergoing ovarian ablation (52% v. 46%), as was also recurrence-free survival (45% v. 39%). The proportional reduction in the risk of recurrence was 19%. The benefit was significant both for those with node-positive and for those with node-negative disease. In women aged 50 years or over when randomized, most of whom would have been perimenopausal or postmenopausal, no significant improvement in survival was noted (87, 134).

The benefits of ovarian ablation might well be lessened by the presence of polychemotherapy, as such chemotherapy induces ovarian dysfunction in many premenopausal women (87, 135). In the EBCTCG meta-analysis, the risk reduction produced by ovarian ablation appeared to be nonsignificant in the presence of chemotherapy (i.e., in trials of ablation plus chemotherapy versus the same chemotherapy alone) and, in these trials, the benefits appeared to be greater in women with ER-positive primary tumours. These comparisons were, however, based on numbers too small to be statistically significant (87, 134).

Adjuvant treatment with ovarian ablation seems to have comparable efficacy to CMF chemotherapy. In the few randomized trials comparing ovarian ablation and CMF chemotherapy, no difference in DFS has been noted between these treatment modalities (136, 137). However, patients with ER-negative tumors seem to fare better with CMF (137, 138) and those with ER-positive equally (138) or better (137) with ovarian ablation. Also the efficacy of combined endocrine treatment with ovarian ablation and tamoxifen has been compared to CMF chemotherapy in hormone-receptor positive early breast cancer. In one study, DFS was significantly better in the ovarian ablation plus tamoxifen group as compared to CMF alone (139), while in another study, DFS did not differ between the combined endocrine treatment and chemotherapy groups (140).

The question of whether adding ovarian ablation to adjuvant chemotherapy improves outcome, has been assessed in a few trials. Adding ovarian ablation to adjuvant CMFp (cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, 5-fluorouracil, prednisone) chemotherapy did not improve DFS as compared to this chemotherapy alone, even for patients with ER-positive tumors (141). Similarly, CMF chemotherapy with goserelin yielded similar DFS as compared to either modality alone in patients with ER-positive early breast cancer (142). Adding ovarian ablation (goserelin) to an anthracycline-containing chemotherapy had no significant effect on survival when compared to chemotherapy alone. However, a trend towards DFS benefit with goserelin was seen in a subgroup of women under 40 years of age and who were not amenorrheic after chemotherapy (143).

Also, the potential benefits of adding combined endocrine treatment with both ovarian ablation and tamoxifen to adjuvant chemotherapy have been studied. Adding goserelin and tamoxifen to an CMF/anthracycline-containing chemotherapy did not affect OS as compared to chemotherapy alone, though the risk of relapse was reduced in the combined modality group (144). Moreover, ovarian ablation in addition to tamoxifen and CMF chemotherapy offered no survival benefit over tamoxifen and CMF chemotherapy (145).

The studies described above demonstrate the efficacy of ovarian ablation as adjuvant therapy for premenopausal women. In those women with endocrine-responsive disease, ovarian ablation with (139) or without tamoxifen (138) seems to be at least as effective as CMF chemotherapy alone. On the other hand, adding ovarian ablation to chemotherapy has not demonstrated any survival benefit over chemotherapy alone (141, 142) with the possible exception of women under 40 years of age and who do not achieve amenorrhea after chemotherapy (143).

Anthracycline-containing chemotherapy plus tamoxifen or tamoxifen alone are nowadays the most commonly used adjuvant therapies in hormone-receptor positive breast cancer. The fact that the studies described above lack an anthracyclinecontaining chemotherapy plus tamoxifen arm for comparison has lead to uncertainty about the position of ovarian ablation in clinical practice. Long-term side effects, mainly in young women, are still a significant issue when ovarian ablation is offered. As LHRH agonists produce a reliable but reversible suppression of ovarian estrogen production they represent a beneficial therapeutic option for premenopausal patients with hormone-sensitive disease.

5.2.2.4 Side effects of different endocrine therapy regimens

While tamoxifen has long been the gold standard of adjuvant endocrine therapy with well-documented side effects, significant differences in the safety profiles between various SERMs and aromatase inhibitors have now become evident during the followup of the studies described above.

Both tamoxifen and raloxifene have increased the rates of venous thromboembolic events in prevention and adjuvant trials (97). According to a large meta-analysis, (n=52 929 patients), tamoxifen is associated with a significantly increased risk of stroke and pulmonary embolus (146). The venous complications may be less frequent among toremifene-treated patients (102). The incidence of thromboembolic events is significantly lower in patients treated with adjuvant aromatase inhibitors than with tamoxifen (86, 121, 124). Arthralgia is more common with aromatase inhibitor than tamoxifen use (121, 124).

The use of tamoxifen in postmenopausal women is associated with a 2-3 fold increased risk of endometrial cancer (146). No such excess of endometrial cancers has

been seen with the use of toremifene though far less patients have been treated with toremifene than with tamoxifen (147). Raloxifene has not been associated with an increased rate of endometrial carcinoma compared with placebo (108, 148). Anastrozole, an aromatase inhibitor with the longest adjuvant tolerability data, does not seem to increase the risk of endometrial cancer (121). In general, gynecologic symptoms such as vaginal bleeding (86, 121) and discharge (121) are more common with tamoxifen than with aromatase inhibitor use.

The effects of endocrine therapies on bone and lipid metabolism are discussed in more detail in chapters 6 and 8.

6. LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF ADJUVANT TREATMENTS ON BONE METABOLISM

6.1 Bone structure and metabolism

Bone in adults consists of an outer part called cortical or compact bone and an inner part named cancellous or trabecular bone. Cortical bone is hard and dense and is found in flat bones, the shafts of long bones and as a thin covering over all other bones. Trabecular bone tissue is located inside the ends of long bones and in short bones such as vertebral bodies. The hollow centre of long bones contains yellow bone marrow, which consists predominantly of fat cells (149, 150).

Bone is composed of mineral, organic matrix and bone cells. The organic matrix consists predominantly of collagen fibers and the mineral consisting of calcium and phosphate is deposited on these collagen fibers (149, 150). Bone contains four cell types, osteoblasts, osteocytes, osteoclasts and bone lining cells (151). Bone is constantly being turned over in a process called remodeling employing predominantly two cell types, osteoblasts and osteoclasts. During remodeling, new bone is being formed by the osteoblasts and old bone is being dissolved by the osteoclasts. Osteoblasts secrete both the type I collagen and the non-collagenous proteins of organic matrix and they regulate the mineralization of this matrix. Osteoclasts resorb bone by attaching themselves to the matrix and secreting enzymes that digest the matrix and dissolve the bone mineral (149).

Normally the amount of bone formed equals the amount destroyed. In osteoporosis, this "coupling" between bone formation and resorption is disturbed. As a result, more bone is being resorbed than formed resulting in negative balance (149). Osteoporosis is a disorder of bone turnover where the total amount of bone tissue decreases, but its composition remains normal (152). This is in contrast to osteomalacia, where the amount of bone tissue is normal but its mineralization is defective. Osteoporosis is first seen in cancellous bone where the bone turnover is far more active than in the cortical bone. The main contributory factors in the development of osteoporosis are a too little peak bone mass formed during adolescence and the continuous loss of bone in later decades.

Postmenopausal bone loss is a consequence of defective bone remodeling stemming from estrogen deficiency. The withdrawal of sex steroids leads to bone loss because bone formation, albeit enhanced, is unable to keep pace with an even more abundant stimulation of osteoclastic bone resorption (153), a phenomenon known as uncoupling. The mechanism driving this uncoupling is central to the pathogenesis of postmenopausal osteoporosis but remains poorly understood.

Calcium homeostasis in the body is set by an interaction between the blood calcium and its target organs: bone, intestine and the kidneys. As calcium is the principal mineral of the bone, disturbances in the blood calcium levels will ultimately affect bone metabolism (149). Physiological regulation of blood calcium is maintained by the parathyroid hormone (PTH). Secretion of PTH by the parathyroid glands is inversely related to ionized serum calcium. PTH stimulates bone resorption and increases renal calcium reabsorption. It also increases the hydroxylation of 25hydroxy-vitamin D to 1,25-dihydroxy-vitamin D (calcitriol) in the kidney. Calcitriol, in turn, increases absorption of calcium from the gut but also independently stimulates bone resorption (154). Calcium deficiency due to dietary factors or decreased calcium absorption by the intestine as well as vitamin D deficiency may thus induce bone loss and contribute to the development of osteoporosis (149).

6.2 Methods of examining bone metabolism

6.2.1 Bone mineral density (BMD)

Single (SXA) and dual X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) are used to assess mineral content of the entire skeleton and that of specific sites. Bone mineral content is the amount of mineral in the specific site scanned and, when divided by the area measured, can be used to derive a value for BMD (155). Other techniques used to assess bone density are those utilizing ultrasound (broad-band ultrasound attenuation and ultrasound velocity at the heel) and computed tomography. Today, DXA is regarded as the gold standard for diagnosis of low bone mass and osteoporosis (156). The recommended sites for diagnosis are the proximal femur and the lumbar spine. (157). The presence of osteomalacia, osteoarthritis or even aortic calcification is a potential source of error in the DXA measurements (158).

BMD measurements are usually given as standard deviations (SDs) from the mean. In relation to the bone mass of 30-year-old subjects of the same sex, this SD value is expressed as a T score, and in relation to an age-matched population, as a Z score (155). A World Health Organization (WHO) expert panel proposed that women with a T score of -2.5 SD below the young adult mean value be considered osteoporotic and those with T scores between -1 and -2.5 SD be considered osteopenic (159).

6.2.2 Biochemical markers of bone turnover

Biochemical markers of bone turnover are substances in blood and urine that are indicative of events occurring during the bone remodeling cycle. They are divided into markers of bone formation and markers of bone resorption and reflect the relative activity of osteoblasts and osteoclasts, respectively (160). The most common markers of bone formation are osteocalcin, bone alkaline phosphatase (AFOS) and aminoterminal propeptide of type I collagen (PINP). Markers of bone resorption include pyridinoline, deoxypyridinoline, hydroxyproline, cross-linked aminotelopeptide of type I collagen (NTX), cross-linked carboxytelopeptide of type I collagen (ICTP). Markers of bone turnover demonstrate significant day-to-day and circadian variability (161, 162).

Under most circumstances, the levels of resorption and formation markers change in the same direction (i.e., increase or decrease). An increase of bone turnover occurs during the menopause and is reflected by elevation of bone markers already during the perimenopause (163, 164). During hormone replacement treatment these markers decrease to the premenopausal level (165, 166). Similarly, treatment with most antiresorptive agents, such as bisphosphonates and SERMs, results in rapid and large reductions in markers of bone resorption coupled with more modest reductions in markers of bone formation (167).

High levels of bone turnover markers predict postmenopausal bone loss (168) and seem to be an independent risk factor for fracture (169, 170). Thus, much interest has been focused on the potential of predicting treatment efficacy with bone turnover markers. The early bone marker changes during hormone replacement therapy (171)

and bisphosphonate treatment (172, 173) seem to predict long-term effects on bone mass, even though variability of the marker changes decreases their predictive value in individualized therapy. Among women treated with antiresorptive agents such as raloxifene or bisphosphonates, greater short-term reductions in bone turnover are associated with fewer subsequent fracture events (174, 175).

One potential use of biochemical markers of bone turnover is the prediction of antifracture efficacy on the basis of pre-treatment levels of biochemical markers. The findings in this area are conflicting, though. The nonvertebral fracture risk reduction with alendronate treatment has been shown to be greater among those women with high levels of bone formation markers before therapy as compared to those with low pre-treatment levels (176). On the contrary, the efficacy of risedronate to reduce vertebral fractures in women with postmenopausal osteoporosis seems to be largely independent of pretreatment bone resorption rates (177).

In conclusion, clinical questions that might be answered by bone turnover markers include diagnosing osteoporosis, identifying "fast bone losers" and patients at high risk of fracture, selecting the best treatment for osteoporosis, and providing an early indication of the response to treatment. Additional information is needed to define specific situations and cut points to allow marker results to be used with confidence in making decisions about individual patients (178).

6.2.2.1 PINP and ICTP as markers of bone turnover

PINP is a marker of bone formation intended to reflect the synthesis of type I collagen (179). Type I collagen is the major structural organic component of bone tissue and is secreted into the extracellular matrix as an extended precursor called procollagen with amino and carboxy-terminal propeptide domains (termed PINP and PICP, respectively). Before incorporation into the bone matrix, both propeptides are cleaved by specific proteinases and are released into the circulation, where they can be measured (180).

Serum concentrations of PINP increase after surgical (181) or chemotherapy-induced menopause (182). PINP levels increase in postmenopausal osteoporosis (183). During

hormone replacement therapy (184) and treatment with the bisphosphonate clodronate (182) the PINP levels decrease reflecting the reduced bone turnover. Moreover, a decrease in PINP observed during raloxifene therapy in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis seems to predict a reduction in the vertebral fracture risk (185).

ICTP is a degradation product of mature type I collagen. Its serum concentration reflects type I collagen breakdown (186). ICTP has been reported to increase in cases of elevated bone matrix degradation, as in patients with osteolytic metastases (187). The results of ICTP as a resorption marker in postmenopausal osteoporosis or as an indicator of efficacy of antiresorptive treatment have been conflicting (182,188, 189).

6.3 Chemotherapy and bone metabolism

Women with breast cancer are at increased risk for osteoporosis as compared with women in general (190). In a majority of premenopausal breast cancer patients, adjuvant chemotherapy causes an early menopause and a rapid bone loss that may increase the risk of osteoporosis later in life (11, 12, 25, 26). Although the incidence of vertebral and hip fracture is unknown in breast cancer patients who develop ovarian failure, early menopause is a risk factor for osteoporosis in other settings.

The incidence of adjuvant chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea varies from 26% to 89% depending on the drug combination used (191). Generally, the higher the cumulative dose of cyclophosphamide, the higher the observed incidence of menopause (192). Two thirds of premenopausal women experience amenorrhea with the adjuvant regimen CMF (11), while rates of amenorrhea associated with anthracycline therapy show significant variation among studies (11, 60, 68). Women most prone to develop ovarian failure and early menopause are those in their 40s, while younger women have better preservation of menstruation after adjuvant chemotherapy (11, 193, 194).

The changes in BMD are strongly associated with menstrual function after chemotherapy. Women who develop chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure undergo accelerated and highly significant bone mineral loss while those who continue to menstruate have only minimal changes in BMD (26, 195). In a study by Saarto et al,

the change in BMD at 12 months in patients with chemotherapy-induced amenorrhoea was -6.8% in the lumbar spine and -1.9% in the femoral neck, respectively (26). In a study by Shapiro et al, the first annual BMD decrease in patients with chemotherapy-induced amenorrhoea was 7.7% in the lumbar spine and 4.6% in the femoral neck, respectively (195). A similar rapid bone loss has also been demonstrated after surgical ovarian ablation (oophorectomy) (24). Significant increases in bone formation markers serum osteocalcin and bonespecific AFOS were observed in the women who developed chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure at six and 12 months. Among those who retained menstrual function, significant increases in these markers were observed at six months; however, between six and 12 months the markers declined (195).

In addition to the risk for early menopause induced by chemotherapy, some chemotherapeutic agents used in the treatment of breast cancer may have a direct adverse effect on BMD. Methotrexate increases bone resorption in vivo as assessed by both increases in urinary hydroxyproline levels and histomorphometry (196). Severe osteoporosis with fractures has been reported after high-dose and long-term methotrexate treatment (197). Doxorubicin has been observed to cause a decrease in the trabecular bone volume (198).

Breast cancer itself may predispose to osteoporosis. Patients with cancer but without bone metastases show increased bone resorption as indicated by biochemical markers of bone turnover (198). In a study by Kanis et al, a high incidence of vertebral fracture was noted in women with breast cancer but without evident bone metastases (199).

6.4 Endocrine therapy and bone metabolism

Data on the effects of tamoxifen on bone turnover markers are limited. Decreases in the urinary excretion of the bone resorption (pyridinoline, deoxypyridinoline, hydroxyproline and NTX) and formation markers (osteocalcin and PINP) during tamoxifen treatment have been demonstrated in a few studies (200, 201). These findings probably reflect decreased bone remodelling similar to that observed with oral estrogen.

The effects of tamoxifen on BMD have been studied in both postmenopausal breast cancer patients and healthy postmenopausal women with concordant results. The data accumulated to date confirm that in postmenopausal women tamoxifen significantly decreases the loss of BMD in the lumbar spine and to a somewhat lesser degree at the femoral neck. Tamoxifen at least prevents bone loss in the lumbar spine or even increases the lumbar spine BMD (34-38, 200-205). In most trials, tamoxifen preserved or even increased BMD also in the femoral neck (35, 37, 38, 200, 202- 204) or had no effect (37). The positive effect of tamoxifen on BMD has been shown to last over the treatment period of five years (201, 205). However, a rapid decrease of 4.8% in the lumbar spine BMD was noted when BMD was measured one year after the cessation of five-year adjuvant tamoxifen (205).

There is some data on the effects of tamoxifen on the risk of fracture. A large placebocontrolled study using tamoxifen in the prevention of breast cancer in more than 13 000 patients at high risk showed a nonsignificant reduction of about 20% in the overall incidence of spine, Colles and hip fracture (206). In an adjuvant study on 1 716 postmenopausal women with breast cancer the femoral fracture rate was not decreased among tamoxifen users (207). In a randomized study on 140 postmenopausal women with early breast cancer, no significant difference in the fracture rate between the tamoxifen and placebo groups was noted (201).

While tamoxifen prevents bone loss in postmenopausal women, the effects may be opposite for premenopausal women. Powles et al studied the effects of tamoxifen on BMD in 179 pre- and postmenopausal healthy women who participated in a placebocontrolled tamoxifen chemoprevention trial. In premenopausal women, both lumbar spine and femoral neck BMD decreased progressively in tamoxifen users. In accordance of prior studies, in postmenopausal patients tamoxifen increased the lumbar spine and femoral neck BMD compared with a nonsignificant loss for women on placebo (38). Thus, in premenopausal women, tamoxifen seems to act as an antiestrogen on bone tissue, probably competing with the endogenous estradiol and resulting in bone loss.

The effects of another SERM toremifene on bone have been less extensively studied. Similarly to tamoxifen, the urinary excretion of bone resorption markers decreases
during toremifene treatment reflecting reduced bone turnover (200). Adjuvant toremifene at a dose level of 60 mg/day prevented bone loss in postmenopausal breast cancer patients (202) while toremifene 40 mg/day failed to do so (203).

Raloxifene is the first SERM approved for the prevention of osteoporosis and reduction of new vertebral fractures in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis. Raloxifene decreases bone loss in healthy postmenopausal women (208), women with osteopenia (209) and women with osteoporosis (107). The increase in BMD and decrease in biochemical markers of bone turnover noted in raloxifene treated patients compare well with those noted during estrogen treatment (210). The largest osteoporosis intervention trial so far randomized 7 705 postmenopausal women with osteoporosis to receive either raloxifene 60 mg or 120 mg or placebo. After three years of follow-up, raloxifene increased the BMD in the lumbar spine and femoral neck as compared to the placebo group. Moreover, raloxifene decreased the cumulative risk of new vertebral fractures but the risk of nonvertebral fractures was similar in the raloxifene and placebo groups (107). The update at four years of follow-up did not significantly change these results (211).

While the SERMs provide protection against bone loss in postmenopausal women, the aromatase inhibitors may reduce bone mineral density by decreasing estrogen levels. Estrogen deficiency in turn may lead to osteoporosis (212). Recent studies have shown that both anastrozole and letrozole increase bone resorption (213-215). In the ATAC trial comparing adjuvant anastrozole and tamoxifen, tamoxifen had a slightly positive effect on BMD while anastrozole had a negative effect on BMD. Also fractures were significantly more common with anastrozole than with tamoxifen during the follow-up of 68 months (11.0% v. 7.7%, respectively). The greatest increase in fractures on anastrozole treatment seemed to be in the spine while no increase in hip fractures was seen (121, 216). A four-group trial evaluating adjuvant tamoxifen, letrozole or a sequential combination of these (BIG 1-98) also reported significantly more fractures with patients on letrozole as compared to tamoxifen (5.8% v. 4.1%, respectively) (86). In a MA-17 adjuvant study on letrozole after five years of tamoxifen, newly diagnosed osteoporosis was significantly more common among women on letrozole as compared to those on placebo. No significant difference in fracture rates between the groups emerged during the short follow-up of 2.5 years (83, 84). In the IES adjuvant study on exemestane, a trend towards a higher incidence of reported fractures in the exemestane group as compared to the tamoxifen group was reported (85, 124).

Ovarian ablation with LHRH analogs causes a sudden decline in estrogen levels and this chemical castration in turn leads to a rapid decrease in BMD (217). Both bone resorption and formation markers increase during the treatment of premenopausal women with LHRH agonist (217). As suggested in the preclinical setting (212), tamoxifen seems to partially counteract the demineralising effects of LHRH analogs. A Swedish study randomized premenopausal women with early breast cancer to receive goserelin alone, goserelin plus tamoxifen or tamoxifen alone for two years. The loss in total body BMD was greatest in women receiving goserelin alone, while tamoxifen plus goserelin and tamoxifen alone resulted in smaller declines in BMD. Though, one year after cessation of treatment, the goserelin alone group showed a partial recovery from the bone loss (219).

The effects of adjuvant treatments on BMD and fracture risk are summarized in Table 3.

fracture risk in postmenopausal breast cancer patients							
	Chemotherapy	Tamoxifen	Toremifene	Anastrozole	Letrozole	Exemestane	
							-
BMD	$\downarrow\downarrow$ *	$\uparrow \uparrow$	↑	$\downarrow\downarrow$	$\downarrow\downarrow$	Ļ	
Fracture risk	NE*	\downarrow	NE	$\uparrow \uparrow$	$\uparrow \uparrow$	↑	

Table 3. Effects of adjuvant treatments on bone mineral density (BMD) and fracture risk in postmenopausal breast cancer patients

 \downarrow decrease (trend), $\downarrow \downarrow$ decrease (significant), \uparrow increase (trend), $\uparrow \uparrow$ increase (significant), NE not evaluated, * in chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea

6.5 Osteoporosis

Osteoporosis is defined as a disease characterized by low bone mineral mass, microarchitectural deterioration of bone tissue leading to increased bone fragility and consequent increase in fracture risk with minimal or no trauma (220). Based on the

World Health Organization criteria, about a third of postmenopausal white women have osteoporosis (221). Age is the most important risk factor for osteoporosis. Also the risk of osteoporotic fractures increases dramatically with aging. It has been estimated that a 50-year old white woman has a 40% risk of suffering a hip, Colles or vertebral fracture during her remaining lifetime (222).

Strong risk factors of low bone density and osteoporosis for women include advanced age, previous fragility fracture, maternal family history of hip fracture, premature menopause, low body-mass index, corticosteroid therapy and some disorders associated with osteoporosis (hypogonadism, hyperparathyroidism, malabsorption syndromes, chronic renal failure, Cushing's syndrome etc.) (223). Other risk factors include smoking, high caffeine intake, physically inactive lifestyle and a low dietary intake of calcium and vitamin D. On the other hand, estrogen use, high body-mass index and late age at menopause seem to protect from osteoporosis (224). Regular weight-bearing exercise can conserve or improve BMD in peri- and postmenopausal women (225, 226).

6.5.1 Treatment of osteoporosis - general

Several therapeutic options with well-documented improvements in BMD and reductions in fracture risk are available to women for the prevention and treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis. The bisphosphonates clodronate, etidronate, risedronate and alendronate, raloxifene, calcitonin and (hydroxylated) vitamin D all reduce vertebral fractures, while only alendronate and risedronate significantly reduce nonvertebral fractures (227).

The majority of evidence for the efficacy of hormone replacement therapy (HRT) on BMD and fracture risk is based on case-control and cohort studies instead of randomized trials. Observational studies have indicated a significant decrease in the risk of hip fracture in HRT users (228, 229). The largest randomized, placebocontrolled trial Women's Health Initiative (WHI) including 16 608 postmenopausal women, demonstrated a significant increase in BMD and decrease in the risk of both vertebral and nonvertebral fracture in women receiving estrogen plus medroxyprogesterone as compared to those on placebo. However, an increased risk of cardiovascular disease and breast cancer was observed in the HRT users relative to the placebo arm (230). Among the 10 739 postmenopausal women randomized to either estrogen or placebo, estrogen alone also decreased the risk of hip fracture, but, in contrast to the estrogen plus progestin treatment, also insignificantly decreased the risk of breast cancer (231).

Risedronate and alendronate are third- and second generation bisphosphonates, respectively, approved for prevention and treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis. Alendronate increases the BMD in postmenopausal osteoporosis and decreases the risk of both vertebral and nonvertebral fracture (232, 233). Similarly, risedronate has been shown to increase the BMD in postmenopausal osteoporosis and to decrease the risk of both vertebral and nonvertebral fracture (234, 235). They can be administered orally either daily or more conveniently once weekly as these dosing options are equally effective (236, 237).

The first generation bisphosphonate, clodronate, has also demonstrated beneficial effects on BMD in patients with osteopenia or osteoporosis. Both continuous and cyclical regimens given orally or intravenously have resulted in significant increases in BMD, especially in the lumbar spine (29, 31, 32, 238-240). Clodronate has been shown to reduce the risk of vertebral fracture (32, 240). Another first generation bisphosphonate, etidronate, significantly increases BMD at the spine and hips and slightly reduces the rate of spinal fractures (241).

As already discussed above, the SERM raloxifene increases the BMD, decreases the markers of bone turnover and decreases the risk of vertebral fractures as compared to placebo (107, 208).

Calcitonin is a polypeptide hormone derived from salmon. Calcitonin increases the BMD in spine and reduces the risk of new vertebral fractures. However, calcitonin has not demonstrated an ability to lower the frequency of nonvertebral fractures (242). Calcitonin is available as an injection or a nasal spray.

Teriparatide is a recombinant human parathyroid hormone analogue available as an injection. While other therapeutic agents for osteoporosis reduce bone resorption,

intermittently administered teriparatide stimulates new bone formation by preferentially stimulating osteoblasts. Consequently, the effects on bone turnover differ dramatically from those observed with antiresorptive therapy. With teriparatide, bone formation markers rise quickly and remain elevated for the duration of treatment (243). After a brief delay, PTH therapy also increases markers of bone resorption. Teriparatide has been shown to increase bone mineral density and to significantly reduce the risk of vertebral and nonvertebral fracture (244).

Supplementation with (calcium and) vitamin D reduces risk of vertebral and probably also nonvertebral fractures (245, 246). Although the evidence from clinical trials demonstrates that vitamin D could prevent fractures, there is a wide variability in the magnitude of this effect. Therefore, calcium and vitamin D supplements should not be considered an adequate intervention for fractures in high-risk women but rather as a standard supplement to other osteoporosis drug therapy. Vitamin D supplementation appears to even reduce the risk of falls among ambulatory or institutionalized older individuals possibly by increasing musculoskeletal function (247).

6.5.2 Treatment of osteoporosis in women with a history of breast cancer

Osteoporosis is first seen in cancellous bone (e.g. the vertebral bodies) where bone turnover is fast. Reflecting this, a high incidence of vertebral fracture has been noted in women with breast cancer (199). Breast cancer patients found to have osteoporosis based on BMD results (T-score –2.5 or lower) should have pharmacological therapy initiated with an agent demonstrated to have efficacy. There is currently insufficient evidence to recommend a particular agent in this category (248). Some remarks, however, can be made based on indirect evidence.

All postmenopausal women, also those with a history of breast cancer, should be encouraged to maintain adequate calcium and vitamin D intake and sustain regular physical activity in order to help preserve BMD. Appropriate calcium intake ranges between 1000 and 1500 mg/day depending upon age, and appropriate vitamin D intake ranges between 400 and 800 IU/day (246). Regular weight-bearing exercise can conserve or improve BMD in postmenopausal women (225).

Although raloxifene is approved for osteoporosis prevention and therapy, its use after five years of adjuvant tamoxifen therapy may not be advisable. Raloxifene is a SERM, and it has been suggested that the usage of another SERM tamoxifen beyond five years might worsen the prognosis of breast cancer. In the NSABBP B-14 study 10 years of tamoxifen was associated with more recurrences than five years of tamoxifen (96). Moreover, raloxifene has been shown to stimulate tamoxifendependent cancer cells in laboratory studies (249).

Teriparatide has been associated with osteosarcoma development in animal studies (317). Though no cases of osteosarcoma have been observed in humans treated with teriparatide for osteoporosis, it is not recommended for use in women diagnosed with breast cancer (248, 250).

According to the recent findings in the WHI trial, HRT with estrogen and progestin is associated with an increased risk of breast cancer (230). Estrogen therapy has long been contraindicated in women with a history of breast cancer because of the probable increases in the risk of recurrence and second primary breast cancers (251). Recently, a Scandinavian open randomized trial addressing the question whether HRT is safe for women with breast cancer history was terminated because of safety concerns. New breast cancer events were more common in the HRT group relative to placebo group (252). HRT should not be used in the treatment or prevention of osteoporosis in breast cancer survivors.

Of the treatment options available for osteoporosis prevention and therapy, the bisphosphonates may seem most appropriate for women with a history of breast cancer. According to recent reviews they seem to be the most efficient drugs in the treatment of osteoporosis (227).

7. BISPHOSPHONATE TREATMENT IN BREAST CANCER

7.1 Bone metastasis – general

The skeleton is the most common organ to be affected by metastatic breast cancer: around 70 percent of patients dying with breast cancer have bone metastases (253, 254). Breast cancer patients with bone metastases alone tend to have a protracted disease course when compared to those with visceral and in particular liver metastases. The median survival in patients with liver metastases averages one year (355) while the median survival in patients with disease confined to the skeleton survive at least twice that long (253). For patients with breast carcinoma, good prognostic factors for survival after the development of bone metastases are low histologic grade, positive estrogen receptor status, bone disease at initial presentation, a long disease free interval, and increasing age. Up to 20 percent of breast cancer patients with metastatic bone disease survive five years after the diagnosis of bone metastases (254).

Paget first proposed the idea of "seed and soil" hypothesis in the pathophysiology of bone metastases more than one hundred years ago (256). Micrometastatic deposits of cancer ("seed") access the bone via the bloodstream. The bone microenvironment contains several growth factors that encourage the growth of cancer cells. As the metastatic cells alter the regulatory mechanisms of bone, it becomes a more favorable "soil" for the development of metastases. The tumor cells release different growth factors and cytokines (e.g. parathyroid hormone-related peptide (PTHrP), interleukins IL-1 and IL-6, TGFa, TGFb and prostaglandins) that accelerate the osteoclast-mediated bone resorption and lead to local erosion of the bone (257). In breast cancer, the main mediator causing osteolysis is probably PTHrP (258).

Bone resorption in metastatic bone disease leads to pathological fractures, pain and hypercalcemia. Bone pain is the most common complication of metastatic bone disease, resulting from structural damage, periosteal irritation, and nerve entrapment. The increased bone destruction brings about a release of calcium from the skeleton to the bloodstream. Other mechanisms behind the hypercalcemia of malignancy include PTHrP- mediated increased reabsorption of calcium in the kidney and dehydration (259).

7.2 Mechanism of action of the bisphosphonates

Bisphosphonates are synthetic compounds characterized by a P-C-P (phosphatecarbon-phosphate) structure, in contrast with their naturally occurring analogue, pyrophosphate, with a P-O-P (phosphate-oxygen-phosphate) sequence. Unlike natural pyrophosphate, bisphosphonates are resistant to breakdown by enzymatic hydrolysis (260). The negative charges on the two phosphate groups of the bisphosphonate nucleus give these compounds a high affinity for mineralized bone. Modification of one of the two side chains coupled to the central carbon atom determines the antiresorptive potency of the bisphosphonate. According to the structure of this side chain, the bisphosphonates can be divided into those resembling natural bisphosphonate or non-aminobisphosphonates (clodronate and etidronate) and to those with a nitrogen-containing side chain, aminobisphosphonates (pamidronate, alendronate, zoledronic acid, risedronate, ibandronate). Over the years, first, second and third generation bisphosphonates have been developed with increasing potency from generation to generation. They are used in medicine mainly to inhibit bone resorption in diseases like osteoporosis, Paget's disease and metastatic bone disease. The more potent aminobisphosphonates have demonstrated higher efficacy than the non-aminobisphosphonates in preclinical studies, but the possible clinical differences between these compounds have not been extensively studied (261).

Bisphosphonates inhibit bone resorption by a variety of mechanisms. The principal biologic effect appears to be the inhibition of osteoclast activity. When osteoclasts ingest bisphosphonate-containing bone, their cytoskeleton becomes disrupted and apoptosis of the osteoclasts is activated (260). The non-aminobisphosphonates act as analogues of ATP (adenosine triphosphate) and inhibit ATP dependent intracellular enzymes leading to apoptosis and death of the osteoclasts (262). The aminobisphosphonates, on the other hand, inhibit enzymes of the mevalonate pathway by disrupting the signalling functions of key regulatory proteins and lead to osteoclasts apoptosis (263-265). Bisphosphonates also inhibit the development of osteoclasts from monocyte-precursors (266). The net effect of both non-aminobisphosphonates

and aminobisphosphonates is inhibition of osteoclast function, which leads to a decrease in bone resorption (150). It has also been suggested that bisphosphonates prolong the survival of osteoblasts (267).

The bisphosphonates inhibit normal and ectopic calcification by disturbing the formation of calcium phosphate crystals (262). Reflecting this, the first generation bisphosphonate etidronate has been shown to cause osteomalacia in the early studies (268). More recently, bisphosphonates have been shown to inhibit matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) that are involved in bone resorption and tumor invasion. They have also been found to inhibit the adhesion of tumor cells to the bone and to induce tumor cell apoptosis in vitro (269-271). Bisphosphonates have demonstrated direct antitumor activity against neoplastic cells especially in the bone, where bisphosphonates reduce skeletal tumor burden and increase tumor cell apoptosis in skeletal metastases (270, 272, 273). The effect of bisphosphonates on non-skeletal metastases by bisphosphonate therapy has been suggested in some preclinical studies (274, 275).

The clinical pharmacology of bisphosphonates is characterized by low intestinal absorption, but highly selective localization and retention in bone. The bioavailability of an oral dose of a bisphosphonate is only 1% - 10%. Absorption is further diminished if oral bisphosphonates are given at mealtimes and especially with dairy products or iron supplements. Bone takes up most of the absorbed bisphosphonate, the remainder being rapidly excreted in the urine. The skeletal retention of bisphosphonates is very lasting, possibly life-long. However, the bisphosphonate deposited in the skeleton probably has little pharmacological activity once the administration is ceased (276).

Bisphosphonate therapy is generally well tolerated. The probability of hypocalcemia is greater with the use of intravenous aminobisphosphonates and therefore supplementation with calcium (and vitamin D) is recommended (277). When bisphosphonates are administered intravenously, too rapid an infusion may lead to renal complications (277). Thus, infusion times less than two hours with pamidronate or less than 15 minutes with zoledronic acid should be avoided (248). Ibandronate is

given via a one- to two-hour infusion (278). In a study comparing intravenous pamidronate and zoledronic acid, six to 8 percent of breast cancer patients showed some deterioration of renal function during the first 12 months of bisphosphonate therapy (279). Though the renal complications during bisphosphonate therapy are often mild and apparent only as transient increases in serum creatinine, there are limited data on the long-term renal safety of bisphosphonates. Few case reports have been published about the adverse renal consequences of prolonged, high-dose bisphosphonate administration (280, 281). Consequently, the serum electrolyte and creatinine levels should be monitored during bisphosphonate therapy (248).

Gastrointestinal discomfort, nausea, dyspepsia, vomiting, diarrhea and even esophageal ulceration may accompany oral administration of bisphosphonates. In a large adjuvant clodronate study, especially diarrhea was significantly more common in clodronate users than in those on placebo (15% v. 7%, respectively) (282). Similarly, in a pooled analysis of two oral ibandronate trials in breast cancer patients with bone metastases, patients receiving ibandronate were twice as likely to experience adverse gastrointestinal events than those receiving placebo (283).

The intravenous administration of the aminobisphophonates can induce transient flulike symptoms with fever, myalgia and arthralgia. These side effects occur primarily after the first infusion (284). Recently, an association between long-term aminobisphosphonate therapy and osteonecrosis of the jaws has been reported (285). Few ocular disturbances including scleritis have been described during pamidronate use (286).

7.3 Bisphosphonate treatment in metastatic breast cancer

At least 14 randomized placebo-controlled prospective studies have been published on the effects of bisphosphonates in patients with metastatic breast cancer. These include five studies on clodronate (287-291), five studies on pamidronate (292-296), three studies on ibandronate (278, 283, 297) and one on zoledronic acid (298). In addition, there is one study comparing the efficacy of zoledronic acid and pamidronate in patients with breast cancer (299). These studies show that bisphosphonates, in addition to hormone therapy or chemotherapy, reduce the risk of developing a skeletal event (pathological fracture, hypercalcemia, bone pain or need for palliative radiotherapy) and the skeletal event rate. As summarized in a recent Cochrane review, bisphosphonates also increase the time to skeletal event but have no effect on survival in women with advanced breast cancer and bone metastases (33).

Oral bisphosphonates, including clodronate and ibandronate, may be selfadministered at home and thus do not acquire frequent hospital admissions. However, patient compliance may be compromised by the gastrointestinal toxicity of these oral agents (282, 283). Although oral bisphosphonates seem somewhat less effective than the intravenous remedies at least for the treatment of hypercalcemia (277), at present the data is insufficient to recommend one bisphosphonate over another in the treatment of skeletal metastases (248). No studies directly compare the effectiveness of oral and intravenous bisphosphonates in the prevention of skeletal complications. The one study comparing two intravenous bisphosphonates showed a lower risk of skeletal events with zoledronic acid than with pamidronate (299).

In addition to the trials in patients with breast cancer and bone metastases mentioned above, there are three placebo-controlled trials (one on oral pamidronate, two on oral clodronate) examining the role of bisphosphonates in patients with advanced breast cancer but no bone metastases (302-304). No effect on the development of bone metastases was found in the pamidronate and the smaller clodronate study (302, 304). In the larger clodronate study, however, the total number of skeletal metastases was significantly lower with clodronate treatment than with placebo, but the number of patients developing bone metastases did not differ between the treatment groups (303).

7.4 Adjuvant bisphosphonate treatment in breast cancer

7.4.1 Effect on survival

There are three randomized prospective controlled trials available on adjuvant bisphosphonate treatment in early stage breast cancer. These trials on oral clodronate provide conflicting data on the potential role of adjuvant bisphosphonates among patients with no evidence of distant metastases after definitive local surgery. The first trial conducted by Diel et al randomly assigned 302 women with nodepositive and node-negative primary breast cancer and a positive bone marrow aspirate for tumor cells to receive either clodronate 1600 mg/day for two years or no bisphosphonate. The type of adjuvant systemic therapy was selected in accordance with specific guidelines (hormonal therapy, chemotherapy, or both, or no systemic therapy). In the initial report, with a median follow-up of 36 months, the incidence of overall metastasis (13% v. 29%), bone metastasis (8% v. 17%), and visceral metastasis (8% v. 19%) was significantly lower in the clodronate group. At five years of follow-up, the incidence of bone metastases was still significantly lower in the clodronate group, but the extra-skeletal effect was no longer significant (305, 306). Quite recently, the investigators provided an update of their initial report after an extended follow-up of 103 months. Although the incidence of osseous and visceral metastases was now similar in both groups, the OS was still significantly better in the clodronate group (307).

Saarto et al reported the results of a trial of 299 women with node-positive breast cancer who were randomly assigned to receive clodronate 1600 mg/day or placebo for three years. All patients received adjuvant therapy; premenopausal women received CMF chemotherapy and postmenopausal women were treated with antiestrogens. After a follow-up of five years, there was no significant difference in the frequency of bone metastases between the clodronate and control arms. In contrast to the Diel study, however, the incidence of nonosseous metastases was significantly higher in the clodronate arm (43% v. 25%). Both DFS (56% v. 71%) and OS were significantly worse in the clodronate arm than in the controls (70% v 83%). Although more patients in the clodronate group had hormone-receptor negative tumors at baseline, the adverse effect of clodronate on DFS (but not on OS) remained significant in multivariate analyses after adjustment for prognostic factors like hormone receptor status, number of lymph nodes and tumor size (308). Quite recently, Saarto et al have updated their results after ten years of follow-up. The results remained stable: the incidence of skeletal metastases did not differ between the treatment groups, while the incidence of extraskeletal metastases was significantly higher in the clodronate group. Similarly, ten-year DFS remained significantly lower in the clodronate than in the control group (45% v. 58%), but this did not significantly compromise OS. The adverse effect of

clodronate was especially seen in estrogen-receptor negative patients, where the 10year DFS was 25% in the clodronate group and 58% in the control group (309).

In the double-blind trial by Powles et al, 1 069 women with node-negative or nodepositive breast cancer were randomly assigned to receive either clodronate 1600 mg/day or placebo for a duration of two years. The categories of no adjuvant therapy, chemotherapy, tamoxifen, or both chemotherapy and tamoxifen were balanced between the arms. During the two years of clodronate use, bone metastases were significantly less frequent in the treatment group as compared to the placebo group (2.3% v. 5.2%). At five years of follow-up, the incidence of bone metastases was no longer significantly different between the clodronate and control arms (12% v. 15%). No difference in the frequency of nonosseous metastases was observed (21% v. 24%, respectively). OS was significantly improved in the clodronate arm (82% v. 76%) (310).

Thus, two of the adjuvant clodronate trials yielded favorable results and one demonstrated an adverse impact. The three trials differ with regard to the patient characteristics and the study protocol. In the Diel study, all patients had bone marrow micrometastases. In the study by Saarto only node-positive patients were included as compared to only 37% and 50% of node-positive patients in the Powles and Diel study, respectively. The duration of clodronate treatment was three years in the Saarto study and two years in the other two trials (305, 308, 310).

In all three trials clodronate prevented or delayed the appearance of bone metastases; even in the study by Saarto et al, bone as the first site of relapse was less frequent in the clodronate than in the control group. The results of the influence of clodronate on nonosseous metastases, however, are controversial. Given that the three trials are inconsistent, it remains uncertain whether bisphosphonates are beneficial as adjuvant treatment. The largest adjuvant bisphosphonate study so far is ongoing (NSABP trial B34), with 2 400 early stage breast cancer patients randomly assigned to adjuvant clodronate or placebo, and will hopefully answer some questions raised by the former studies. Additionally, the North American Intergroup will conduct an adjuvant bisphosphonate trial (S0307) comparing oral clodronate to risedronate and zoledronic

acid. At present, adjuvant bisphosphonates cannot be recommended for women about to undergo systemic adjuvant therapy outside clinical trials (248).

7.4.2 Effect on bone mineral density

Adjuvant therapy for breast cancer can be associated with decreased BMD that may lead to osteoporosis and skeletal morbidity. Current evidence from clinical trials indicates that bisphosphonates are effective in maintaining bone density in women receiving adjuvant therapy for breast cancer.

Women who develop chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure undergo accelerated and highly significant bone mineral loss while those who continue to menstruate have only minimal changes in BMD (26, 195). Risedronate and clodronate have been evaluated in breast cancer patients with chemotherapy-induced early menopause. Intermittent oral risedronate for two years prevented effectively the bone loss observed in the placebo group (311). Another oral bisphosphonate, clodronate, significantly reduced bone loss in premenopausal patients who developed amenorrhea after adjuvant CMF chemotherapy (26). Similarly, oral clodronate for two years reduced the loss of BMD in patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy and/or tamoxifen (312).

Ovarian ablation with LHRH analogs causes chemical castration, which in turn leads to a rapid decrease in BMD in premenopausal breast cancer patients (219). Intravenous bisphosphonate zoledronate maintained bone density in premenopausal breast cancer patients made functionally postmenopausal with LHRH agonist goserelin use (313).

In postmenopausal patients with early breast cancer, aromatase inhibitors reduce BMD and increase the risk of osteoporosis (84-86, 216). Preliminary data suggests that the bone loss associated with adjuvant letrozole may be preventable with zoledronic acid given every six months (314).

8. LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF ADJUVANT TREATMENTS ON LIPID METABOLISM

8.1 Lipid metabolism and atherosclerosis

High levels of total and low-density lipoprotein (LDL) cholesterol are wellrecognized risk factors for atherosclerotic disease, in particular coronary heart disease (CHD) (315). Small, dense and oxidized LDL particles are considered particularly atherogenic (316). Lipoprotein(a) (Lp(a)) consists of an LDL particle covalently attached to apolipoprotein(a). High plasma levels of Lp(a) have been positively associated with atherosclerosis, myocardial infarction and stroke (317). The atherogenity of Lp(a) is at least partly associated with an elevated concentration of LDL cholesterol (318). Plasma levels of high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol, on the other hand, are consistently inversely associated with CHD risk in observational studies (319, 320). The cardioprotective effects of HDL cholesterol have been attributed to its role in reverse cholesterol transport, its effects on endothelial cells, and its antioxidant activity (321, 322). The role of triglycerides in the development of CHD is less evident. A meta-analysis of 17 prospective population-based studies found hypertriglyceridemia to be an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease (323). Nevertheless, it is possible that, rather than being actual atherogenic agents in themselves, elevated triglycerides merely serve as a marker for increases in triglyceride-rich remnant lipoproteins and that it is these latter particles that are involved in the development of atherosclerosis (316, 324).

Atherosclerosis is a slowly progressing, pathological process involving the intima and media of large- and medium-sized arteries. The response-to-injury hypothesis behind the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis currently emphasizes endothelial dysfunction because of injury to the endothelial wall. Different forms of injury increase the adhesiveness and permeability of the endothelium and induce the endothelium to have procoagulant instead of anticoagulant properties (325). In addition to endothelial dysfunction, monocyte adhesion, lipid accumulation and oxidation, smooth muscle proliferation and extracellular matrix deposition contribute to the formation of atherosclerotic plaques (326). Concurrently with lipid accumulation, signs of inflammation occur in the artery wall (327). The atherosclerotic plaques do not usually interfere with arterial flow in the early stage of the disease. When thrombosis

is superimposed on non-stenotic lesions, however, blood flow is impaired and may lead to ischaemia of target organs heart, brain or extremities.

Endothelial injury may result from free radicals caused by elevated LDL cholesterol levels, smoking, hypertension, diabetes or hyperhomocystinemia (325). An infectious etiology has also been suggested as microorganisms like Chlamydia pneumoniae have been identified in atheromatous coronary artery lesions (328). Further, elevated levels of the inflammatory marker C-reactive protein (CRP) can indicate low-grade chronic inflammation and thus help to identify patients at risk for atherosclerotic complications (327).

While the role of other factors in the development of atherosclerosis and CHD are being extensively studied, LDL cholesterol remains the primary target of therapy for the prevention and treatment of coronary heart disease (316). Reduction of total and LDL cholesterol is associated with numerous sequelae which attenuate atherogenesis, including improved endothelial function, reduced oxidative stress and reduced inflammation (329). Clinical trials of 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase inhibitors (statins) have confirmed that LDL cholesterol reduction significantly reduces cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in primary and secondary cardiovascular disease prevention (330, 331). A recent meta-analysis on the effectiveness of statin therapy reviewed 25 studies enrolling 69 511 individuals with CHD. According to this meta-analysis, statin therapy reduced CHD mortality by 23% and all-cause mortality by 16% as compared to placebo. The risk of nonfatal infarction was reduced by 25% with statins (332).

8.2 Estrogen and lipid metabolism

Estrogen decreases the serum levels of LDL cholesterol by inducing the expression of hepatic LDL receptors and thus enhancing the clearance of LDL cholesterol from plasma. Estrogens are thought to increase HDL cholesterol by reducing hepatic triglyceride lipase activity that catabolizes HDL (333). Estrogen has also been shown to lower Lp(a) levels (334). Menopause in turn causes changes in serum lipids that are explained by the deficiency of estrogens: serum total and LDL cholesterol and triglyceride levels increase and HDL cholesterol levels decrease (13-17). These

changes in serum lipid profile are considered atherogenic and contribute to the increased risk of CHD in postmenopausal women. Consequently, the incidence of CHD in women increases after the menopause (335).

Estrogen replacement therapy reduces plasma levels of LDL cholesterol and increases levels of HDL cholesterol, changes known to be associated with a reduced risk of cardiovascular disease (336). Estrogen has also been shown to inhibit oxidation of low-density lipoprotein, improve endothelial vascular function and reverse postmenopausal increases in fibrinogen and plasminogen-activator inhibitor type 1 - changes that should also reduce the risk of cardiovascular disease (337). However, estrogen also has adverse physiological effects, including increasing the plasma levels of triglycerides, small, dense LDL particles, CRP and some thrombotic markers (338, 339).

Observational studies have suggested that postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy (HRT) reduces the risk of CHD (340). Recent randomized trials, however, have either provided no evidence of cardiac protection or even some evidence of harm when HRT has been given to women with CHD (336, 341). Moreover, the first randomized trial to directly study the effects of estrogen plus progestin therapy on CHD incidence in previously healthy postmenopausal women, was stopped early because it was found that the health risks associated with HRT exceeded the benefits. In this Women's Health Initiative (WHI) trial, HRT with estrogen plus progestin increased the risk of CHD among generally healthy postmenopausal women by 24% as compared to placebo (338). Though, as the criticism against the WHI trial states, many of the "healthy" women included actually had either CHD or several risk factors for CHD at randomization. HRT with estrogen only did not affect the risk of CHD (342).

8.3 Adjuvant chemotherapy and serum lipids

The effect of adjuvant chemotherapy on serum lipids has not been extensively studied. A few small studies on breast cancer patients at various stages of the disease have been published with conflicting findings (18, 343, 344).

As explained earlier, adjuvant chemotherapy causes ovarian failure in a majority of premenopausal women with early breast cancer. The incidence of adjuvant chemotherapy induced amenorrhea varies depending on the drug combination used (191). The changes in serum lipids after adjuvant chemotherapy seem to correlate to changes in ovarian function: patients who preserve menstruation have stable lipid levels while those with chemotherapy-induced menopause develop possibly atherogenic changes in serum lipids. Total cholesterol, LDL and HDL cholesterol levels have been shown to increase in patients with chemotherapy-induced ovarian dysfunction (18), but no long-term data is available on this subject.

8.4 Adjuvant endocrine therapy and serum lipids

Tamoxifen has favorable and possibly antiatherogenic effects on lipid metabolism. Tamoxifen reduces the plasma concentrations of total and LDL cholesterol by downregulation of cholesterol synthesis (345). The effect of tamoxifen treatment on HDL cholesterol has been small (19-22, 346). In contrast to the favorable effects of tamoxifen on total and LDL cholesterol, tamoxifen has been shown to increase the serum triglyceride concentrations (19, 21, 347) and contribute to the development of fatty liver (hepatic steatosis) (348). Further, tamoxifen has demonstrated effects on inflammatory markers that are consistent with reduced cardiovascular risk. Reductions in CRP and fibrinogen have been noted with tamoxifen use (349).

In line with the findings of the recent trials on postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy and CHD risk, the favorable lipid effects of tamoxifen do not necessarily translate to reductions in cardiac risk. Few randomized trials suggested that adjuvant tamoxifen might have a cardioprotective effect in postmenopausal women (350-352). However, a large (n= 13 388) placebo-controlled randomized chemoprevention study failed to show any effects of tamoxifen on cardiovascular risk (206).

The effects of toremifene on plasma lipids seem even more favorable than those of tamoxifen. Like tamoxifen, also toremifene lowers total and LDL cholesterol by downregulating cholesterol synthesis and reduces Lp(a) levels (345, 354, 355). In contrast to tamoxifen, however, HDL cholesterol levels have been shown to increase and triglyceride levels either steady or even decrease during toremifene use (21, 354).

Randomized trials of raloxifene's use in postmenopausal women have consistently demonstrated a reduction in serum LDL cholesterol levels, while no apparent effect on HDL cholesterol or triglyceride levels has been noted (211, 356). Secondary analysis of data from the MORE trial showed a significant reduction in the risk of cardiovascular endpoints in a subset of women with increased risk for cardiovascular disease (357). A randomized, placebo-controlled trial of raloxifene for the prevention of coronary heart disease events is under way.

The aromatase inhibitors anastrozole, letrozole and exemestane have shown somewhat different effects on serum lipid profile. In the metastatic setting, anastrozole did not show any major effects on lipids (358). In a small adjuvant study on Japanese women anastrozole did not induce any significant changes in total and LDL cholesterol but led to a increase in HDL cholesterol and decrease in triglyceride levels (359). The largest adjuvant aromatase inhibitor study ATAC reported that the patients receiving anastrozole had higher cholesterol levels than those receiving tamoxifen (81). In few studies, letrozole had no effect on serum lipid profiles (83, 360), while in one small study levels of both total and LDL cholesterol increased during letrozole administration (361). In contrast, exemestane has shown no adverse effects on cholesterol levels and seems even to decrease the serum triglycerides in patients with metastatic breast cancer (362).

The effects of two SERMs (tamoxifen and toremifene) and two aromatase inhibitors (anastrozole and exemestane) on serum lipids were compared in an adjuvant study on 180 postmenopausal women with early breast cancer. In line with previous studies, both tamoxifen and toremifene lowered significantly the levels of total and LDL cholesterol, but the effects on HDL cholesterol and triglycerides differed. Tamoxifen lowered and toremifene raised the levels of HDL cholesterol, while triglycerides increased during tamoxifen administration and decreased during toremifene treatment. The aromatase inhibitors anastrozole and exemestane induced modest decreases in total and LDL cholesterol. Anastrozole had no effect on serum HDL cholesterol or triglyceride levels, while exemestane somewhat lowered the levels of both (363).

In conclusion, while all SERMs reduce the total and LDL cholesterol concentrations, the lipid profile seems most favorable with toremifene as it also reduces triglyceride

levels and raises those of HDL cholesterol. The effects of aromatase inhibitors on serum lipids seem modest. Still, all the major adjuvant studies have suggested a somewhat increased, albeit not significant, risk of cardiovascular events during treatment with an aromatase inhibitor as compared to tamoxifen (86, 124, 121).

The effects of adjuvant treatments on serum lipids are summarized in Table 4.

	Chemotherapy	Tamoxifen	Toremifene	Anastrozole	Letrozole	Exemestane
Total						
cholesterol	↑↑*	$\downarrow\downarrow$	$\downarrow\downarrow$	—/↑	—/↑	\downarrow
LDL						
cholesterol	↑ ↑*	$\downarrow\downarrow$	$\downarrow\downarrow$	—/↑	_/↑	\downarrow
HDL						
cholesterol	↑ ↑ *	_/↓	$\uparrow\uparrow$	—/↑	_	\downarrow
Triglycerides	_*	$\uparrow\uparrow$	\downarrow	_/↓	-	\downarrow

 Table 4. Effects of adjuvant treatments on serum lipids

 \downarrow decrease (trend), $\downarrow\downarrow$ decrease (significant), \uparrow increase (trend), $\uparrow\uparrow$ increase (significant), – no change, * in chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea

9. AIMS OF THE PRESENT STUDY

This study in premenopausal patients with early breast cancer aimed to investigate:

- 1. The long-term effects of chemotherapy-induced premature menopause and adjuvant peroral clodronate treatment on bone mineral density (I).
- 2. The effect of short-term intravenous adjuvant clodronate treatment in the prevention of bone loss related to chemotherapy-induced premature menopause (II).
- 3. The impact of adjuvant tamoxifen treatment on bone mineral density after adjuvant chemotherapy (III).
- 4. The effect of adjuvant tamoxifen treatment on serum lipids after adjuvant chemotherapy (IV).

10. PATIENTS AND METHODS (I-IV)

10.1 Patients

Two separate populations of premenopausal patients with early breast cancer were studied. The earlier population (named MACLO) comprised 148 node-positive patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy and randomized to oral clodronate for three years or controls (I). The later population (named MACLOT) included 159 patients with either node-positive disease or node-negative disease with other risk factors. After adjuvant chemotherapy, five-year tamoxifen was started to hormone receptor-positive patients (II-IV). In addition, the first 48 patients were randomly allocated to receive intermittent intravenous clodronate treatment or no further therapy. The patients were treated at the Helsinki University Hospital, Department of Oncology. Informed consent was obtained from all participants. The Local Ethical Committee approved the studies.

The patients included were \leq 50 years of age. Premenopausal status at entry was defined as women with regular menstruation or last menstrual cycle within three months and serum follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) levels <30 IU/l (I) or as ongoing menstruation during the last six months (II-IV). The MACLO population included three hysterctomized women with premenopausal FSH levels (I), but hysterectomized subjects were excluded from the MACLOT population (II-IV). Patients with a Karnofsky performance index below 70%, other malignancies, peptic ulcer, serum creatinine above 150 umol/l, pregnancy, osteoporosis, medication affecting bone metabolism or untreated hypo- or hyperthyroidism were excluded.

The patients had undergone surgery with axillary evacuation and total mastectomy or breast-conserving resection. Postoperative radiotherapy was given to those treated with breast conserving surgery and to those diagnosed with axillary lymph node metastases. The patients in the MACLO population were treated with six cycles of CMF chemotherapy (cyclophosphamide 600 mg/m², methotrexate 40 mg/m² and 5-fluorouracil 600 mg/m²) intravenously on day one at three weeks intervals. In addition, the patients were randomized to receive or not to receive oral clodronate (Bonefos®, Leiras) 1600 mg daily for three years (I). Patients of the MACLOT

population received either CMF or CEF (cyclophosphamide 600 mg/m², epirubicin 60 mg/m² and 5-fluorouracil 600 mg/m²) chemotherapy and adjuvant five-year tamoxifen was started to those with hormone-receptor positive tumors after chemotherapy. In addition, 48 patients from the MACLOT population were randomly allocated to receive 1500 mg clodronate intravenously before each chemotherapy infusion or no further therapy.

Patients who developed metastatic disease during follow-up were excluded from the analyses. Those lost for follow-up or having medication other than prescribed according to study protocol affecting bone (I-III) or lipid metabolism (IV) were also excluded. Patients having received intravenous clodronate (II) were excluded from the study examining the effect of tamoxifen on BMD (III) but were included in the study on the effects of tamoxifen on lipid metabolism (IV).

10.2 Methods

10.2.1 Clinical investigation and menopausal status

At entry, all patients underwent clinical examination, liver ultrasound, chest x-ray and bone scintigraphy to rule out hematogenic metastases. Basic laboratory tests before randomization included a complete blood count and sedimentation rate, liver enzymes (transaminase, AFOS, 5-nucleotidase), serum creatinine, calcium and electrolytes. During the follow-up visits, the patients were clinically investigated and interviewed regarding menstrual status, medications and other diseases at one, two, three and five years (I) or at six months, one and three years thereafter (II-IV). Bone scintigraphy (I) and measurements of serum FSH, luteinizing hormone (LH) and estradiol were repeated before treatment and at one, two, three and five years (I) or before treatment and at one and three years (II-IV).

The menstrual status of the patients was defined during each follow-up visit as part of the interview. Amenorrhea was defined as absent menstruation for at least six months.

10.2.2 Dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA)

BMD (grams per square centimeter) was measured by DXA using a Hologic QDRdensitometer (Hologic, Inc., Waltham, MA). BMD was measured in the lumbar vertebrae (L1-4) and the femoral neck, femoral trochanter and Ward's triangle, intertrochanteric and total femoral area in the right femoral area, both before initiation of chemotherapy, and at one, two, three and five years (I) or at six months, one and three years thereafter (II-III).

10.2.3 Radioimmunoassays for bone markers PINP and ICTP

For the 48 patients randomized to intermittent intravenous clodronate parallel to chemotherapy or to controls, the biochemical measurements (radioimmunoassays) of the bone turnover markers PINP and ICTP were performed at the beginning of chemotherapy and at three, six, 9 and 12 months thereafter (II). The serum samples were stored at -20° C. The reference interval of PINP for adult women is 19-84 ug/l and that of ICTP is 1.7-4.6 ug/l. The methods for the PINP and ICTP assays have been described elsewhere (179, 364).

10.2.4 Assays of serum lipid levels

Fasting serum levels of total, LDL and HDL cholesterol and triglycerides were measured before chemotherapy and at three, six, 9 and 12 months thereafter (IV). The serum cholesterol level was determined with an enzymatic colorimetric CHOD-PAP method and the triglyceride level with an enzymatic colorimetric GPO-PAP method (Roche Diagnostics). The concentration of HDL cholesterol was measured by an enzymatic HDL-C plus 2nd generation method (Roche Diagnostics). The equipment used to measure serum cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol and triglyceride levels was a Hitachi 917 or Modular analysator (Hitachi Ltd, Tokio, Japan). LDL cholesterol was calculated according to Friedewald equation (LDL-cholesterol = cholesterol - HDL-cholesterol - Trigly / 2.2) (365).

10.2.5 Statistical methods

All statistical analyses were performed with the program SPSS for Macintosh. BMD values are presented as percentages of the baseline value (I-III). The repeated measurements ANOVA model was used to test the effect of the treatments (chemotherapy, clodronate and tamoxifen) and menstrual status on BMD. Other comparisons were performed using the Mann-Whitney test or Wilcoxon matched pair test. Ninety-five percent confidence intervals were calculated for the main outcome measures.

Changes in the collagen metabolites were analyzed as the logarithmic transform of the PINP and ICTP levels divided by the baseline level. The logarithmic transformations were used because the collagen metabolites were non-normally distributed. The correlations between bone marker levels and the BMD were assessed using Spearman's rank-order correlation coefficient (r) (II).

The Wilcoxon matched pair test was used to compare lipid and hormonal changes within the treatment (tamoxifen/control) and menstrual groups. The repeated measurements ANOVA model was employed to test the effect tamoxifen treatment and menstrual status on serum lipid levels. The correlations between the changes in serum lipids and weight were assessed by Spearman's rank-order correlation coefficient. Other comparisons were performed using the Mann-Whitney test (IV).

To address the statistical problem of multiple comparisons, the significance level was set at 0.01 in all studies. The information on patients and methods is summarized in Table 5.

	Study I			
	e e	Study II	Study III	Study IV
n	73	45	111	146
Follow-up	5 years	1 year	3 years	1 year
Menstrual status: *				
Menstruating	26%	31%	29%	46%
Amenorrheic	74%	69%	71%	53%
Investigation	p.o. CLO \rightarrow BMD	i.v. CLO →BMD	TAM →BMD	$TAM \rightarrow lipids$
Methods	DXA	DXA,	DXA	serum lipids
		bone markers		

Table 5. Patients and methods in Studies I (MACLO) and II-IV (MACLOT)

CLO = clodronate, i.v. = intravenous, n= number of patients, p.o. = peroral, TAM = tamoxifen, * = at follow-up. All patients were treated with adjuvant chemotherapy.

11. RESULTS

11.1 Chemotherapy, clodronate and tamoxifen treatment: Effects on bone mineral density (I, II, III)

11.1.1 Effect of chemotherapy on bone mineral density (I, II, III)

Adjuvant chemotherapy caused ovarian dysfunction and amenorrhea in the majority of the patients. In the MACLOT population, 69% and 71% of the patients had developed amenorrhea during one and three years of follow-up, respectively (II, III). In the MACLO population with the longest follow-up, 74% of the patients were permanently amenorrheic five years after chemotherapy (I). The risk of amenorrhea was age-dependent: the mean age of the patients at the start of the chemotherapy was 46 and 47 years for those who developed amenorrhea and 37 and 39 years for those who continued to menstruate (III and I, respectively).

Changes in BMD correlated significantly with menstrual function after adjuvant chemotherapy. At three years of follow-up, patients with chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea had lost -9.5% (95% confidence interval of change (95%CI) -12.4% to -6.5%) of their baseline lumbar spine BMD, while those who continued to menstruate had a modest gain of $\pm 0.6\%$ (95%CI -1.8% to $\pm 3.0\%$) For the femoral neck, the corresponding BMD losses were $\pm 4.9\%$ (95%CI -8.6% to -1.2%) and -1.4% (95%CI -4.0% to $\pm 1.2\%$), respectively (III). At five years of follow-up, a similar significant correlation between BMD changes and menstrual function was observed. Five years after adjuvant chemotherapy, amenorrheic patients had lost -10.4% (95%CI -12.0% to -8.9%) of their baseline lumbar spine BMD values while those with ongoing menstruation had only minimal loss of -1.3% (95%CI -3.5% to +0.9%) (p=0.001). The corresponding changes at the femoral neck were -5.8% (95%CI -7.5% to -4.0%) and -0.3% (95%CI -3.3 to $\pm 2.7\%$) (p=0.001). The rate of bone loss in amenorrheic patients decreased from the first few years of rapid bone loss to the fifth year of follow-up (I).

Thus, a marked bone loss occurred in women who developed chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure and early menopause, while those who continued to menstruate despite

the chemotherapy preserved their baseline BMD levels. The bone loss was most marked during the first few years after chemotherapy.

11.1.2 Effect of clodronate on bone mineral density (I, II)

11.1.2.1 Effect of peroral long-term clodronate on bone mineral density (I)

In the MACLO population (n=148), the patients were randomized to oral clodronate for three years or to controls in addition to adjuvant CMF chemotherapy. 73 diseasefree patients were included in the five-year follow-up study on peroral clodronate and BMD. After three years of clodronate treatment, the bone loss in the lumbar spine was significantly less than in the controls, -3.0% and -7.4%, respectively (p=0.003), while no significant differences between the treatment groups were found in the femoral neck BMD. At five years, two years after termination of the clodronate treatment, the bone loss in the lumbar spine was still significantly less in clodronate-treated patients compared to controls, -5.8% and -9.7%, respectively (p=0.008). Following discontinuation of the treatment, both the patients previously treated with clodronate and the control patients lost bone mass at similar rates. Thus, no acceleration of bone loss after treatment termination was observed (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Percentual changes and 95%CIs in lumbar spine and femoral neck BMD in clodronate (dotted line) and control (bold line) groups

At five years, the patients were further divided into those who preserved menstruation and into those who became amenorrheic during follow-up. The beneficial effect of clodronate on BMD was evident in both menstruating and amenorrheic women. The small bone loss of the menstruating women was totally prevented by clodronate. However, the rapid bone loss seen among patients who experienced chemotherapyinduced ovarian failure was reduced 29-40% but not prevented by clodronate (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Percentual changes and 95%CIs in lumbar spine and femoral neck BMD according to menstrual status in clodronate (dotted line) and control (bold line) groups

11.1.2.2 Effect of intravenous short-term clodronate on bone mineral density (II)

In the MACLOT population (n=159), the first 48 patients were randomized to intravenous clodronate parallel to adjuvant CMF or CEF chemotherapy. 45 disease-free patients were included in the study on short-term intravenous clodronate on BMD. Chemotherapy caused amenorrhea in 69% of the patients during one year of follow-up. The intermittent, short-term intravenous clodronate did not prevent the bone loss associated with chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure in this small study. At six months, the change in lumbar spine BMD was -0.5% in the clodronate group and -1.4% in the control group (p=0.22), and, in the femoral neck -0.4% and -1.9%, respectively (p=0.37). The bone loss in the lumbar spine at 12 months was -3.9% in the clodronate group and -3.6% in the control group (p=0.62), and, in the femoral neck -1.4% and -2.9% (p=0.43), respectively (Figure 3). While the effect of clodronate treatment on BMD change at 12 months was not significant, a highly significant effect of menopausal status (amenorrhea vs. irregular or regular menstruation) was found in the lumbar spine (p=0.008). In the femoral neck, the effect of menopausal status on BMD was not statistically significant (p=0.31).



Figure 3. Percentual changes and 95%CIs in lumbar spine and femoral neck BMD in the clodronate (dotted line) and control (bold line) groups

In conclusion, oral clodronate treatment for three years significantly reduced bone loss in the lumbar spine. A four-monthly intermittent intravenous clodronate treatment, on the other hand, did not prevent the bone loss associated with chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure.

11.1.2.3 Effect of short-term intravenous clodronate on bone markers PINP and ICTP (II)

Although intravenous intermittent four-monthly clodronate could not prevent the rapid bone loss associated with chemotherapy-induced early menopause, the serum levels of bone turnover marker PINP decreased significantly during clodronate treatment. The median PINP levels at three and six months were significantly lower in the clodronate group than in the control group: at three months 17.5 ug/l (range 11.6 - 59.10 ug/l) and 29.3 ug/l (range 19.8 - 54.0 ug/l), and at six months 22.6 ug/l (range 15.7 - 55.8 ug/l) and 44.0 ug/l (range 12.5 - 91.9 ug/l). Thereafter, at 9 and 12 months, no significant difference between the treatment groups was found. The PINP levels decreased in the patients treated with clodronate while the PINP levels rose in the control group at six months. The mean change in PINP values from randomization to 12 months +44.9% and +37.7% (p=0.34) in clodronate and control groups, respectively (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Percentual changes and 95%CIs in PINP values in clodronate (dotted line) and control (bold line) groups

The serum levels of the other bone turnover marker ICTP did not differ between the clodronate and control groups.

In conclusion, serum levels of the bone marker PINP decreased significantly during clodronate treatment reflecting reduced bone turnover.

11.1.3 Effect of tamoxifen on bone mineral density (III)

In the MACLOT population (n=159), adjuvant five-year tamoxifen after CMF or CEF chemotherapy was started to those patients with hormone-receptor-positive tumors (tamoxifen group) while patients with hormone-receptor-negative tumors received no further treatment (control group). 111 disease-free patients were included in the study of tamoxifen and BMD, 88 in the tamoxifen group and 23 in the control group. Again, chemotherapy caused amenorrhea in the majority (71%) of the patients.

Tamoxifen treatment caused a significant bone loss in lumbar spine BMD in premenopausal patients who continued to menstruate three years after adjuvant chemotherapy. At three years of follow-up, the mean bone loss at lumbar spine was - 4.6% in the tamoxifen group while a modest gain of +0.6% was noted in the control group (Figure 5). At the femoral neck, tamoxifen-treated women lost -1.8% and women in the control group -1.4% of their baseline BMD values during the three-year observation period.

Tamoxifen treatment reduced bone loss in patients with chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea. At three years of follow-up, women on tamoxifen had lost -6.8% of their baseline lumbar spine BMD while those without tamoxifen had lost -9.5% (Figure 5). At the femoral neck, tamoxifen-treated women lost -3.6% and those without tamoxifen -4.9% of their baseline values.



Figure 5. Percentual changes in lumbar spine BMD according to tamoxifen use and menstrual status

The interaction between tamoxifen therapy and menstrual status on lumbar spine BMD changes seen during the three-year follow-up was highly significant (p<0.0001). A similar trend towards an interaction was noted between tamoxifen therapy and menstrual status on BMD changes at the femoral neck (p=0.075).

In conclusion, tamoxifen had opposite effects on BMD depending on menstrual status. Tamoxifen caused bone loss in patients who continued to menstruate after adjuvant chemotherapy. Contrarily, tamoxifen decreased bone loss in those women who developed chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea.

11.2 Chemotherapy and tamoxifen treatment: Effects on serum lipids (IV)

11.2.1 Effect of chemotherapy on serum lipids (IV)

In the MACLOT population (n=159), all patients received adjuvant CMF or CEF chemotherapy. 146 disease-free patients were included in the study on chemotherapy,

tamoxifen and serum lipids. During one year of follow-up, 53% of the patients had developed amenorrhea, 32% had irregular menstruation and only 14% menstruated regularly. The mean age of the patients at the start of the chemotherapy was 47 years for those who developed amenorrhea, 41 years for those with irregular menstruation and 36 years for those who still menstruated regularly, respectively. The gonadotropin FSH and LH changes during the chemotherapy period correlated with the changes observed in the menstrual cycle.

Changes in total and LDL cholesterol during chemotherapy (0-6 months) correlated significantly with menstrual function. In patients who developed amenorrhea, the total cholesterol increased by +9.5% and the LDL cholesterol by +16.6% (p<0.00001 and p<0.00001, respectively). The LDL/HDL ratio increased by +21.7% (p<0.00001) and the total cholesterol/HDL ratio by +13.3% (p<0.00001). The total cholesterol increased by +7.3% and LDL cholesterol by +11.8% in patients with irregular menstruation (p=0.003 and p=0.017, respectively). The LDL/HDL ratio increased by +14.7% (p=0.02) and the cholesterol/HDL ratio +9.4% (p=0.005). In patients who still menstruated regularly, the total cholesterol increased only +2.4% and the LDL cholesterol +3.0% (p=0.52 and p=0.57, respectively). Accordingly, LDL/HDL cholesterol/HDL cholesterol ratios remained unchanged.

The differences in the changes of serum total and LDL cholesterol were insignificant between patients with amenorrhea and irregular menstruation (p=0.61 and p=0.22, respectively) but the differences in the changes of serum total and LDL cholesterol between patients with regular menses and irregular or absent menstruation (amenorrhea) were more marked (p=0.04 and p=0.008). Similarly, the differences in the changes of LDL/HDL ratios and total cholesterol/HDL ratios were insignificant between patients with amenorrhea and irregular menstruation (p=0.50 and p=0.84), but the differences in the changes of LDL/HDL ratios were significant (p=0.006) and of total cholesterol/HDL ratios nearly significant (p=0.02) between patients with regular or absent menstruation (amenorrhea). Serum triglyceride levels increased and HDL cholesterol levels slightly decreased regardless of menstrual function and the differences between the groups were statistically insignificant.

In conclusion, changes in total and LDL cholesterol during the chemotherapy correlated significantly with menstrual function. Only those patients who developed signs of ovarian failure had marked elevations in serum total and LDL cholesterol, while no significant changes occurred in those who menstruated regularly.

11.2.2 Effect of tamoxifen on serum lipids (IV)

Six months after the beginning of adjuvant chemotherapy, tamoxifen was started and continued for five years to those 112 patients with hormone-receptor-positive tumors (tamoxifen group) while the 34 patients with hormone-receptor-negative tumors received no further treatment (control group). The serum lipid levels were monitored in both groups during chemotherapy (0-6 months) and during the first six months thereafter (6-12 months).

The total and LDL cholesterol and triglyceride levels increased during chemotherapy in all patients. However, during the first six months of tamoxifen treatment the total and LDL cholesterol decreased even below the pre-chemotherapy levels. In the control group, no significant decrease in the cholesterol levels was seen during the same six months of follow-up. The serum triglyceride remained at an increased level in both tamoxifen and control groups.

Chemotherapy caused an increase of +6.5% and +12.2% in total cholesterol (tamoxifen and control groups, respectively), which was reversed during the following six months in patients on tamoxifen but not in control patients. The total cholesterol decreased -9.7% from the post-chemotherapy levels during the first six months of tamoxifen treatment but only -1.6% in the control group (p=0.001). Similarly, chemotherapy increased the LDL cholesterol levels (+11.5% and +18.0% in tamoxifen and control groups, respectively). During the first six months of tamoxifen the LDL cholesterol levels decreased by -16.7% while a decrease of only -1.5% was noted in control patients (p<0.0001) (Figure 6). The changes in HDL cholesterol levels were minimal during chemotherapy and tamoxifen treatment had no significant effect on HDL cholesterol. The LDL/HDL cholesterol ratio increased in all patients during chemotherapy, but thereafter, a significant decrease was seen only in patients treated with tamoxifen (Table 6).

Notably already after three months of tamoxifen therapy both total and LDL cholesterol levels had decreased even below the baseline levels measured before the chemotherapy: total cholesterol had decreased -4.6% and LDL cholesterol -8.3% below the baseline levels (p<0.0001 and p<0.0001, respectively).

 Table 6. The effect of tamoxifen (6-12 months) after chemotherapy (0-6 months)
 on lipid levels.

	Tamoxifen	group	Control	group
	0-6 months	6-12 months	0-6months	6-12 months
Total cholesterol	+6.5%	-9.7%*	+12.2%	-1.6%*
LDL	+11.5%	-16.7%**	+18.0%	-1.5%**
HDL	-2.0%	+0.6%	+1.2%	+0.4%
Triglyceride	+22.3%	+8.8%	+32.8%	+0.1%
LDL/HDL	+16.8%	-15.0%*	+18.9%	+0.5%*
Total cholesterol/HDL	+10.5%	-8.4%	+12.0%	-0.6%

Significance of the difference between tamoxifen and control groups: * p<0.01, ** p<0.001



Figure 6. Percentual changes (and 95%CIs) from pre-chemotherapy levels in serum LDL cholesterol in tamoxifen (bold line) and control (dotted line) groups

In conclusion, adjuvant tamoxifen therapy reversed the adverse effects of chemotherapy on total and LDL cholesterol and lowered their serum levels even below the baseline. The serum HDL cholesterol levels, however, remained unchanged after chemotherapy followed by tamoxifen.
12. DISCUSSION

12.1 Adjuvant chemotherapy and bone mineral density

During our follow-up period of five years, 74% of the premenopausal patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy developed ovarian failure and amenorrhea. The risk of amenorrhea was age-dependent: the mean age of the patients at the start of the chemotherapy was 47 years for those who developed amenorrhea and 39 years for those who continued to menstruate (I). This is in line with prior findings that women most prone to develop ovarian failure and early menopause after chemotherapy are those 40 years of age or older (11, 193, 194).

In the current study, marked bone loss occurred only in women who developed chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure and early menopause, while those who continued to menstruate preserved their BMD levels. Five years after adjuvant chemotherapy, the bone loss among amenorrheic patients was as high as -10.4% in the lumbar spine while menstruating patients had only minor BMD changes (I). The association between menstrual function and the BMD changes is in accordance with previous studies (26, 195).

The rate of bone loss was greatest during the first few years after chemotherapyinduced menopause and decreased thereafter. While the rate of bone loss observed after natural menopause is slower (366), the rapid bone-losing phase after chemotherapy resembles that seen after surgical oophorectomy and probably reflects the severe estrogen deficiency of iathrogenic menopause. In two earlier studies on the subject, the lumbar spine bone loss has averaged -7% during the first year after chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure (26, 195). In the current studies, the first annual bone loss at lumbar spine was slightly less (-4% to -6%).

Chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure caused rapid and highly significant bone loss especially in the spine. The spine consists mainly of cancellous bone where bone turnover is fast and estrogen deficiency causes rapid bone loss. In the current study, bone loss at the femoral neck was less than that seen in the lumbar spine. This probably reflects the slower bone turnover of cortical bone tissue found at the femoral neck (367).

The results of the current and earlier studies imply that women who develop chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure undergo significant bone mineral loss most pronounced in the lumbar spine. Thus, long-term breast cancer survivors may be at a higher than average risk for osteoporosis. Women with breast cancer and chemotherapy-induced early menopause should probably have their BMD monitored. Measures such as adequate calcium and D vitamin intake, regular weight-bearing exercice and avoidance of cigarette smoking should be encouraged. If osteoporosis develops, bisphosphonates may seem the most appropriate treatment for women with a history of breast cancer.

12.2 Effect of clodronate on bone loss induced by adjuvant chemotherapy

Oral clodronate for three years significantly reduced bone loss in the lumbar spine. As shown for the first time, still two years after termination of the clodronate treatment, the bone loss in the lumbar spine was significantly less in clodronate-treated patients compared to controls: the bone loss observed in the lumbar spine was –5.8% for patients on clodronate and -9.7% for controls, respectively (I). The bone loss was not accelerated after termination of the clodronate treatment. As most of the patients in both clodronate and control groups experienced early chemotherapy-induced menopause, clodronate at the femoral neck was less marked than in the lumbar spine. This is probably related to the fact that bone turnover is faster in the spine than at the femoral neck (367).

While long-term oral clodronate offered significant protection against bone loss, intermittent, intravenous short-term clodronate did not seem to prevent clinically significantly the bone loss related to chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure. However, a significant reduction of a biochemical bone turnover marker (PINP) was seen during the therapy (II). This suggests that even though the short-term intermittent intravenous clodronate treatment did reduce the bone turnover rate, the duration of the treatment (around four months) was insufficient to lead to long lasting clinically significant

reduction of bone loss. The number of patients included in the study on intravenous clodronate, however, is small and the study may well be underpowered to detect a significant difference between the clodronate and control groups even if there is one.

In our study on intermittent intravenous clodronate, there was a small difference in BMD favouring clodronate during the short treatment period but this was not statistically significant. This may be due to low statistical power or insufficient duration of treatment. It has been suggested that bisphosphonates need to be given for at least six months before an effect on skeletal morbidity is seen (150). Bisphosphonates are ingested by osteoclasts, which subsequently die, removing the drug from the site of active bone resorption. To cover the rapid bone loss seen after chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure, the bone should probably be loaded with bisphosphonates under longer periods than a few months.

The optimal dose or route of clodronate administration for the treatment of osteoporosis is not yet established. Oral doses of 400-800 mg/day given cyclically or continuously have been successfully used in several large studies (29, 239, 240, 368). When comparing the dosing of peroral and intravenous routes, it should be noted that the bioavailability of clodronate is about 2% of the oral dose while around 20-30% of the intravenously administered dose remains in the bone (369). According to this, the intravenous dosage of 1500 mg every three weeks used in our study should compare with an oral dosing of 800 mg/day.

A spectrum of different dosing regimens has been used in studies available on intermittent intravenous clodronate. In women with early postmenopausal bone loss, cyclical 200 mg clodronate given intravenously every month for two years was found to prevent bone loss (31). A long-term cyclical clodronate therapy with 200 mg infusion every three weeks for six years increased BMD significantly and reduced the incidence of vertebral fractures in women with postmenopausal osteoporosis (32). In a small study with patients on long-term parenteral nutrition and osteopenia, 1500 mg clodronate given intravenously every three months for one year significantly inhibited bone resorption as assessed by changes in biochemical markers of bone turnover. However, like in our study cyclic intravenous clodronate therapy failed to increase spinal BMD (370).

Continuous peroral clodronate 400 mg/day has been compared with intermittent intravenous clodronate administered either as an 18-hour infusion of 1800 mg or by separate infusions of 300 mg over six consecutive days every 6 months in postmenopausal women with osteopenia. After two years of treatment, continuous peroral clodronate was found to be significantly more effective than the intermittent intravenous remedies (368).

Current evidence indicates that bisphosphonates are effective in maintaining bone density in women receiving adjuvant therapy for breast cancer (26, 195, 311, 312). Both risedronate and clodronate have been shown to reduce bone loss in patients with chemotherapy-induced early menopause. Intermittent oral risedronate for two years prevented effectively the bone loss observed in the placebo group (311) and peroral clodronate for two years reduced the loss of BMD in patients who received adjuvant chemotherapy and/or tamoxifen (312). A significant bone loss was noted in premenopausal breast cancer patients treated with goserelin plus tamoxifen or goserelin plus anastrozole. When the same combined endocrine treatment was given with intravenous zoledronate every six months, no treatment-induced bone loss was seen (313).

In conclusion, 1600 mg/day of peroral clodronate for three years significantly reduced bone loss in chemotherapy-induced early menopause. On the other hand, 1500 mg of clodronate given intravenously every three weeks for four months did not significantly reduce bone loss in breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant chemotherapy. This may be due to insufficient duration of the clodronate treatment. Bisphosphonate treatment, if given to prevent chemotherapy-induced bone loss, should probably cover the one to two years of most rapid bone turnover. The efficacy of different bisphosphonates has not been compared in this respect. So far, adjuvant bisphosphonate treatment is not standard practice outside clinical trials.

12.3 Effect of intravenous clodronate on bone markers PINP and ICTP

Serum levels of the bone formation marker PINP decreased significantly during clodronate treatment reflecting reduced bone turnover (II). PINP is a marker of bone formation intended to reflect the synthesis of type I collagen (179). While menopause

(181, 182) and osteoporosis (183) increase PINP levels, effective treatment of bone loss and osteoporosis decreases its serum concentrations (182, 185). PINP may be used in clinical practice among other bone turnover markers to help to identify bone loss and to monitor response to antiresorptive treatment such as bisphosphonate therapy.

The serum ICTP levels did not change during clodronate treatment (II). ICTP is a degradation product of mature type I collagen and its serum concentration reflects type I collagen breakdown (186). ICTP has been reported to increase in such pathological conditions as bone metastases and rheumatoid arthritis (187). However, ICTP is rather insensitive to detect changes in bone turnover induced by osteoporosis or antiresorptive treatment (182, 188, 189). As shown recently, ICTP probably reflects the MMP-mediated bone resorption as seen with osteolytic bone metastases, but not the cathepsin K-mediated osteoclastic bone resorption of osteoporosis (371). ICTP does not seem useful in monitoring response to bisphosphonate treatment.

12.4 Effect of tamoxifen after adjuvant chemotherapy on bone mineral density

In the current study tamoxifen treatment after adjuvant chemotherapy had opposite effects on BMD depending on menstrual status. Tamoxifen treatment caused significant bone loss in patients who continued to menstruate after chemotherapy. At three years of follow-up, menstruating patients on tamoxifen had lost -4.6% of their baseline BMD values while a modest gain of +0.6% was noted in the control group. In contrast, tamoxifen reduced bone loss in patients who developed chemotherapy-induced early menopause. In amenorrheic patients the lumbar spine BMD values decreased -6.84% in tamoxifen-users and -9.46% in the controls, respectively (III).

The effects of tamoxifen on BMD are well established in postmenopausal patients. In this group of patients, tamoxifen significantly decreases the loss of BMD in the lumbar spine and to a somewhat lesser degree at the femoral neck (34-38, 200-205). While tamoxifen prevents bone loss in postmenopausal women, the opposite has been suggested for premenopausal women. In a placebo-controlled tamoxifen chemoprevention study, both lumbar spine and femoral neck BMD decreased progressively in tamoxifen users who remained premenopausal throughout the observation period (38). Similar findings were observed in the ZIPP trial comparing different endocrine approaches in early breast cancer, where a significant decline in total-body bone density was seen in premenopausal patients on tamoxifen (219). In our study, no bone loss occurred in women who continued to menstruate after chemotherapy and who were not given tamoxifen, whereas a significant bone loss was observed in menstruating patients given chemoendocrine therapy with tamoxifen. These findings are in accordance with results of the tamoxifen prevention trial and the ZIPP trial, which also reported bone loss in premenopausal women receiving tamoxifen (38, 219).

Why do the effects of tamoxifen on BMD differ in pre- and postmenopausal patients? Tamoxifen is a SERM with estrogen antagonist or agonist effects dependent on the surrounding physiologic conditions and target tissue. Menopausal status modulates the effect of SERMs. Tamoxifen seems more estrogen antagonist than agonist in premenopausal women while the estrogen agonist properties prevail in postmenopausal women (90). In the presence of premenopausal levels of estrogen, tamoxifen seems to act as an estrogen-antagonist and cause bone loss. This has been suggested also in preclinical studies, where tamoxifen reduced bone mass in rats with intact ovaries (372, 373).

In patients with chemotherapy-induced amenorrhea tamoxifen reduced bone loss but it did not totally prevent the bone loss. As stated before, bone loss in patients who develop amenorrhea after chemotherapy is extremely rapid and comparable to that seen after surgical oophorectomy (24, 26, 195). Even though tamoxifen is effective in preventing bone loss in the later postmenopause, it cannot counteract the sudden and rapid bone turnover seen during chemotherapy-induced perimenopausal transition period.

To conclude, those patients with early breast cancer who continue to menstruate despite chemotherapy and are given adjuvant tamoxifen, seem to be at an increased risk of bone loss as compared to those still menstruating but not on tamoxifen. However, the bone loss is even more marked in patients who develop chemotherapy-induced menopause. In these women, tamoxifen offers some protection against bone loss. Probably most long-term survivors of breast cancer who have received adjuvant

therapy are at increased risk of osteoporosis and bone health intervention should be considered as part of their follow-up.

12.5 Adjuvant chemotherapy and serum lipids

We noted that changes in total and LDL cholesterol during the chemotherapy correlated significantly with menstrual function. Only those patients who developed either amenorrhea or irregular menstruation had marked elevations in serum total and LDL cholesterol, while no significant changes occured in those who continued to menstruate. Serum triglyceride levels increased during chemotherapy regardless of menstrual function while no significant changes in HDL cholesterol were noted (IV).

A few small studies have looked at the effect of chemotherapy on lipid levels with somewhat inconsistent findings (18, 343, 344). In an earlier study on the subject, however, the serum levels of total and LDL cholesterol but also of HDL cholesterol have been shown to increase in patients with chemotherapy-induced ovarian dysfunction (18).

In a premenopausal woman, circulating estrogens decrease the serum levels of LDL cholesterol (and thereby also total cholesterol) by enhancing the clearance of LDL cholesterol from plasma and increase HDL cholesterol levels by reducing hepatic lipase activity that degrades HDL (333). Natural menopause in turn causes changes in serum lipids that are explained by the deficiency of estrogens: serum LDL and total cholesterol levels increase and HDL cholesterol levels decrease. The triglyceride levels also tend to rise during menopause (13-17).

Most patients in the current study developed either amenorrhea or irregular menstruation during the first year post-chemotherapy reflecting estrogen deficiency (IV). Thus, the increase in LDL and total cholesterol and triglycerides noted resembles the changes seen during natural menopause. Although changes in HDL cholesterol were negligible in the current study, the other changes seen in serum lipid profile are considered atherogenic. Consequently, those breast cancer patients who experience early menopause with premature adverse lipid effects may be at an increased risk of coronary heart disease (CHD).

12.6 Effect of tamoxifen after adjuvant chemotherapy on serum lipids

The total and LDL cholesterol and triglyceride levels increased during chemotherapy. However, during the first six months of tamoxifen treatment the total and LDL cholesterol decreased even below the pre-chemotherapy levels. In the control group, no significant decrease in the cholesterol levels was seen during the same six months of follow-up. The serum triglyceride remained at an increased level both in patients treated with tamoxifen and the controls. Tamoxifen treatment had no significant effects on HDL cholesterol.

High levels of total and LDL cholesterol are well-recognized risk factors for atherosclerotic disease, in particular CHD (315). Also, hypertriglyceridemia may be an independent risk factor for cardiovascular disease (323). Plasma levels of HDL cholesterol, on the other hand, are inversely associated with CHD risk in observational studies (319). Tamoxifen has favorable and possibly antiatherogenic effects on lipid metabolism as it reduces the plasma concentrations of total and LDL cholesterol in postmenopausal patients (345). While the levels of total and LDL cholesterol have uniformly decreased in tamoxifen-treated women, the effect of tamoxifen treatment on HDL cholesterol has been minimal. However, tamoxifen may increase the serum triglyceride concentrations (347).

In the present study, adjuvant tamoxifen therapy reversed the adverse effects of chemotherapy on total and LDL cholesterol. Tamoxifen therapy had no effect on HDL cholesterol. Triglyceride levels increased during adjuvant chemotherapy and remained high both in patients on tamoxifen and those with no further therapy. The possible clinical implications of these findings still need to be studied as many factors other than serum cholesterol levels affect the risk of cardiovascular disease. The effects of menopause, estrogen, chemotherapy and tamoxifen (including findings of the present study) on serum lipids are summarized in Table 7.

	Estrogen	Menopause	Tamoxifen	Chemotherapy	Tamoxifen after
				and menopause	chemotherapy
Total	\downarrow	1	\downarrow	1	\downarrow
cholesterol					
LDL cholesterol	\downarrow	↑	\downarrow	Ť	\downarrow
HDL	↑	\downarrow	_	↑/—	_
cholesterol					
Triglycerides	Ť	↑	↑/—	↑/—	↑

Table 7. Effects of estrogen, menopause, chemotherapy and tamoxifen on serum lipids

 \downarrow decrease, \uparrow increase, - no change

13. CONCLUSIONS

- Marked bone loss occurred in premenopausal women who developed chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure and early menopause, while those who continued to menstruate preserved their BMD levels. Oral clodronate for three years significantly reduced bone loss associated with ovarian failure. The positive effect of clodronate on BMD was still evident two years after termination of the treatment.
- Intermittent intravenous clodronate treatment for four months did not prevent the rapid bone loss associated with chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure. However, serum levels of the bone marker PINP decreased significantly during clodronate treatment reflecting reduced bone turnover.
- 3. Tamoxifen treatment after adjuvant chemotherapy had opposite effects on BMD depending on menstrual status. Tamoxifen caused bone loss in patients who continued to menstruate after adjuvant chemotherapy. Contrarily, tamoxifen decreased bone loss in those women who developed chemotherapyinduced amenorrhea.
- 4. Changes in serum lipid levels during the chemotherapy correlated significantly with menstrual function. Only patients who developed signs of ovarian failure had marked elevations in serum total and LDL cholesterol. Tamoxifen treatment reversed the adverse effects of chemotherapy-induced ovarian failure on total and LDL cholesterol and even lowered serum levels below the baseline.

14. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Department of Oncology, Helsinki University Central Hospital during years 1998-2005. I wish to express my thanks to Professor Heikki Joensuu, M.D., Head of the Department of Oncology, for allowing me to use the facilities of the Department during the research.

My two supervisors, Docent Tiina Saarto, M.D., and Professor Inkeri Elomaa, M.D., deserve the greatest thanks. I may not have been the most enthusiastic researcher at all times but my devoted supervisors have always given me their untiring support. Without their guidance, I would have lost my way in the amazing world of science a long time ago.

I am deeply grateful to Professor Carl Blomqvist, M.D., who has given me invaluable advice especially in the scaring field of computers and statistics.

I wish to express my gratitude to my splendid referees, Docent Arja Jukkola-Vuorinen, M.D., and Docent Kalevi Laitinen, M.D., for their important contribution.

My sincere thanks go to the co-authors of the published manuscripts. The expertice of Professor Marja-Riitta Taskinen, M.D., was greatly needed in the study on lipid metabolism. I am grateful to Docent Leila Risteli, M.D., and Docent Juha Risteli, M.D., for performing the bone marker analyses. Docent Matti Välimäki, M.D., and Docent Pekka Mäkelä, M.D., are thanked for their collaborative work in the areas of osteoporosis and bone mineral density, respectively. In addition, I want to thank Professor Seppo Sarna, PhD., for statistical consulting and Jan Dabek, M.D., for correction of the English language.

I am very grateful to Inga Skog, who was a lovely support for me during the hectic years of patient accrual and follow-up.

My colleagues and other staff have created a positive atmosphere at the Department of Oncology. The hobby club Sport Ladies, or nowadays more accurately, Dinner Ladies, deserve special thanks for their support and good company also outside clinic. I am especially thankful to Anu Anttonen, M.D., and Paula Poikonen, M.D., for their warm friendship.

I want to extend my thanks to my other dearest friends (in order of their appearance to my life!) Heli, Carla, Kati, Maija, Essi, Teikku, Kirsi, Nanna, Ansku, Anu and Ritu, for sharing the funniest moments in my life and also for always being there for me when needed during the trying times of the preparation of this thesis.

My godparents Marja and Seppo and my two cousins Pekka and Jarmo with their lovely wives Anne and Pia deserve special thanks for friendship also beyond family connection. I am grateful to my brother-in-law Tomi for his patience with my neverending troubles with the computer and to his companion Niina and my sister-in-law Petu for just hanging around with me.

Finally, I am deeply indebted to my family for their constant love and support. My husband Sami has given me lots of love and encouragement during the tiring final stages of the preparation of this thesis, and, despite his annoying motorcycling hobby, is a constant source of happiness in my life. He and our wonderful little daughter Laura have taken care of my insight into life outside work. I want to thank my Mother, my Mother's companion Yrjö and the other Grandma, my mother-in-law Anneli, for taking good care of Laura when I have been studying.

Above all, I am grateful to my dear Mother, who has always believed in me and helped me in all thinkable ways during my scientific work and elsewhere. My beloved Father, who passed away a long time ago, used to say: "Leena beats them all"! This work is dedicated to my parents.

This study was financially supported by grants from the Finnish Cancer Organization, the University of Helsinki and Leiras pharmaceutical company, which I gratefully acknowledge.

15. REFERENCES

- 1. Finnish Cancer Registry. Cancer Statistics at www.cancerregistry.fi, 2002.
- 2. Bundred NJ: Prognostic and predictive factors in breast cancer. Cancer Treat Rev 27: 137-142, 2001
- 3. Nyström L, Andersson I, Bjurstam N, Frisell J, Nordenskjöld B, Rutqvist LE. Long-term effects of mammography screening: updated overview of the Swedish randomised trials. Lancet 359: 909-919, 2002
- 4. Olsen O, Gøtzsche PC. Screening for breast cancer with mammography. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 4: CD001877, 2001
- Early Breast Cancer Trialists Collaborative Group. Favourable and unfavourable effects on long-term survival of radiotherapy for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomised trials. Lancet 355: 1757–1770, 2000
- Overgaard M, Hanse PS, Overgaard J, Rose C, Andersson M, Bach F, Kjaer M, Gadeberg CC, Mouridsen HT, Jensen MB, Zedeler K. Postoperative radiotherapy in high-risk premenopausal women with breast cancer who receive adjuvant chemotherapy. Danish Breast Cancer Cooperative Group 82b Trial. N Engl J Med 337: 949-955, 1997
- 7. Van de Steene J, Soete G, Storme G. Adjuvant radiotherapy for breast cancer significantly improves overall survival: the missing link. Radiother Oncol 55: 263–272, 2000
- 8. Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group. Polychemotherapy for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomized trials. Lancet 352: 930–942, 1998
- 9. Early Breast Cancer Trialists Collaborative Group. Tamoxifen for early breast cancer: an overview of the randomized trials. Lancet 351: 1451–1467, 1998
- Brenner H, Hakulinen T. Are patients diagnosed with breast cancer before age 50 years ever cured? J Clin Oncol 22: 432-438, 2004
- 11. Bines J, Oleske DM, Cobleigh MA. Ovarian function in premenopausal women treated with adjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 14: 1718-1729, 1996
- 12. Goodwin PJ, Ennis M, Pritchard KI, Trudeau M, Hood N. Risk of menopause during the first year after breast cancer diagnosis. J Clin Oncol 17: 2365-2370, 1999
- 13. Matthews KA, Meilahn E, Kuller LH, Kelsey SF, Caggiula AW, Wing RR. Menopause and risk factors for coronary heart disease. N Engl J Med 321: 641-646, 1989
- 14. Newnhamn HH. Oestrogens and atherosclerotic vascular disease-lipid factors. Bailliere Clin Endocrinol Metab 7: 61-93, 1993
- 15. Stevenson JC, Crook D, Godsland IF. Influence of age and menopause on serum lipids and lipoproteins in healthy women. Atherosclerosis 98: 83-90, 1993
- Schaefer EJ, Famon-Fava S, Cohn SD, Schaefer MM, Ordovas JM, Castelli WP, Wilson PW. Effects of age, gender, menopausal status on plasma low-density lipoprotein cholesterol and apolipoprotein B levels in Framingham Offspring Study. J Lipid Res 35: 779-792, 1994
- 17. Fukami K, Koike K, Hirota K, Yoshikawa H, Miyake A. Perimenopausal changes in serum lipids and lipopoteins: a 7-year longitudinal study. Maturitas 22: 193-197, 1995
- Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Ehnholm C, Taskinen MR, Elomaa I. Effects of chemotherapyinduced castration on serum lipids and apoproteins in premenopausal women with nodepositive breast cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 81: 4453-4457, 1996
- 19. Love RR, Newcomb PA, Wiebe DA, Surawicz TS, Jordan VC, Carbone PP, DeMets DL. Effects of tamoxifen therapy on lipid and lipoprotein levels in postmenopausal patients with node-negative breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 82: 1327-1332, 1990
- Grey AB, Stapleton JP, Evans MC, Reid IR. The effect of the anti-estrogen tamoxifen on cardiovascular risk factors in normal postmenopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 80: 3191-3195, 1995
- Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Ehnholm C, Taskinen MR, Elomaa I. Antiatherogenic effects of adjuvant antiestrogens: a randomized trial comparing the effects of tamoxifen and toremifene on plasma lipid levels in postmenopausal women with node-positive breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 14: 429-433, 1996
- 22. Decensi A, Robertson C, Rotmensz N, Severi G, Maisonneuve P, Sacchini V, Boyle P, Costa A, Veronesi U. Effect of tamoxifen and transdermal hormone replacement therapy on cardiovascular risk factors in a prevention trial. Italian Chemoprevention Group. Br J Cancer 78: 572-578, 1998
- 23. Richelson LS, Wahner HW, Melton III LJ, Riggs BL. Relative contributions of aging and estrogen deficiency to postmenopausal bone loss. N Engl J Med 311: 1273-1275, 1984

- 24. Genant HK, Cann CE, Ettinger B, Gordan GS. Quantitative computed tomography of vertebral spongiosa: a sensitive method for detecting early bone loss after oophorectomy. Ann Intern Med 97: 699-705, 1982
- 25. Pouilles JM, Tremollieres F, Bonneu M, Ribot C. Influence of early age at menopause on vertebral bone mass. J Bone Miner Res 9: 311-315, 1994
- 26. Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Välimäki M, Mäkelä P, Sarna S, Elomaa I. Chemical castration induced by adjuvant cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil chemotherapy causes rapid bone loss that is reduced by clodronate: a randomized study in premenopausal breast cancer patients. J Clin Oncol 15: 1341-1347, 1997
- 27. Storm T, Thamsborg G, Steiniche T, Genant HK, Sorensen OH. Effect of intermittent cyclical etidronate therapy on bone mass and fracture rate in women with postmenopausal osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 322: 1265-1271, 1990
- Watts NB, Harris ST, Genant HK, Wasnich RD, Miller PD, Jackson RD, Licata AA, Ross P, Woodson GC 3rd, Yanover MJ. Intermittent cyclical etidronate treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 323: 73-79, 1990
- Giannini S, D'Angelo A, Sartori L, Passeri G, Dalle Carbonare L, Crepaldi G. Continuous and cyclical clodronate therapies and bone density in postmenopausal bone loss. Obstet Gynecol 88: 431-436, 1996
- 30. Harris ST, Watts NB, Jackson RD, Genant HK, Wasnich RD, Ross P, Miller PD, Licata AA, Chesnut CH 3rd. Four-year study of intermittent cyclic etidronate treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis: three years of blinded therapy followed by one year of open therapy. Am J Med 95: 557-567, 1993
- Filipponi P, Pedetti M, Fedeli L, Cini L, Palumbo R, Boldrini S, Massoni C, Cristallini S. Cyclic clodronate is effective in preventing postmenopausal bone loss: a comparative study with transcutaneous hormone replacement therapy. J Bone Miner Res 10: 697-703, 1995
- Filipponi P, Cristallini S, Rizzello E, Policani G, Fedeli L, Gregorio F, Boldrini S, Troiani S, Massoni C. Cyclical intravenous clodronate in postmenopausal osteoporosis: results of a longterm clinical trial. Bone 18: 179-184, 1996
- Pavlakis N, Stockler M. Bisphosphonates for breast cancer. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 1: CD003474, 2002
- Love RR, Mazess RB, Barden HS, Epstein S, Newcomb PA, Jordan VC, Carbone PP, DeMets DL. Effects of tamoxifen on bone mineral density in postmenopausal women with breast cancer. N Engl J Med 326: 852-856, 1992
- 35. Ward RL, Morgan G, Dalley D, Kelly PJ. Tamoxifen reduces bone turnover and prevents lumbar spine and proximal femoral bone loss in early postmenopausal women. Bone Miner 22: 87-94, 1993
- 36. Kristensen B, Ejlertsen B, Dalgaard P, Larsen L, Holmegaard SN, Transbol I, Mouridsen HT. Tamoxifen and bone metabolism in postmenopausal low-risk breast cancer patients: a randomized study. J Clin Oncol 12: 992-997, 1994
- Grey AB, Stapleton JP, Evans MC, Tatnell MA, Ames RW, Reid IR. The effect of the antiestrogen tamoxifen on bone mineral density in normal late postmenopausal women. Am J Med 99: 636-641, 1995
- Powles TJ, Hickish T, Kanis JA, Tidt A, Ashley S. Effect of tamoxifen on bone mineral density measured by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry in healthy premenopausal and postmenopausal women. J Clin Oncol 14: 78-84, 1996
- 39. Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group. Systemic treatment of early breast cancer by hormonal, cytotoxic, or immune therapy. 133 randomized trials involving 31,000 recurrences and 24,000 deaths among 75,000 women. Lancet 339: 1–15, 1992
- 40. Goldhirsch A, Glick JH, Gelber RD, Coates AS, Senn H-J. Meeting Highlights: International Consensus Panel on the Treatment of Primary Breast Cancer. J Clin Oncol 19: 3817-3827, 2001
- 41. Singletary SE, Allred C, Ashley P, Bassett LW, Berry D, Bland KI, Borgen PI, Clark G, Edge SB, Hayes DF, Hughes LL, Hutter R, Morrow M, Page DL, Recht A, Theriault RL, Thor A, Weaver DL, Wieand HS, Greene FL. Revision of the American Joint Committee on cancer staging system for breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 20: 3628–36, 2002
- Fitzgibbons PL, Page DL, Weaver D, Thor AD, Allred DC, Clark GM, Ruby SG, O'Malley F, Simpson JF, Connolly JL, Hayes DF, Edge SB, Lichter A, Schnitt SJ. Prognostic factors in breast cancer. College of American Pathologists Consensus Statement 1999. Arch Pathology & Laboratory Med 124: 966-978, 2000

- 43. Dubsky PC, Gnant MF, Taucher S, Roka S, Kandioler D, Pichler-Gebhard B. Young age as an independent adverse prognostic factor in premenopausal patients with breast cancer. Clin Breast Cancer 3: 65–72, 2002
- 44. Albain KS, Green SJ, Ravdin PM, Cobau CD, Levine EG, Ingle JN, Pritchard KI, Schneider DJ, Abeloff MD, Norton L, Henderson IC, Lew D, Livingston RB, Martino S, Osborne CK. Adjuvant chemohormonal therapy for primary breast cancer should be sequential instead of concurrent: Initial results from Intergroup trial 0100 (SWOG-8814). ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 143, 2002
- 45. Fumoleau P, Kerbrat P, Romestaing P, Fargeot P, Bremond A, Namer M, Schraub S, Goudier MJ, Mihura J, Monnier A, Clavere P, Serin D, Seffert P, Pourny C, Facchini T, Jacquin JP, Sztermer JF, Datchary J, Ramos R, Luporsi E. Randomized trial comparing six versus three cycles of epirubicin-based adjuvant chemotherapy in premenopausal, node-positive breast cancer patients: 10-year follow-up results of the French Adjuvant Study Group 01 trial. J Clin Oncol 2: 298-305, 2003
- 46. Fisher B, Brown AM, Dimitrov NV, Poisson R, Redmond C, Margolese RG, Bowman D, Wolmark N, Wickerham DL, Kardinal CG. Two months of doxorubicin-cyclophosphamide with and without interval reinduction therapy compared with 6 months of cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil in positive-node breast cancer patients with tamoxifen-nonresponsive tumors: Results from the National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project B-15. J Clin Oncol 8: 1483-1496, 1990
- 47. Tancini G, Bonadonna G, Valagussa P, Marchini S, Veronesi U. Adjuvant CMF in breast cancer: Comparative 5-year results of 12 versus 6 cycles. J Clin Oncol 1: 2-10, 1983
- Goldhirsch A, Wood WC, Gelber RD, Coates AS, Thu[¬]rlimann B, Senn H-J. Meeting Highlights: Updated International Expert Consensus on the Primary Therapy of Early Breast Cancer J Clin Oncol 21: 3357-3365, 2003
- 49. Budman DR, Berry DA, Cirrincione CT, Henderson IC, Wood WC, Weiss RB, Ferree CR, Muss HB, Green MR, Norton L, Frei E. Dose and dose intensity as determinants of outcome in the adjuvant treatment of breast cancer. The Cancer and Leukemia Group B. J Natl Caner Inst 90: 1205-1211, 1998
- 50. Fisher B, Anderson S, DeCillis A, Dimitrov N, Atkins JN, Fehrenbacher L, Henry PH, Romond EH, Lanier KS, Davila E, Kardinal CG, Laufman L, Pierce HI, Abramson N, Keller AM, Hamm JT, Wickerham DL, Begovic M, Tan-Chiu E, Tian W, Wolmark N. Further evaluation of intensified and increased total dose of cyclophosphamide for the treatment of primary breast cancer: findings from National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project B-25. J Clin Oncol 17: 3374-3388, 1999
- 51. Bergh J, Wiklund T, Erikstein B, Lidbrink E, Lindman H, Malmstrom P, Kellokumpu-Lehtinen P, Bengtsson NO, Soderlund G, Anker G, Wist E, Ottosson S, Salminen E, Ljungman P, Holte H, Nilsson J, Blomqvist C, Wilking N. Tailored FEC compared with marrow-supported high-dose chemotherapy as adjuvant treatment of high-risk breast cancer patients: Results from a randomised study. Lancet 356: 1384–1391, 2000
- 52. Rodenhuis S, Bontenbal M, Beex L, Wagstaff J, Richel DJ, Nooij MA, Voest EE, Hupperets P, van Tinteren H, Peterse HL, TenVergert EM, de Vries EGE. High-Dose Chemotherapy with Hematopoietic Stem-Cell Rescue for High-Risk Breast Cancer. N Engl J Med 349: 7-16, 2003
- 53. Citron ML, Berry DA, Cirrincione C, Hudis C, Winer EP, Gradishar WJ, Davidson NE, Martino S, Livingston R, Ingle JN, Perez EA, Carpenter J, Hurd D, Holland JF, Smith BL, Sartor CI, Leung EH, Abrams J, Schilsky RL, Muss HB, Norton L. Randomized trial of dosedense versus conventionally scheduled and sequential versus concurrent combination chemotherapy as postoperative adjuvant treatment of node-positive primary breast cancer: first report of Intergroup Trial C9741/Cancer and Leukemia Group B Trial 9741. J Clin Oncol 21: 1431-1439, 2003
- 54. Kaufmann M, von Minckwitz G, Smith R, Valero V, Gianni L, Eiermann W, Howell A, Dan Costa S, Beuzeboc P, Untch M, Blohmer JU, Sinn HP, Sittek R, Souchon R, Tulusan AH, Volm T, Senn HJ. International expert panel on the use of primary (preoperative) systemic treatment of operable breast cancer: Review and recommendations. J Clin Oncol 21: 2600–2608, 2003
- 55. Bonadonna G, Brusamolino E, Valagussa P, Rossi A, Brugnatelli L, Brambilla C, De Lena M, Tancini G, Bajetta E, Musumeci R, Veronesi U. Combination chemotherapy as an adjuvant treatment in operable breast cancer. N Engl J Med 294: 405-410, 1976

- Bonadonna G, Moliterni A, Zambetti M, Daidone MG, Pilotti S, Gianni L, Valagussa P. 30 years' follow up of randomised studies of adjuvant CMF in operable breast cancer: cohort study. BMJ 330: 217-220, 2005
- 57. Chan S, Friedrichs K, Noel D, Pinter T, Van Belle S, Vorobiof D, Duarte R, Gil Gil M, Bodrogi I, Murray E, Yelle L, von Minckwitz G, Korec S, Simmonds P, Buzzi F, Gonzalez Mancha R, Richardson G, Walpole E, Ronzoni M, Murawsky M, Alakl M, Riva A, Crown J. Prospective randomized trial of docetaxel versus doxorubicin in patients with metastatic breast cancer. The 303 Study Group. J Clin Oncol 17: 2341-2354, 1999
- 58. Paridaens R, Biganzoli L, Bruning P, Klijn JG, Gamucci T, Houston S, Coleman R, Schachter J, van Vreckem A, Sylvester R, Awada A, Wildiers J, Piccart M. Paclitaxel versus doxorubicin as first-line single-agent chemotherapy for metastatic breast cancer: A European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer Randomized Study with cross-over. J Clin Oncol 18: 724-733, 2000
- 59. Hortobagyi GN: Treatment of breast cancer. N Engl J Med 339: 974-984, 1998
- 60. Levine MN, Bramwell VH, Pritchard KI, Norris BD, Shepherd LE, Abu-Zahra H, Findlay B, Warr, D, Bowman D, Myles J, Arnold A, Vandenberg T, MacKenzie R., Robert J, Ottaway J, Burnell M, Williams CK, Tu D. Randomized trial of intensive cyclophosphamide, epirubicin, and fluorouracil chemotherapy compared with cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil in premenopausal women with node-positive breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 16: 2651–2658, 1998
- 61. Misset JL, di Palma M, Delgado M, Plagne R, Chollet P, Fumoleau P, Le Mevel B, Belpomme D, Guerrin J, Fargeot P, Metz R, Ithzaki M, Hill C, Mathe G. Adjuvant treatment of node-positive breast cancer with cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, fluorouracil, and vincristine versus cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil: final report after a 16-year median follow-up duration. J Clin Oncol 14: 1136–1145, 1996
- 62. Poole CJ, Earl HM, Dunn JA, Hiller L, Bathers S, Spooner D, Grieve R, Agrawall RK, Foster E, Twelves C. NEAT (National Epirubicin Adjuvant Trial) and SCTBG BR9601 (Scottish Cancer Trials Breast Group) phase III adjuvant breast trials show a significant relapse-free and overall survival advantage for sequential ECMF. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 13, 2003
- 63. Nabholz JM, Senn HJ, Bezwoda WR. Prospective randomized trial of docetaxel versus mitomycin plus vinblastine in patients with metastatic breast cancer progressing despite previous anthracycline containing chemotherapy. J Clin Oncol 17: 1413–24, 1999
- 64. Winer EP, Berry DA, Woolf S, Duggan D, Kornblith A, Harris LN, Michaelson RA Kirshner JA, Fleming GF Perry MC, Graham M, Sharp SA, Keresztes R, Henderson IC, Hudis C, Muss H, Norton L. Failure of higher-dose paclitaxel to improve outcome in patients with metastatic breast cancer: cancer and leukemia group B trial 9342. J Clin Oncol 22: 2061-8, 2004
- 65. Sjöström J, Blomqvist C, Mouridsen H, Pluzanska A, Ottosson-Lonn S, Bengtsson NO, Ostenstad B, Mjaaland I, Palm-Sjovall M, Wist E, Valvere V, Anderson H, Bergh J. Docetaxel compared with sequential methotrexate and 5-fluorouracil in patients with advanced breast cancer after anthracycline failure: A randomized phase III study with crossover on progression by the Scandinavian Breast Group. Eur J Cancer 35: 1194-1201, 1999
- 66. Henderson IC, Berry DA, Demetri GD, Cirrincione CT, Goldstein LJ, Martino S, Ingle JN, Cooper MR, Hayes DF, Tkaczuk KH, Fleming G, Holland JF, Duggan DB, Carpenter JT, Frei III E, Schilsky RL, Wood WC, Muss HB, Norton L. Improved outcomes from adding sequential paclitaxel but not from escalating doxorubicin dose in an adjuvant chemotherapy regimen for patients with node-positive primary breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 21: 976-983, 2003
- 67. Mamounas EP, Bryant J, Lembersky BC, Fisher B, Atkins JN, Fehrenbacher L, Raich PC, Yothers G, Soran A, Wolmark N. Paclitaxel (T) following doxorubicin/cyclophosphamide (AC) as adjuvant chemotherapy for node-positive breast cancer: Results from NSABP B-28. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 12, 2003
- 68. Nabholtz JM, Pienkowski T, Mackey J, Pawlicki M, Guastalla JP, Vogel C, Weaver C, Walley B, Martin M, Chap L, Tomiak E, Juhos E, Guevin R, Howell A, Hainsworth J, Fornander T, Blitz S, Gazel S, Loret C, Riva A. Phase III trial comparing TAC (docetaxel, doxorubicin, cyclophosphamide) with FAC (5-fluorouracil, doxorubicine, cyclophosphamide) in the adjuvant treatment of node positive breast cancer (BC) patients: interim analysis of the BCIRG 001 study. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstract 141, 2002
- 69. Martin M, Pienkowski T, Mackey J, et al on behalf of the BCIRG 001 Investigators. TAC improves diseasefree survival and overall survival over FAC in node positive early breast

cancer patients, BCIRG 001: 55 months follow-up. 26thAnnual San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, abstr 43, 2003

- Roché H, Fumoleau P, Spielmann M. Sequential Adjuvant Treatment With Docetaxel Improves Outcomes for Node Positive Breast Cancer. 27th Annual San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, abstr 27, 2004
- 71. Ross JS, Fletcher JA. The HER-2/neu oncogene in breast cancer: prognostic factor, predictive factor, and target for therapy. Stem Cells 16: 413-428, 1998
- 72. Slamon DJ, Leyland-Jones B, Shak S, Fuchs H, Paton V, Bajamonde A, Fleming T, Eiermann W, Wolter J, Pegram M, Baselga J, Norton L. Use of chemotherapy plus a monoclonal antibody against HER2 for metastatic breast cancer that overexpresses HER2. N Engl J Med 344: 783-792, 2001
- 73. Santen RJ, Manni A, Harvey H, Redmond C. Endocrine treatment of breast cancer in women. Endocr Rev 11: 221–265, 1990
- 74. Beatson GT. On the treatment of inoperable cases of carcinoma of the mamma. Suggestions for a new method of treatment with illustrative cases. Lancet 2: 104-107, 1896
- 75. Rhodes A, Jasani B, Balaton AJ, Barnes DM, Miller KD. Frequency of oestrogen and progesterone receptor positivity by immunohistochemical analysis in 7016 breast carcinomas: correlation with patient age, assay sensitivity, threshold value, and mammographic screening. J Clin Pathol 53: 688-696, 2000
- 76. Harvey JM, Clark GM, Osborne CK. Estrogen receptor status by immunohistochemistry is superior to the ligand-binding assay for predicting response to adjuvant endocrine therapy in breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 17: 1474-1481, 1999
- 77. Bonneterre J, Buzdar A, Nabholtz JM, Robertson JF, Thurlimann B, von Euler M, Sahmoud T, Webster A, Steinberg M. Anastrozole is superior to tamoxifen as first-line therapy in hormone receptor positive advanced breast carcinoma: results of two randomized trials designed for combined analysis. Cancer 92: 2247-2258, 2001
- 78. Mouridsen H, Gershanovich M, Sun Y, Perez-Carrion R, Boni C, Monnier A, Apffelstaedt J, Smith R, Sleeboom HP, Janicke F, Pluzanska A, Dank M, Becquart D, Bapsy PP, Salminen E, Snyder R, Lassus M, Verbeek JA, Staffler B, Chaudri-Ross HA, Dugan M. Superior efficacy of letrozole versus tamoxifen as first-line therapy for postmenopausal women with advanced breast cancer: Results of a phase III study of the International Letrozole Breast Cancer Group. J Clin Oncol 19: 2596-2606, 2001
- 79. Paridaens R, Dirix L, Lohrisch C, Beex L, Nooij M, Cameron D, Biganzoli L, Cufer T, Duchateau L, Hamilton A, Lobelle JP Piccart M. Mature results of a randomized phase II multicenter study of exemestane versus tamoxifen as first-line hormone therapy for postmenopausal women with metastatic breast cancer. Ann Oncol 14: 1391-1398, 2003
- 80. Baum M, Budzar AU, Cuzick J, Forbes J, Houghton JH, Klijn JG, Sahmoud T. The ATAC (Arimidex, Tamoxifen Alone or in Combination) Trialists' Group: Anastrozole alone or in combination with tamoxifen versus tamoxifen alone for adjuvant treatment of postmenopausal women with early breast cancer: First results of the ATAC randomised trial. Lancet 359: 2131-2139, 2002
- 81. Baum M, Buzdar A, Cuzick J, Forbes J, Houghton J, Howell A, Sahmoud T. The ATAC (Arimidex, Tamoxifen Alone or in Combination) Trialists' Group. Anastrozole alone or in combination with tamoxifen versus tamoxifen alone for adjuvant treatment of postmenopausal women with early-stage breast cancer: results of the ATAC (Arimidex, Tamoxifen Alone or in Combination) trial efficacy and safety update analyses. Cancer 98: 1802-1810, 2003
- 82. Boccardo F, Rubagotti A, Amoroso D, Mesiti M, Massobrio M, Benedetto C, Porpiglia M, Rinaldini M, Paladini G, Distante V, Franchi R, Failla G, Bordonaro R, Sismondi P. Anastrozole appears to be superior to tamoxifen in women already receiving adjuvant tamoxifen treatment. Breast Cancer Res Treat 82: Suppl 1, 2003
- 83. Goss PE, Ingle JN, Martino S, Robert NJ, Muss HB, Piccart MJ, Castiglione M, Tu D, Shepherd LE, Pritchard KI, Livingston RB, Davidson NE, Norton L, Perez EA, Abrams JS, Therasse P, Palmer MJ, Pater JL. A randomized trial of letrozole in postmenopausal women after five years of tamoxifen therapy for early-stage breast cancer. New England Journal of Medicine. 349: 1793-1802, 2003
- 84. Goss PE, Ingle JN, Martino S, Robert NJ, Muss HB, Piccart MJ, Gastiglione MM, Tu D, Shepherd LE, Pater JL. Updated analysis of the NCIC CTG MA 17 randomized placebo (P) controlled trial of letrozole (L) after five years of tamoxifen in postmenopausal women with early stage breast cancer. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 84, 2004

- 85. Coombes RC, Hall E, Gibson LJ, Paridaens R, Jassem J, Delozier T, Jones SE, Alvarez I, Bertelli G, Ortmann O, Coates AS, Bajetta E, Dodwell D, Coleman RE, Fallowfield LJ, Mickiewicz E, Andersen J, Lonning PE, Cocconi G, Stewart A, Stuart N, Snowdon CF, Carpentieri M, Massimini G, Bliss JM. Intergroup Exemestane Study. A randomized trial of exemestane after two to three years of tamoxifen therapy in postmenopausal women with primary breast cancer. New England Journal of Medicine. 350: 1081-1092, 2004
- 86. BIG 1-98 Collaborative International Breast Cancer Study Group: Thürlimann B, Nogaret JM, Paridaens R, Wardley R, Blacher L, Castiglione M, Chaudri-Ross HA, Coates A, Cufer T, Dodion P, Evans D, Forbes J, Gelber R, Goldhirsch A, Hackl W, Hiltbrunner A, Holmberg S, Keshaviah A, Martoni A, Mauriac L, Mouridsen H, Price K, Rabaglio M, Raman E, Robertone A, Santoro A, Smith I, Straehle C, Viale G, Waldie E. Letrozole versus tamoxifen as adjuvant endocrine therapy for postmenopausal women with receptor-positive breast cancer. BIG 1-98: a prospective randomised double-blind phase III study. StGallen Oncology Conference, 2005
- 87. Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group. Ovarian ablation in early breast cancer: overview of the randomised trials Lancet 348: 1189-1196, 1996
- 88. Grese TA, Dodge JA. Selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs). Curr Pharm Des 4: 71–92, 1998
- 89. O'Regan RM, Jordan VC. The evolution of tamoxifen therapy in breast cancer: selective oestrogen-receptor modulators and downregulators. Lancet Oncol 3: 207-214, 2002
- Fabian CJ, Kimler BF. Selective estrogen-receptor modulators for primary prevention of breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 23:1644-1655, 2005
- MacGregor JI, Jordan VC. Basic guide to the mechanisms of antioestrogen action. Pharmacol Rev 50: 151–196, 1998
- Love RR, Wiebe DA, Newcomb PA, Cameron L, Leventhal H, Jordan VC, Feyzi J, DeMets DL. Effects of tamoxifen on cardiovascular risk factors in postmenopausal women. Ann Intern Med 115: 860-864, 1991
- 93. Turken S, Siris E, Seldin D, Flaster E, Hyman G, Lindsay R. Effects of tamoxifen on spinal bone density in women with breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 81: 1086-1088, 1989
- 94. Saez RA, Osborne CK. Hormonal treatment of advanced breast cancer. In: Kennedy BJ, editor. Breast Cancer. Vol 1 of current clinical oncology. New York: 163-172, 1989
- 95. Stewart HJ, Prescott RJ, Forrest AP. Scottish adjuvant tamoxifen trial: a randomized study updated to 15 years. J Natl Cancer Institute 93: 456-462, 2001
- 96. Fisher B, Dignam J, Bryant J, Wolmark N. Five versus more than five years of tamoxifen for lymph node-negative breast cancer: updated findings from the National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project B-14 randomized trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 93: 684-690, 2001
- 97. Cuzick J, Powles T, Veronesi U, Forbes J, Edwards R, Ashley S, Boyle P. Overview of the main outcomes in breast-cancer prevention trials. Lancet 36: 296-300, 2003
- 98. Fisher B, Dignam J, Wolmark N, Wickerham DL, Fisher ER, Mamounas E, Smith R, Begovic M, Dimitrov NV, Margolese RG, Kardinal CG, Kavanah MT, Fehrenbacher L, Oishi RH. Tamoxifen in treatment of intraductal breast cancer. National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project B-24 randomised controlled trial. Lancet 353: 1993-2000, 1999
- Homesley HD, Shemano I, Gams R, Harry DS, Hickox PG, Rebar RW, Bump RC, Mullin TJ, Wentz AC, O'Toole RV. Antiestrogenic potency of toremifene and tamoxifen in postmenopausal women. Am J Clin Oncol 16: 117-122, 1993
- 100.Pyrhönen S, Ellmen J, Vuorinen J, Gershanovich M, Tominaga T, Kaufmann M, Hayes DF. Meta-analysis of trials comparing toremifene with tamoxifen and factors predicting outcome of antiestrogen therapy in postmenopausal women with breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 56: 133-143, 1999
- 101.Milla-Santos A, Milla L, Rallo L, Solano V. Phase III randomized trial of toremifene vs tamoxifen in hormonodependant advanced breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 65: 119-124, 2001
- 102.Holli K, Valavaara R, Blanco G, Kataja V, Hietanen P, Flander M, Pukkala E, Joensuu H. Safety and efficacy results of a randomized trial comparing adjuvant toremifene and tamoxifen in postmenopausal patients with node-positive breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 18: 3487–3494, 2000
- 103.Pagani O, Gelber S, Price K, Zahrieh D, Gelber R, Simoncini E, Castiglione-Gertsch M, Coates AS, Goldhirsch A. Toremifene and tamoxifen are equally effective for early-stage breast cancer: first results of International Breast Cancer Study Group Trials 12-93 and 14-93. Ann Oncol 15: 1749-1759, 2004

- 104.Brzozowski AM, Pike AC, Dauter Z, Hubbard RE, Bonn T, Engstrom O, Ohman L, Greene GL, Gustafsson JA, Carlquist M. Molecular basis of agonism and antagonism in the oestrogen receptor. Nature 389: 753-758, 1997
- 105.Black LJ, Sato M, Rowley ER, Magee DE, Bekele A, Williams DC, Cullinan GJ, Bendele R, Kauffman RF, Bensch WR. Raloxifene (LY139481 HCI) prevents bone loss and reduces serum cholesterol without causing uterine hypertrophy in ovariectomized rats. J Clin Invest 93: 63–69, 1994
- 106. Anzano MA, Peer CW, Smith JM, Mullen LT, Shrader MW, Logsdon DL, Driver CL, Brown CC, Roberts AB, Sporn MB. Chemoprevention of mammary carcinogenesis in the rat: combined use of raloxifene and 9-cis-retinoic acid. J Natl Cancer Inst 88: 123-125, 1996
- 107. Ettinger B, Black DM, Mitlak BH, Knickerbocker RK, Nickelsen T, Genant HK, Christiansen C, Delmas PD, Zanchetta JR, Stakkestad J, Gluer CC, Krueger K, Cohen FJ, Eckert S, Ensrud KE, Avioli LV, Lips P, Cummings SR. Reduction of vertebral fracture risk in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis treated with raloxifene: results from a 3-year randomized clinical trial. JAMA 282: 637–45, 1999
- 108. Cummings SR, Eckert S, Krueger KA, Grady D, Powles TJ, Cauley JA, Norton L, Nickelsen T, Bjarnason NH, Morrow M, Lippman ME, Black D, Glusman JE, Costa A, Jordan VC. The effect of raloxifene on risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women. Results from the MORE randomized trial. JAMA 281: 2189–97, 1999
- 109. Wakeling AE, Dukes M, Bowler J: A potent specific pure antiestrogen with clinical potential. Cancer Res 51: 3867-3873, 1991
- 110.Howell A, Robertson JFR, Quaresma AJ, Aschermannova A, Mauriac L, Kleeberg UR, Vergote I, Erikstein B, Webster A, Morris C. Fulvestrant (ICI 182,780) is as effective as anastrozole in postmenopausal women with advanced breast cancer progressing after prior endocrine treatment. J Clin Oncol 20: 3396-3403, 2002
- 111.Osborne CK, Pippen J, Jones SE, Parker LM, Ellis M, Come S, Gertler SZ, May JT, Burton G, Dimery I, Webster A, Morris C, Elledge R, Buzdar A. A double-blind, randomized trial comparing the efficacy and tolerability of fulvestrant with anastrozole in postmenopausal women with advanced breast cancer progressing on prior endocrine therapy: Results of a North American trial. J Clin Oncol 20: 3386-3395, 2002
- 112.Howell A, Robertson JF, Abram P, Lichinitser MR, Elledge R, Bajetta E Watanabe T, Morris C, Webster A, Dimery I, Osborne CK. Comparison of fulvestrant versus tamoxifen for the treatment of advanced breast cancer in postmenopausal women previously untreated with endocrine therapy: a multinational, double-blind, randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 22:1605-1613, 2004
- 113.Harris AL, Dowsett M, Jeffcoate SL, McKinna JA, Morgan M, Smith IE. Endocrine and therapeutic effects of aminoglutethimide in premenopausal patients with breast cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 55: 718-720, 1982
- 114. Santen RJ, Samojlik E, Wells SA: Resistance of the ovary to blockade of aromatization with aminoglutethimide. J Clin Endocr Metab 51: 473-477, 1980
- 115.Geisler J, Haynes B, Anker G, Dowsett M, Lønning PE. Influence of letrozole and anastrozole on total body aromatization and plasma estrogen levels in postmenopausal breast cancer patients evaluated in a randomized, cross-over study. J Clin Oncol 20: 751-757, 2002
- 116.Geisler J, King N, Anker G, Ornati G, Di Salle E, Lonning PE, Dowsett M. In vivo inhibition of aromatization by exemestane, a novel irreversible aromatase inhibitor, in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. Clin Cancer Res 4: 2089- 2093, 1998
- 117. Hamilton A, Piccart M. The third-generation non-steroidal aromatase inhibitors: a review of their clinical benefits in the second-line hormonal treatment of advanced breast cancer. Ann Oncol 10: 377-384, 1999
- 118. Evans TR, Di Salle E, Ornati G, Lassus M, Benedetti MS, Pianezzola E, Coombes RC. Phase I and endocrine study of exemestane (FCE 24304), a new aromatase inhibitor, in postmenopausal women. Cancer Res 52: 5933-5939, 1992
- 119.Lonning PE, Bajetta E, Murray R, Tubiana-Hulin M, Eisenberg PD, Mickiewicz E, Celio L, Pitt P, Mita M, Aaronson NK, Fowst C, Arkhipov A, di Salle E, Polli A, Massimini G. Activity of exemestane in metastatic breast cancer after failure of nonsteroidal aromatase inhibitors: a phase II trial. J Clin Oncol 18: 2234-2244, 2000
- 120. Rose C, Vtoraya, Pluzanska A, Neave F, Clemens M, Chaudri-Ross HA, Wyld P, Lang R. Letrozole (Femara) vs. anastrozole (Arimidex): second-line treatment in postmenopausal women with advanced breast cancer. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 131, 2002

- 121.Howell A, Cuzick J, Baum M, Buzdar A, Dowsett M, Forbes JF, Hoctin-Boes G, Houghton J, Locker GY, Tobias JS. Results of the ATAC (Arimidex, Tamoxifen, Alone or in Combination) trial after completion of 5 years' adjuvant treatment for breast cancer. Lancet 1:60-62, 2005
- 122.Boccardo F, Rubagotti A, Amoroso D, Mesiti M, Massobrio M, Benedetto C, Porpiglia M, Rinaldini M, Paladini G, Distante V, Franchi R, Failla G, Bordonaro R, Sismondi P. Anastrozole appears to be superior to tamoxifen in women already receiving adjuvant tamoxifen treatment. Breast Cancer Res Treat 82, Suppl 1, 2003
- 123.Jakesz R, Kaufmann M, Gnant M, Jonat W, Mittlboeck M, Greil R, Tausch C, Hilfrich J, Kwasny W, Samonigg H. Benefits of switching postmenopausal women with hormone-sensitive early breast cancer to anastrozole after 2 years adjuvant tamoxifen: combined results from the 3,123 women enrolled in the ABCSG Trial 8 and ARNO 95 Trial. 27th Annual San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, abstract 2, 2004
- 124.Coombes C, Hall E, Snowdon CF. The Intergroup Exemestane Study: a randomized trial in postmenopausal patients with early breast cancer who remain disease-free after two to three years of tamoxifen-updated survival analysis. 27th Annual San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, abstr 3, 2004
- 125. Winer PW, Hudis C, Burstein HJ, Wolff AC, Pritchard KI, Ingle JN, Chlebowski RT, Gelber R, Edge SB, Gralow J, Cobleigh MA, Mamounas EP, Goldstein LJ, Whelan TJ, Powles TJ, Bryant J, Perkins C, Perotti J, Braun S, Langer AS, Browman GP, Somerfield MR. American Society of Clinical Oncology Technology Assessment on the use of aromatase inhibitors as adjuvant therapy for postmenopausal women with hormone receptor-positive breast cancer: status report 2004. J Clin Oncol 23: 619-629, 2005
- 126.Dowsett M, on Behalf of the ATAC Trialists Group. Analysis of time to recurrence in the ATAC (Arimidex, Tamoxifen, Alone or in Combination) trial according to estrogen receptor and progesterone receptor status. Breast Cancer Res Treat 82: Suppl 1, abstr 4, 2003
- 127.Smith I, Dowsett M. Comparison of anastrozole vs. tamoxifen alone or in combination as neoadjuvant treatment of estrogen receptor-positive (ER+) operable breast cancer in postmenopausal women: the IMPACT trial. Breast Cancer Res Treat 82, abstr 1, 2003
- 128.Ellis MJ, Coop A, Singh B, Mauriac L, Llombert-Cussac A, Janicke F, Miller WR, Evans DB, Dugan M, Brady C, Quebe-Fehling E, Borgs M. Letrozole is more effective neoadjuvant endocrine therapy than tamoxifen for ErbB1- and/or ErbB2-positive, estrogen receptor-positive primary breast cancer: Evidence from phase III randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 19: 3808-3816, 2001
- 129.Leung SF, Tsao SY, Teo PM, Choi PH, Shiu WC. Ovarian ablation failures by radiation: a comparison of two dose schedules. Br J Radiol 64: 537-538, 1991
- 130.Sainsbury R. Ovarian ablation in the adjuvant treatment of premenopausal and perimenopausal breast cancer. Br J Surgery 90: 517–526, 2003
- 131.Aebi S, Gelber S, Castiglione-Gertsch M, Gelber RD, Collins J, Thurlimann B, Rudenstam CM, Lindtner J, Crivellari D, Cortes-Funes H, Simoncini E, Werner ID, Coates AS, Goldhirsch A. Is chemotherapy alone adequate for young women with oestrogen-receptor-positive breast cancer. Lancet 355: 1869-1874, 2000
- 132.Pagani O, O'Neill A, Castliogne M, Gelber RD. Prognostic impact of amenorrhoea after adjuvant chemotherapy in premenopausal breast cancer patients with axillary node involvement: Result of the International Breast Cancer Study Group (IBCSG) Trial VI. Eur J Cancer 34: 632-634, 1998
- 133.Poikonen P, Saarto T, Elomaa I, Joensuu H, Blomqvist C. Prognostic effect of amenorrhoea and elevated serum gonadotropin levels induced by adjuvant chemotherapy in premenopausal node-positive breast cancer patients. Eur J Cancer 36: 43-48, 2000
- 134.Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group. Ovarian ablation for early breast cancer. The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 3: CD000485, 2000
- 135.Kroman N, Jensen MB, Wohlfahrt J, Mouridsen HT, Andersen PK, Melbye M. Factors influencing the effect of age on prognosis in breast cancer: population based study. BMJ 320: 474-478, 2000
- 136.Ejlertsen B, Dombernowsky P, Mouridsen HT, Kamby C, Kjaer M, Rose C. Comparable effect of ovarian ablation (OA) and CMF chemotherapy in premenopausal hormone receptor positive breast cancer patients (PRP). ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 248, 1999
- 137. Scottish Cancer Trials Breast Group and Imperial Cancer Research Fund Breast Unit, Guy's Hospital, London. Adjuvant ovarian ablation versus CMF chemotherapy in premenopausal

women with pathological stage II breast carcinoma. The Scottish Trial. Lancet 341:1293–1298, 1993

- 138.Jonat W, Kaufmann M, Sauerbrei W, Blamey R, Cuzick J, Namer M, Fogelman I, de Haes JC, de Matteis A, Stewart A, Eiermann W, Szakolczai I, Palmer M, Schumacher M, Geberth M, Lisboa B. Goserelin versus cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil as adjuvant therapy in premenopausal patients with node-positive breast cancer: The Zoladex Early Breast Cancer Research Association Study. J Clin Oncol 20: 2628–2635, 2002
- 139. Jakesz R, Hausmaninger H, Kubista E, Gnant M, Menzel C, Bauernhofer T, Seifert M, Haider K, Mlineritsch B, Steindorfer P, Kwasny W, Fridrik M, Steger G, Wette V, Samonigg H. Randomized adjuvant trial of tamoxifen and goserelin versus cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil: evidence for the superiority of treatment with endocrine blockade in premenopausal patients with hormone-responsive breast cancer Austrian Breast and Colorectal Cancer Study Group Trial 5. J Clin Oncol 20: 4621–4627, 2002
- 140.Boccardo F, Rubagotti A, Amoroso D, Mesiti M, Romeo D, Sismondi P, Giai M, Genta F, Pacini P, Distante V, Bolognesi A, Aldrighetti D, Farris A. Cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and fluorouracil versus tamoxifen plus ovarian suppression as adjuvant treatment of estrogen receptor-positive pre-/perimenopausal breast cancer patients: results of the Italian Breast Cancer Adjuvant Study Group 02 randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 18: 2718–2727, 2000
- 141.Ludwig Breast Cancer Study Group. Chemotherapy with or without oophorectomy in highrisk premenopausal patients with operable breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 3: 1059-1067, 1985
- 142. Castiglione-Gertsch M, O'Neill A, Price KN, Goldhirsch A, Coates AS, Colleoni M, Nasi ML, Bonetti M, Gelber RD. International Breast Cancer Study Group. Adjuvant chemotherapy followed by goserelin versus either modality alone for premenopausal lymph node-negative breast cancer: a randomized trial. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 95: 1833-1846, 2003
- 143.Davidson NE, O'Neill A, Vukov A. Chemotherapy in premenopausal node positive, receptorpositive breast cancer: An Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group phase III intergroup trial. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 15, 2003
- 144.Bianco AR, Costanzo R, Di Lorenzo G, Adamo V, Altavilla G, D'Aprile M et al. The MAM-1 GOCSI trial: a randomised trial with factorial design of chemo-endocrine adjuvant treatment in node-positive (N+) early breast cancer (ebc). ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 104, 2001
- 145. Yarnold JR, Bliss JM, Earl H, George D, Lawrence D, Mortazavi SH, Perren TJ, Raina V, Spooner D. Ovarian ablation (OA) in pre-menopausal women with early breast cancer prescribed 5 years tamoxifen (T) or T plus chemotherapy (CT)– results from the UK NCRI Adjuvant Breast Cancer (ABC) international trial of 2,144 patients. J Clin Oncol 22: 14S 2004
- 146.Braithwaite RC, Chlebowski RT, Lau J, George S, Hess R, Col NF. Meta-analysis of vascular and neoplastic events associated with tamoxifen. J Gen Intern Med 18: 937–947, 2003
- 147.Erkkola R, Nevala P, Mantyla E. Toremifene and breast cancer therapy: incidence of secondary endometrial cancers. Breast Cancer Res Treat 76: S1, 2002
- 148.Jolly EE, Bjarnason NH, Neven P, Plouffe L Jr, Johnston CC Jr, Watts SD, Arnaud CD, Mason TM, Crans G, Akers R, Draper MW. Prevention of osteoporosis and uterine effects in postmenopausal women taking raloxifene for 5 years. Menopause 10: 337–344, 2003
- 149.Fleisch H. Bone and mineral metabolism. In Fleisch H, editor. Bisphosphonates in bone disease. From the laboratory to the patient. New York, Parthenon, pp. 11-28, 1995
- 150.Ross JR, Saunders Y, Edmonds PM, Patel S, Broadley K, Johnston SRD. Systematic review of role of bisphosphonates on skeletal morbidity in metastatic cancer. BMJ 327: 469-474, 2003
- 151.Marks SC and Popoff SN. Bone cell Biology: The regulation of development, structure, and function in the skeleton. Am J Anat 183: 1–44, 1988
- 152. Schiller AL, Teitelbaum SL. Bones and joints. In: Faber JL, Rubin E, eds. Pathology. 3rd ed. Philadelphia, Pa: Lippincott-Raven, 1341-1344, 1999
- 153.Manolagas SC and Jilka RL. Bone marrow, cytokines, and bone remodeling. N Engl J Med 332: 305-311, 1995
- 154.Raisz LG. Physiology of bone. In: Becker KL, ed. Principles and practice of endocrinology and metabolism. Philadelphia:J:B: Lippincott, 468-475, 1990
- 155.Genant HK, Engelke K, Fuerst T, Gluer CC, Grampp S, Harris ST, Jergas M, Lang T, Lu Y, Majumdar S, Mathur A, Takada M. Non invasive assessment of bone mineral and structure: state of the art. J Bone Miner Res 11: 707–730, 1996

- 156.Kanis JA, Glüer CC, for the Committee of Scientific Advisors, International Osteoporosis Foundation. An update on the diagnosis and assessment of osteoporosis with densitometry. Osteoporos Int 11: 192–202, 2000
- 157. Marshall D, Johnell O, Wedel H. Meta-analysis of how well measures of bone mineral density predict occurrence of osteoporotic fractures. BMJ 312: 1254–1259, 1996
- 158.Kanis A. Diagnosis of osteoporosis and assessment of fracture risk. Lancet 359: 1929–1936, 2002
- 159.Pfeilschifter J, Diel IJ. Osteoporosis due to cancer treatment: Pathogenesis and Management. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 18:1570-1593, 2000
- 160.Looker AC, Bauer DC, Chesnut CH 3rd, Gundberg CM, Hochberg MC, Klee G, Kleerekoper M, Watts NB, Bell NH. Clinical use of biochemical markers of bone remodeling: current status and future directions. Osteoporos Int 11: 467-480, 2000
- 161.Ju HJ, Leung S, Brown B, Stringerl MA, Leigh S, Scherrer C, Shepard K, Jenkins D, Knudsen J, Cannon R. Comparison of analytical performance and biological variability of three bone resorption assays. Clin Chem 43: 1570-1576, 1997
- 162. Aoshima H, Kushida K, Takahashi M, Ohishi T, Hoshino H, Suzuki M, Inoue T. Circadian variation of urinary type 1 collagen cross-linked C-telopeptide and free and peptide-bound forms of pyridinium cross-links. Bone 22: 73-78, 1998
- 163. Taga M, Shirashu K, Minaguchi H. Changes in urinary excretion of type I collagen crosslinked C-telopeptide and N-telopeptide in perimenopausal women. Horm Res 49: 86-90, 1998
- 164.Gorai I, Taguchi Y, Chake O, Nakayama M, Minaguchi H. Specific changes of urinary excretion of cross-linked N-telopeptides of type 1 collagen in pre- and postmenopausal women: Correlation with other markers of bone turnover. Calcif Tissue Int 60: 317-322, 1997
- 165.Uebelhart D, Schlemmer A, Johansen JS, Gineyts E, Christiansen C, Delmas PD. Effect of menopause and hormone replacement therapy on the urinary excretion of pyridinium crosslinks. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 72: 367–373, 1991
- 166.Bonde M, Qvist P, Fledelius C, Riis BJ, Cristiansen C: Applications of an enzyme immunoassay for a new marker of bone resorption (cross laps): Follow-up on hormone replacement therapy and osteoporosis risk assessment. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 80: 864–868, 1995
- 167.Delmas PD, Eastell R, Garnero P, Seibel MJ, Stepan J: Committee of Scientific Advisors of the International Osteoporosis Foundation. The use of biochemical markers of bone turnover in osteoporosis. Committee of Scientific Advisors of the International Osteoporosis Foundation. Osteoporos Int 11: S2-S17, 2000
- 168.Garnero P, Sornay-Rendu E, Duboeuf F, Delmas PD. Markers of bone turnover predict postmenopausal forearm bone loss over 4 years: the OFELY study. J Bone Mineral Res 14: 1614-1621, 1999
- 169.Garnero P, Hausherr E, Chapuy MC, Marcelli C, Grandjean H, Muller C, Cormier C, Breart G, Meunier PJ, Delmas PD. Markers of bone resorption predict hip fracture in elderly women: the EPIDOS Prospective Study. J Bone Miner Res 11: 1531-1538, 1996
- 170.Ross PD, Kress BC, Parson RE, Wasnich RD, Armour KA, Mizrahi IA. Serum bone alkaline phosphatase and calcaneus bone density predict fractures: a prospective study. Osteoporos Int.11: 76-82, 2000
- 171.Bjarnason NH, Christiansen C. Early response in biochemical markers predicts long-term response in bone mass during hormone replacement therapy in early postmenopausal women. Bone 26: 551–552, 2000
- 172. Pedrazzoni M, Alfano F, Gatti C, Fantuzzi M, Girasole G, Campanini C, Basini G, Passeri M: Acute effects of biphosphonates on new and traditional markers of bone resorption. Calcif Tissue Int 57: 25–29, 1995
- 173.Watts NB, Jenkins DK, Visor JM, Casal DC, Geusens P. Comparison of bone and total alkaline phosphatase and bone mineral density in postmenopausal osteoporotic women treated with alendronate. Osteoporosis International 12: 279–288, 2001
- 174.Bjarnason NH, Sarkar S, Duong T, Mitlak B, Delmas PD, Christiansen C. Six and twelve month changes in bone turnover are related to reduction in vertebral fracture risk during 3 years of raloxifene treatment in postmenopausal osteoporosis. Osteoporos Int 12: 922-930, 2001
- 175.Bauer DC, Black DM, Garnero P, Hochberg M, Ott S, Schneider DL, Orloff J, Thompson D, Ewing S, Delmas PD. Reduction in bone turnover predicts hip, non- spine and vertebral fracture in alendronate treated women: the fracture intervention trial. J Bone Miner Res 17: S187, 2002

- 176.Bauer DC, Garnero P, Hochberg MC, Santora A, Delmas P, Ewing SK, Black1 DM. Pretreatment bone turnover and fracture efficacy of alendronate: The Fracture Intervention Trial. J Bone Miner Res 18: S55, 2003
- 177.Seibel MJ, Naganathan V, Barton I, Grauer A. Relationship between pretreatment bone resorption and vertebral fracture incidence in postmenopausal osteoporotic women treated with risedronate. J Bone Miner Res 19: 323-329, 2004
- 178. Watts NB. Clinical utility of biochemical markers of bone remodeling. Clin Chem 45: 1359-1368, 1999
- 179.Melkko J, Kauppila S, Niemi S, Risteli L, Haukipuro K, Jukkola A, Risteli J. Immunoassay for intact amino-terminal propeptide of human type I procollagen. Clin Chem 42: 947-954, 1996
- 180.Risteli J, Niemi S, Kauppila S, Melkko J, Risteli L. Collagen propeptides as indicators of collagen assembly. Acta Orthop Scand Suppl 266: 183-188, 1995
- 181.Peris P, Alvarez L, Monegal A, Guanabens N, Duran M, Pons F, Martinez de Osaba MJ, Echevarria M, Ballesta AM, Munoz-Gomez J. Biochemical markers of bone turnover after surgical menopause and hormone replacement therapy. Bone 25: 349-353, 1999
- 182.Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Risteli J, Risteli L, Sarna S, Elomaa I. Aminoterminal propeptide of type I procollagen (PINP) correlates to bone loss and predicts the efficacy of antiresorptive therapy in pre- and postmenopausal non metastatic breast cancer patients. Br J Cancer 78: 240–245, 1998
- 183.Dominguez Cabrera C, Sosa Henriquez M, Traba ML, Alvarez Villafane E, de la Piedra C. Biochemical markers of bone formation in the study of postmenopausal osteoporosis. Osteoporosis International. 8: 147-151, 1998
- 184.Suvanto-Luukkonen E, Risteli L, Sundström H, Penttinen J, Kauppila A, Risteli J. Comparison of three serum assays for bone collagen formation during postmenopausal estrogen-progestin therapy. Clin Chim Acta 266: 105-116, 1997
- 185.Reginster JY, Sarkar S, Zegels B, Henrotin Y, Bruyere O, Agnusdei D, Collette J.Reduction in PINP, a marker of bone metabolism, with raloxifene treatment and its relationship with vertebral fracture risk. Bone 34: 344-351, 2004
- 186.Erikson EF, Charles P, Melsen F, Mosekilde L, Risteli L, Risteli J. Serum markers of type I collagen formation and degradation in metabolic bone disease: correlation with bone histomorphometry. J Bone Miner Res 8: 127-132, 1993
- 187.Kylmälä T, Tammela T, Risteli L, Risteli J, Taube T, Elomaa I. Evaluation of the effect of oral clodronate on skeletal metastates with type 1 collagen metabolites. A controlled trial of the Finnish Prostate Cancer Group. Eur J Cancer 29: 821-825, 1993
- 188. Välimäki MJ, Tähtelä R, Jones JD, Peterson JM, Riggs BL. Bone resorption in healthy and osteoporotic postmenopausal women: comparison of markers for serum carboxy-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen and urinary pyridinium cross links. Eur J Endocrinol 131: 258-262, 1994
- 189.Hassager C, Jensen LT, Podenphant J, Thomsen K, Christiansen C. The carboxy-terminal pyridinoline cross-linked telopeptide of type I collagen in serum as a marker of bone resorption: the effect of nandrolone decanoate and hormone replacement therapy. Calcif Tissue Int 54: 30-33, 1994
- 190.Mincey BA, Moraghan TJ, Perez EA. Prevention and treatment of osteoporosis in women with breast cancer. Mayo Clinic Proceedings 75: 821-829, 2000
- 191.Del Mastro L, Venturini M, Sertoli MR, Rosso R. Amenorrhea induced by adjuvant chemotherapy in early breast cancer patients: prognostic role and clinical implications. Breast Cancer Res Treat 43: 183-190, 1997
- 192.Goldhirsch A, Gelber RD, Castiglione M. The magnitude of endocrine effects of adjuvant chemotherapy for premenopausal breast cancer patients: the International Breast Cancer Study Group. Ann Oncol 1: 183-188, 1990
- 193.Bonadonna G, Valagussa P, Rossi A, Tancini G, Brambilla C, Zambetti M, Veronesi U. Tenyear experience with CMF-based adjuvant chemotherapy in resectable breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 5: 95-115, 1985
- 194.Padmanabhan N, Wang DY, Moore JW, Rubens RD. Ovarian function and adjuvant chemotherapy for early breast cancer. Eur J Cancer 23: 745-748, 1987
- 195.Shapiro CL, Manola J, Leboff M. Ovarian failure after adjuvant chemotherapy is associated with rapid bone loss in women with early-stage breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 19: 3306-3311, 2001

- 196. Wheeler DL, Vander Griend RA, Wronski TJ, Miller GJ, Keith EE, Graves JE. The short- and long-term effects of methotrexate on the rat skeleton. Bone 16: 215-221, 1995
- 197.Ragab AH, Frech RS, Vietti TJ. Osteoporotic fractures secondary to methotrexate therapy of acute leukemia in remission. Cancer 25: 580-585, 1970
- 198.Delmas PD, Fontana A. Bone loss induced by cancer treatment and its management. Eur J Cancer. 34: 260-262, 1998
- 199.Kanis JA, McCloskey EV, Powles T, Paterson AH, Ashley S, Spector T. A high incidence of vertebral fracture in women with breast cancer. Br J Cancer 79: 179-181, 1999
- 200.Marttunen MB, Hietanen P, Tiitinen A, Roth HJ, Viinikka L, Ylikorkala O. Effects of tamoxifen and toremifene on urinary excretion of pyridinoline and deoxypyridinoline and bone density in postmenopausal patients with breast cancer. Calcif Tissue Int 65: 365–368, 1999
- 201.Love RR, Barden HS, Mazess RB, Epstein S, Chappell RJ. Effect of tamoxifen on lumbar spine bone mineral density in postmenopausal women after 5 years. Arch Int Med 154: 2585-2588, 1994
- 202. Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Välimäki M, Sarna S, Elomaa I. Clodronate improves bone mineral density in postmenopausal breast cancer patiens treated with adjuvant antioestrogens. Br J Cancer 75: 602-605, 1997
- 203.Marttunen MB, Hietanen P, Titinen A, Ylikorkala O. Comparison of effects of tamoxifen and toremifene on bone biochemistry and bone mineral density in postmenopausal breast cancer patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 83: 1158–1162, 1998
- 204. Chang J, Powles TJ, Ashley SE, Gregory RK, Tidy VA, Treleaven JG, Singh R. The effect of tamoxifen and hormone replacement therapy on serum cholesterol, bone mineral density and coagulation factors in healthy postmenopausal women participating in a randomised, controlled tamoxifen prevention study. Annals of Oncology. 7: 671-675, 1996
- 205.Resch A, Biber E, Seifert M, Resch H. Evidence that tamoxifen preserves bone density in late postmenopausal women with breast cancer. Acta Oncologica. 37: 661-664, 1998
- 206. Fisher B, Costantino JP, Wickerham DL, Redmond CK, Kavanah M, Cronin WM, Vogel V, Robidoux A, Dimitrov N, Atkins J, Daly M, Wieand S, Tan-Chiu E, Ford L, Wolmark N. Tamoxifen for prevention of breast cancer: report of the national surgical adjuvant breast and bowel project P-1 study. J Natl Cancer Inst 90: 1371–1388, 1998
- 207.Kristensen B, Ejlertsen B, Mouridsen HT, Andersen KW, Lauritzen JB. Femoral fractures in postmenopausal breast cancer patients treated with adjuvant tamoxifen. Breast Cancer Res Treat 39: 321–326, 1996
- 208. Johnston CC, Bjarnason NH, Cohen FJ, Shah A, Lindsay R, Mitlak BH, Huster W, Draper MW, Harper KD, Heath H 3rd, Gennari C, Christiansen C, Arnaud CD, Delmas PD. Long-term effects of raloxifene on bone mineral density, bone turnover, and serum lipid levels in early postmenopausal women: three-year data from 2 double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled trials. Arch Intern Med 160: 3444-3450, 2000
- 209.Kanis JA. Johnell O. Black DM. Downs RW Jr. Sarkar S. Fuerst T. Secrest RJ. Pavo I. Effect of raloxifene on the risk of new vertebral fracture in postmenopausal women with osteopenia or osteoporosis: a reanalysis of the Multiple Outcomes of Raloxifene Evaluation trial. Bone. 33: 293-300, 2003
- 210.Chesnut CH III, Bell NH, Clark GS, Drinkwater BL, English SC, Johnson CC Jr, Notelovitz M, Rosen C, Cain DF, Flessland KA, Mallinak NJ. Hormone replacement therapy in postmenopausal women: urinary N-telopeptide of type I collagen monitors therapeutic effect and predicts response of bone mineral density. Am J Med 102: 29–37, 1997
- 211.Delmas PE, Ensrud KE, Adachi JD, Harper KD, Sarkar S, Gennari C, Reginster J-Y, Pols AP, Recker RR, Harris ST, Wu W, Genant HK, Black DM, Eastell R, for the Multiple Outcomes of Raloxifene Evaluation (MORE) investigators. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 87: 3609–3617, 2002
- 212.Riggs BL, Khosla S, Melton LJ III. A unitary model for involutional osteoporosis: estrogen deficiency causes both type I and type II osteoporosis in postmenopausal women and contributes to bone loss in aging men. J Bone Miner Res 13: 763-773, 1998
- 213.Bajetta E, Martinetti A, Zilembo N, Pozzi P, La Torre I, Ferrari L, Seregni E, Longarini R, Salvucci G, Bombardieri E. Biological activity of anastrozole in postmenopausal patients with advanced breast cancer: effects on estrogens and bone metabolism. Ann Oncol 13: 1059-1066, 2002
- 214. Harper-Wynne C, Ross G, Sacks N, Salter J, Nasiri N, Iqbal J, A'Hern R, Dowsett M. Effects of the aromatase inhibitor letrozole on normal breast epithelial cell proliferation and metabolic

indices in postmenopausal women: a pilot study for breast cancer prevention. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 11: 614-621, 2002

- 215.Harper-Wynne C, Ross G, Sacks N, Dowsett M. A pilot prevention study of the aromatase inhibitor letrozole: effects on breast cell proliferation and bone/lipid indices in healthy postmenopausal women. Breast Cancer Res Treat 69: 225, 2001
- 216.Eastell R, Adams J. Results of the 'Arimidex' (anastrozole, A), tamoxifen (T), alone or in combination (C) (ATAC) trial: effects on bone mineral density (BMD) and bone turnover (ATAC Trialists' Group). Ann Oncol 13: Suppl 5: 32, 2002
- 217. Amama EA, Taga M, Minaguchi H. The effect of gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonist on type I collagen C-telopeptide and N-telopeptide: the predictive value of biochemical markers of bone turnover. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 83: 333-338, 1998
- 218.Goulding A. Gold E. Feng W. Tamoxifen in the rat prevents estrogen-deficiency bone loss elicited with the LHRH agonist buserelin. Bone & Mineral 18: 143-152, 1992
- 219.Sverrisdo'ttir A', Fornander T, Jacobsson H, von Schoultz E, Rutqvist LE. Bone Mineral Density Among Premenopausal Women With Early Breast Cancer in a Randomized Trial of Adjuvant Endocrine Therapy. J Clin Oncol 22: 3694-3699, 2004
- 220. Consensus Development Conference: Diagnosis and treatment of osteoporosis. Am Med 94: 646-650, 1993
- 221.Melton LJ III. How many women have osteoporosis now? J Bone Miner Res 10: 175-177, 1995
- 222.Melton LJ 3rd, Chrischilles EA, Cooper C, Lane AW, Riggs BL. Perspectice. How many women have osteoporosis? J Bone Min Res 7: 1005-1010, 1992
- 223.Kanis JA. Diagnosis of osteoporosis and assessment of fracture risk. Lancet. 359: 1929-1936, 2002
- 224.Bauer DC, Browner WS, Cauley JA, Orwoll ES, Scott JC, Black DM, Tao JL, Cummings SR. The Study of Osteoporotic Fractures Research Group. Factors associated with appendicular bone mass in older women. Ann Intern Med 118: 657-665, 1993
- 225.Heinonen A, Kannus P, Sievänen H, Oja P, Pasanen M, Rinne M, Uusi-Rasi K, Vuori I. Randomised controlled trial of effect of high-impact exercise on selected risk factors for osteoporotic fractures. Lancet 348: 1343–1347, 1996
- 226.Kerr D, Ackland T, Maslen B, Morton A, Prince R. Resistance training over 2 years increases bone mass in calcium-replete postmenopausal women. J Bone Miner Res 16: 175–181, 2001
- 227.Cranney A, Guyatt G, Griffith L, George Wells, Peter Tugwell and Clifford Rosen. Metaanalyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. IX: Summary of meta-analyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. Endocr Rev 23: 570-578, 2002
- 228.Grady D, Rubin SM, Petitti DB, Fox CS, Black D, Ettinger B, Ernster VL, Cummings SR. Hormone therapy to prevent disease and prolong life in postmenopausal women. Ann Intern Med 117: 1016–1037, 1992
- 229. Cauley JA, Seeley DG, Ensrud K, Ettinger B, Black D, Cummings SR. Estrogen replacement therapy and fractures in older women. Study of Osteoporotic Fractures Research Group. Ann Intern Med 122: 9–16, 1995
- 230.Rossouw J, Anderson G, Prentice R, LaCroix AZ, Kooperberg C, Stefanick ML, Jackson RD, Beresford SA, Howard BV, Johnson KC, Kotchen JM, Ockene J; Writing Group for the Women's Health Initiative Investigators. Risks and benefits of estrogen plus progestin in healthy postmenopausal women: principal results from the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. JAMA 288: 321–333, 2002
- 231.Anderson GL, Limacher M, Assaf AR, Bassford T, Beresford SA, Black H, Bonds D, Brunner R, Brzyski R, Caan B, Chlebowski R, Curb D, Gass M, Hays J, Heiss G, Hendrix S, Howard BV, Hsia J, Hubbell A, Jackson R, Johnson KC, Judd H, Kotchen JM, Kuller L, LaCroix AZ, Lane D, Langer RD, Lasser N, Lewis CE, Manson J, Margolis K, Ockene J, O'Sullivan MJ, Phillips L, Prentice RL, Ritenbaugh C, Robbins J, Rossouw JE, Sarto G, Stefanick ML, Van Horn L, Wactawski-Wende J, Wallace R, Wassertheil-Smoller S. Women's Health Initiative Steering Committee. Effects of conjugated equine estrogen in postmenopausal women with hysterectomy: the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. JAMA 291: 1701-1712, 2004
- 232.Black DM, Thompson DE, Bauer DC, Ensrud K, Musliner T, Hochberg MC, Nevitt MC, Suryawanshi S, Cummings SR. Fracture risk reduction with alendronate in women with osteoporosis: the Fracture Intervention Trial. FIT Research Group. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 85: 4118-4124, 2000

- 233.Karpf DB, Shapiro DR, Seeman E, Ensrud KE, Johnston Jr CC, Adami S, Harris ST, Santora 2nd AC, Hirsch LJ, Oppenheimer L, Thompson D. Prevention of nonvertebral fractures by alendronate. A meta-analysis. Alendronate Osteoporosis Treatment Study Groups. JAMA 277: 1159-1164, 1997
- 234.Fogelman I, Ribot C, Smith R, Ethgen D, Sod E, Reginster JY. Risedronate reverses bone loss in postmenopausal women with low bone mass: results from a multinational, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. BMD-MN Study Group. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 85: 1895-1900, 2000
- 235.McClung MR, Geusens P, Miller PD, Zipper H, Bensen WG, Roux C, Adami S, Fogelman I, Diamond T, Eastell R, Meunier PJ, Reginster JY. Effect of risedronate on the risk of hip fracture in elderly women. N Engl J Med 344: 333-340, 2001
- 236.Rizzoli R, Greenspan SL, Bone G 3rd, Schnitzer TJ, Watts NB, Adami S, Foldes AJ, Roux C, Levine MA, Uebelhart B, Santora AC 2nd, Kaur A, Peverly CA, Orloff JJ. Alendronate Once-Weekly Study Group. Two-year results of once-weekly administration of alendronate 70 mg for the treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis. Bone Mineral Res 17: 1988-1996, 2002
- 237.Harris ST, Watts NB, Li Z, Chines AA, Hanley DA, Brown JP. Two-year efficacy and tolerability of risedronate once a week for the treatment of women with postmenopausal osteoporosis. Curr Med Res Opin 20: 757-764, 2004
- 238.Heikkinen JE, Selander KS, Laitinen K, Arnala I, Väänänen HK. Short-term intravenous bisphosphonates in prevention of postmenopausal bone loss. J Bone Miner Res 12: 103-110, 1997
- 239. Välimäki MJ, Laitinen K, Patronen A, Puolijoki H, Seppänen J, Pylkkänen L, Aranko SM, Sairanen S, Blafield H, Rekiaro M, Väisänen K, Kormano M, Mäkinen L, Salmi J, Ala-Kaila K, Perttilä J, Vesterinen K, Koivunoro K; Probone Study Group. Prevention of bone loss by clodronate in early postmenopausal women with vertebral osteopenia: a dose-finding study. Osteoporos Int 13: 937-947, 2002
- 240.McCloskey E, Selby P, Davies M, Robinson J, Francis RM, Adams J, Kayan K, Beneton M, Jalava T, Pylkkänen L, Kenraali J, Aropuu S, Kanis JA. Clodronate reduces vertebral fracture risk in women with postmenopausal or secondary osteoporosis: results of a double-blind, placebo-controlled 3-year study. J Bone Miner Res 19: 728-736, 2004
- 241.Harris ST, Watts NB, Jackson RD, Genant HK, Wasnich RD, Ross P, Miller PD, Licata AA, Chesnut III CH. Four-year study of intermittent cyclic etidronate treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis: three years of blinded therapy followed by one year of open therapy. Am J Med 95: 557-567, 1993
- 242. Chesnut CH III, Silverman S, Andriano K, Genant H, Gimona A, Harris S, Kiel D, LeBoff M, Maricic M, Miller P, Moniz C, Peacock M, Richardson P, Watts N, Baylink D. A randomized trial of nasal spray salmon calcitonin in postmenopausal women with established osteoporosis: The Prevent Recurrence of Osteoporotic Fractures Study. PROOF Study Group. Am J Med 109: 267–276, 2000
- 243.McClung MR, Miller PD, Civitelli R. Distinctive effects of teriparatide [rhPTH(1-34)] and alendronate on bone turnover and lumbar spine bone density in women with osteoporosis. Osteoporosis International 13 Suppl 3: S18, 2002
- 244.Neer RM, Arnaud CD, Zanchetta JR, Prince R, Gaich GA, Reginster JY, Hodsman AB, Eriksen EF, Ish-Shalom S, Genant HK, Wang O, Mitlak BH. Effect of parathyroid hormone (1–34) on fractures and bone mineral density in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 344: 1434–1441, 2001
- 245. Chapuy MC, Arlot ME, Duboeuf F, Brun J, Crouzet B, Arnaud S, Delmas PD, Meunier PJ. Vitamin D3 and calcium to prevent hip fractures in the elderly women. N Engl J Med 327: 1637–1642, 1992
- 246.Papadimitropoulos E, Wells G, Shea B, Gillespie W, Weaver B, Zytaruk N, Cranney A, Adachi J, Tugwell P, Josse R, Greenwood C, Guyatt G. Osteoporosis Methodology Group and The Osteoporosis Research Advisory Group. Meta-analyses of therapies for postmenopausal osteoporosis. VIII: Meta-analysis of the efficacy of vitamin D treatment in preventing osteoporosis in postmenopausal women. Endocrin Rev 23: 560-569, 2002
- 247.Bischoff-Ferrari HA, Dawson-Hughes B, Willett WC, Staehelin HB, Bazemore MG, Zee RY, Wong JB. Effect of Vitamin D on falls: a meta-analysis. JAMA 291: 1999-2006, 2004
- 248.Hillner BE, Ingle JN, Chlebowski RT, Gralow J, Yee GC, Janjan NA, Cauley JA, Blumenstein BA, Albain KS, Lipton A, Brown S. American Society of Clinical Oncology 2003 update on the role of bisphosphonates and bone health issues in women with breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 21: 4042-4057, 2003

- 249.O'Regan RM, Gajdos C, Dardes RC, De Los Reyes A, Park W, Rademaker AW, Jordan VC. Effects of raloxifene after tamoxifene on breast and endometrial tumor growth in athymic mice. J Natl Cancer Inst 94: 274-283, 2002
- 250. Vahle JL, Sato M, Long G. Skeletal changes in rats given daily subcutaneous injections of recombinant human parathyroid hormone (1–34) for 2 years and relevance to human safety. Toxicol Pathol 30: 312–321, 2002
- 251.Pritchard KI. Hormone replacement in women with a history of breast cancer. Oncologist. 6: 353-362, 2001
- 252.Holmberg L, Anderson H. HABITS steering and data monitoring committees. HABITS (hormonal replacement therapy after breast cancer--is it safe?), a randomised comparison: trial stopped. Lancet 363: 453-455, 2004
- 253.Coleman RE. Rubens RD. The clinical course of bone metastases from breast cancer. Br J Cancer. 55:61-6, 1987
- 254. Coleman RE. Skeletal complications of malignancy. Cancer 80 (8 Suppl): 1588-94, 1997
- 255.JW Zinser, GN Hortobagyi, AU Buzdar, TL Smith and G Fraschini. Clinical course of breast cancer patients with liver metastases. J Clin Oncol 5: 773-782, 1987
- 256.Paget S. The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. Lancet i: 571-573, 1889
- 257.Goltzman D, Karaplis AC, Kremer R, Rabbani SA. Molecular basis of the spectrum of skeletal complications of neoplasia. Cancer 88 12 Suppl: 2903–2908, 2000
- 258.Mundy GR. Metastasis to bone: causes, consequences and therapeutic opportunities. Nature Reviews Cancer 2: 584–593, 2002
- 259.Rizzoli R, Caverzasio J, Fleisch H, Bonjour JP. Parathyroid hormone-like changes in renal calcium and phosphate reabsorption induced by Leydig cell tumor in thyroparathyroidectomized rats. Endocrinology 119: 1004–1009, 1986
- 260. Fleisch H. Bisphosphonates: mechanism of action. Endocrine Rev 9: 80-100, 1998
- 261.Russell RG, Rogers MJ. Bisphosphonates: from the laboratory to the clinic and back again. Bone 25: 97-106, 1999
- 262. Fleisch H. Development of bisphosphonates. Breast Can Res 4: 30-34, 2002
- 263.Russell RG, Rogers M, Frith JC, Luckman SP, Coxon FP, Benford HL. The pharmacology of bisphosphonates and new insights into their mechanisms of action. J Bone Min Res 14 suppl 2: 53-65, 1999
- 264.Luckman SP, Hughes DE, Coxon FP, Russell RG, Rogers MJ. Nitrogen-containing bisphosphonate inhibit the mevalonate pathway and prevent post-translational prenylation of GTP-binding proteins, including Ras. J Bone Min Res 13: 581-589, 1998
- 265.Rogers MJ, Frith JC, Luckman SP, Coxon FP, Benford HL, Monkkonen J. Molecular mechanisms of action of bisphosphonates. Bone 24 5 suppl: 73-79, 1999
- 266.Nishikawa M, Akatsu T, Katayama Y, Yasutomo Y, Kado S, Kugal N, Yamamoto M, Nagata N. Bisphosphonates act on osteoblastic cells and inhibit osteoclast formation in mouse marrow cultures. Bone 18: 9-14, 1996
- 267.Plotkin LI, Weinstein RS, Parfitt AM, Roberson PK, Manolagas SC, Bellido T. Prevention of osteocyte and osteoblast apoptosis by bisphosphonates and calcitonin. J Clin Invest 104: 1363-1374, 1999
- 268.Boyce BF, Smith L, Fogelman I, Johnston E, Ralston S, Boyle IT. Focal osteomalacia due to low dose diphosphonate therapy in Paget's disease. Lancet 821-824, 1984
- 269. Teronen O, Heikkilä P, Konttinen YT, Laitinen M, Salo T, Hanemaaijer R, Teronen A, Maisi P, Sorsa T. MMP inhibition and downregulation by bisphosphonates. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 878: 453-465, 1999
- 270.Mundy GR, Yoneda T, Hiraga T. Precelinical studies with zoledronic acid and other bisphosphonates: impact on the bone microenvironment. Semin Oncol 28 Suppl 6: 36-44, 2001
- 271.Boissier S, Ferreras M, Peyruchaud O, Magnetto S, Ebetino FH, Colombel M, Delmas P, Delaisse JM, Clezardin P. Bisphosphonates inhibit breast and prostate carcinoma cell invasion, an early event in the formation of bone metastases. Cancer Res 60: 2949-2954, 2000
- 272. Green JR, Clezardin P. Mechanisms of bisphosphonate effects on osteoclasts, tumor cell growth and metastasis. Am J Clin Oncol 25 Suppl 1: S3-9, 2002
- 273.Hiraga T, Williams PJ, Mundy GR, Yoneda T. The bisphosphonate ibandronate promotes apoptosis in MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells in bone metastases. Cancer Res 61: 4418-4424, 2001

- 274.Russell RG, Rogers MJ. Bisphosphonates: from the laboratory to the clinic and back again. Bone 25: 97-106, 1999
- 275.Michigami T, Hiraga T, Williams PJ, Niewolna M, Nishimura R, Mundy GR, Yoneda T. The effect of the bisphosphonate ibandronate on breast cancer metastasis to visceral organs. Breast Cancer Res Treat 75: 249-258, 2002
- 276.Fleisch H. Bisphosphonates preclinical. In Fleisch H, editor. Bisphosphonates in bone disease. From the laboratory to the patient. New York, Parthenon: 31-65, 1995.
- 277.Conte PF, Guarneri V. Safety of intravenous and oral bisphosphonates and compliance with dosing regimens. Oncologist 9 suppl 4: 28-37, 2004
- 278.Body JJ, Diel I, Lichinitser MR, Kreuser ED, Dornoff W, Gorbunova VA, Budde M, Bergström B. Intravenous ibandronate reduces the incidence of skeletal complications in patients with breast cancer and bone metastases. Ann Oncol 14: 1399–1405, 2003
- 279.Rosen LS, Gordon D, Kaminski M, Howell A, Belch A, Mackey J, Apffelstaedt J, Hussein M, Coleman RE, Reitsma DJ, Seaman JJ, Chen BL, Ambros Y. Zoledronic acid versus pamidronate in the treatment of skeletal metastases in patients with breast cancer or osteolytic lesions of multiple myeloma: a phase III, double-blind, comparative trial. Cancer J 7: 377-387, 2001
- 280.Markowitz GS, Appel GB, Fine PL, Fenves AZ, Loon NR, Jagannath S, Kuhn JA, Dratch AD, D'Agati VD. Collapsing focal segmental glomerulosclerosis following treatment with highdose pamidronate. J Am Soc Nephrol 12: 1164-1172, 2001
- 281.Desikan R, Veksler Y, Raza S, Stokes B, Sabir T, Li ZJ, Jagannath S. Nephrotic proteinuria associated with high-dose pamidronate in multiple myeloma. Br J Haematol 119: 496-499, 2002
- 282. Atula S, Powles T, Paterson A, McCloskey E, Nevalainen J, Kanis J. Extended safety profile of oral clodronate after long-term use in primary breast cancer patients. Drug Saf 26: 661-671, 2003
- 283.Body JJ, Diel I, Lichinitser MR, Lazarev A, Pecherstorfer M, Bell R, Tripathy D, Bergstrom B. Oral ibandronate reduces the risk of skeletal complications in breast cancer patients with metastatic bone disease: results from two randomised, plasebo-controlled phase III studies. Br J Cancer 90:1133–1137, 2004
- 284.Zojer N, Keck AV, Pecherstorfer M. Comparative tolerability of drug therapies for hypercalcaemia of malignancy. Drug Saf 21: 389-406, 1999
- 285.Ruggiero SL, Mehrotra B, Rosenberg TJ, Engroff SL. Osteonecrosis of the jaws associated with the use of bisphosphonates: a review of 63 cases. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 62: 527-534, 2004
- 286.Fraunfelder FW, Fraunfelder FT, Jensvold B. Scleritis and other ocular side effects associated with pamidronate disodium. Am J Ophthalmol 135: 219-222, 2003
- 287.Elomaa I, Blomqvist C, Porkka, Holmstrom T, Taube T, Lamberg-Allardt C, Borgstrom GH. Diphosphonates for osteolytic metastases. Lancet 1: 1155–1156, 1985
- 288.Martoni A, Guaraldi M, Camera P, Biagi R, Marri S, Beghe F, Pannuti F. Controlled clinical study on the use of dichloromethylene diphosphonate in patients with breast carcinoma metastasizing to the skeleton. Oncology 48: 97–101, 1991
- 289.Paterson AH, Powles TJ, Kanis JA, McCloskey E, Hanson J, Ashley S. Double-blind controlled trial of oral clodronate in patients with bone metastases from breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 11: 59–65, 1993
- 290.Kristensen B, Ejlertsen B, Groenvold M, Hein S, Loft H, Mouridsen HT. Oral clodronate in breast cancer patients with bone metastases: a randomized study. J Intern Med 246: 67–74, 1999
- 291. Tubiana-Hulin M, Beuzeboc P, Mauriac L, Barbet N, Frenay M, Monnier A, Pion JM, Switsers O, Misset JL, Assadourian S, Bessa E. Double-blinded controlled study comparing clodronate versus placebo in patients with breast cancer bone metastases. Bull Cancer 88: 701–707, 2001
- 292.van Holten-Verzantvoort ATM, Kroon HM, Bijvoet OL, Cleton FJ, Beex LV, Blijham G, Hermans J, Neijt JP, Papapoulos SE, Sleeboom HP. Palliative pamidronate treatment in patients with bone metastases from breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 11: 491–498, 1993
- 293.Conte PF, Latreille J, Mauriac L, Calabresi F, Santos R, Campos D, Bonneterre J, Francini G, Ford JM. Delay in progression of bone metastases in breast cancer patients treated with intravenous pamidronate: results from a multinational randomized controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 14: 2552–2559, 1996

- 294.Hortobagyi GN, Theriault RL, Lipton A, Porter L, Blayney D, Sinoff C, Wheeler H, Simeone JF, Seaman JJ, Knight RD, Heffernan M, Mellars K, Reitsma DJ. Long-term prevention of skeletal complications of metastatic breast cancer with pamidronate. Protocol 19 Aredia Breast Cancer Study Group. J Clin Oncol 16: 2038-2044, 1998
- 295. Theriault RL, Lipton A, Hortobagyi GN, Leff R, Glück S, Stewart JF, Costello S, Kennedy I, Simeone J, Seaman JJ, Knight RD, Mellars K, Heffernan M, Reitsma DJ. Pamidronate reduces skeletal morbidity in women with advanced breast cancer and lytic bone lesions: A randomized, placebo-controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 17: 846-854, 1999
- 296.Hultborn R, Gundersen S, Ryden S, Holmberg E, Carstensen J, Wallgren UB, Killany S, Andreassen L, Carlsson G, Fahl N, Hatschek T, Sommer HH, Hessman Y, Hornmark-Stenstam B, Johnsborg S, Klepp R, Laino R, Niklasson LG, Rudenstam CM, Sundbeck A, Soderberg M, Tejler G. Efficacy of pamidronate in breast cancer with bone metastases: a randomized, double-blind placebo-controlled multicenter study. Anticancer Res 19: 3383– 3391, 1999
- 297. Tripathy D, Lichinitzer M, Lazarev A, MacLachlan SA, Apffelstaedt J, Budde M, Bergstrom B. Oral ibandronate for the treatment of metastatic bone disease in breast cancer: efficacy and safety results from a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Ann Oncol 15: 743-50, 2004
- 298.Kohno N, Aogi K, Minami H, Nakamura S, Asaga T, Iino Y, Watanabe T, Goessl C, Ohashi Y Takashima S. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial of zoledronic acid in the prevention of skeletal complications in Japanese women with bone metastases from breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 22: 14S, 2004
- 299.Rosen LS, Gordon DH, Dugan W Jr, Major P, Eisenberg PD, Provencher L, Kaminski M, Simeone J, Seaman J, Chen BL, Coleman RE. Zoledronic acid is superior to pamidronate for the treatment of bone metastases in breast carcinoma patients with at least one osteolytic lesion. Cancer 100: 36-43, 2004
- 300.Pavlakis N, Stockler M. Bisphosphonates for breast cancer. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 1: CD003474, 2002
- 301.Rosen L S, Gordon D H, Dugan W Jr, Major P, Eisenberg PD, Provencher L, Kaminski M, Simeone J, Seaman J, Chen BL, Coleman RE. Zoledronic acid is superior to pamidronate for the treatment of bone metastases in breast carcinoma patients with at least one osteolytic lesion. Cancer 100: 36–43, 2004
- 302.van Holten-Verzantvoort AT, Hermans J, Beex LV, Blijham G, Cleton FJ, van Eck-Smit BC, Sleeboom HP, Papapoulos SE. Does supportive pamidronate treatment prevent or delay the first manifestation of bone metastases in breast cancer patients? Eur J Cancer. 32: 450-454, 1996
- 303.Kanis JA, Powles T, Paterson AH, McCloskey EV, Ashley S. Clodronate decreases the frequency of skeletal metastases in women with breast cancer. Bone. 19: 663-667, 1996
- 304.Mardiak J, Bohunicky L, Chovanec J, Salek T, Koza I. Adjuvant clodronate therapy in patients with locally advanced breast cancer—long-term results of a double blind randomized trial. Slovak Clodronate Collaborative Group. Neoplasma. 47: 177-180, 2000
- 305.Diel IJ, Solomayer EF, Costa SD, Gollan C, Goerner R, Wallwiener D, Kaufmann M, Bastert G. Reduction in new metastases in breast cancer with adjuvant clodronate treatment. N Engl J Med 339: 357- 363, 1998
- 306.Diel IJ, Solomayer EF, Gollan C: Bisphosphonates in the reduction of metastases in breast cancer-Extended follow-up results. ASCO Annual Meeting, abstr 314, 2000
- 307.Jaschke A, Bastert G, Solomayer EF, Costa S, Schuetz F, Diel IJ. Adjuvant clodronate treatment improves the overall survival of primary breast cancer patients with micrometastases to bone marrow -- a longtime follow-up. J Clin Oncol 22: 14S, 2004
- 308.Saarto T, Blomqvist C, Virkkunen P, Elomaa I. Adjuvant clodronate treatment does not reduce skeletal metastases in node-positive breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 19: 10-17, 2001
- 309.Saarto T, Vehmanen L, Virkkunen P, Blomqvist C. Ten-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial of adjuvant clodronate treatment in node-positive breast cancer patients. Acta Oncol 43: 650-656, 2004
- 310.Powles T, Paterson S, Kanis JA, McCloskey E, Ashley S, Tidy A, Rosenqvist K, Smith I, Ottestad L, Legault S, Pajunen M, Nevantaus A, Männistö E, Suovuori A, Atula S, Nevalainen J, Pylkkänen L. Randomized, placebocontrolled trial of clodronate in patients with primary operable breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 20: 3219-3224, 2002
- 311.Delmas PD, Balena R, Confravreux E, Hardouin C, Hardy P, Bremond A. Bisphosphonate risedronate prevents bone loss in women with artificial menopause due to chemotherapy of

breast cancer: a double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 15: 955-962, 1997

- 312.Powles TJ, McCloskey E, Paterson AH, Ashley S, Tidy VA, Nevantaus A, Rosenqvist K, Kanis J. Oral clodronate and reduction in loss of bone mineral density in women with operable primary breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 90: 704-708, 1998
- 313.Gnant M, Jakesz R, Mlineritsch B. Zoledronic acid effectively counteracts cancer treatment induced bone loss (CTIBL) in premenopausal breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant endocrine treatment with goserelin plus anastrozole versus goserelin plus tamoxifen bone density subprotocol results of a randomized multicenter trial (ABCSG-12). 27th Annual San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium , abstr 6, 2004
- 314.Brufsky A, Harker G, Beck T, Carroll R, Tan-Chiu E, Seidler C, Lacema L, Thomas E, Perez E. Zoledronic acid for prevention of cancer treatment induced bone loss in postmenopausal women with early breast cancer receiving adjuvant letrozole: preliminary results of the Z-FAST trial. Breast Cancer Res Treat 88 suppl 1: S233, 2004
- 315.Kannel WB, Larson M. Long-term epidemiologic prediction of coronary disease: the Framingham experience. Cardiology 82: 137-152, 1993
- 316.Carmena R, Duriez P, Fruchart JC. Atherogenic lipoprotein particles in atherosclerosis. Circulation 109 Suppl 1: III2-7, 2004
- 317.Murai A, Miyahara T, Fujimoto N, Matsuda M, Kameyama M. Lp(a) lipoprotein as a risk factor for coronary heart disease and cerebral infarction. Atherosclerosis 59: 199-204, 1986
- 318.Maher VMG, Brown BG. Lipoprotein (a) and coronary heart disease. Curr Opin Lipidol 6: 229-235, 1995
- 319.Miller GJ, Miller NE. Plasma high-density-lipoprotein concentration and development of ischaemic heart disease. Lancet 1: 16-19, 1975
- 320.Gordon DJ, Rifkind BM. High-density lipoprotein-the clinical implications of recent studies. N Engl J Med; 321: 1311-1316, 1989
- 321.Barter P, Kastelein J, Nunn A, Hobbs R. High density lipoproteins (HDLs) and atherosclerosis; the unanswered questions. Atherosclerosis 168: 195–211, 2003
- 322.Assmann G, Gotto AM Jr. HDL cholesterol and protective factors in atherosclerosis. Circulation. 109(23 Suppl 1):III8-14, 2004
- 323.Cullen P. Evidence that triglycerides are an independent coronary heart disease risk factor. Am J Cardiol 86: 943–949, 2000
- 324. Krauss RM. Atherogenicity of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins. Am J Cardiol 81: 13B–17B, 1998
- 325.Ross R. Atherosclerosis an inflammatory disease. N Engl J Med 340: 115-126, 1999
- 326. Schoen FJ, Cotran RS: Blood vessels. In: Cotran RS, Kumar V, Collins T, eds. Robbins pathologic basis of disease. 6th edition. Philadelphia, PA: WB Saunders, 493-541, 1999
- 327.Libby P, Ridker PM, Maseri A. Inflammation and atherosclerosis. Circulation 105: 1135-1143, 2002
- 328.Libby P, Egan D, Skarlatos S. Roles of infectious agents in atherosclerosis and restenosis: an assessment of the evidence and need for future research. Circulation 96: 4095-4103, 1997
- 329.Ross R. The pathogenesis of atherosclerosis: a perspective for the 1990s. Nature 362: 801-809, 1993
- 330.Long-Term Intervention with Pravastatin in Ischaemic Disease (LIPID) Study Group: Prevention of cardiovascular events and death with pravastatin in patients with coronary heart disease and a broad range of initial cholesterol levels. N Engl J Med 339: 1349–1357, 1998
- 331.Heart Protection Study Collaborative Group: MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin in 20 536 high-risk individuals: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet 360: 7–22, 2002
- 332.Wilt TJ, Bloomfield HE, MacDonald R, Nelson D, Rutks I, Ho M, Larsen G, McCall A, Pineros S, Sales A. Effectiveness of statin therapy in adults with coronary heart disease. Archives of Internal Medicine. 164: 1427-1436, 2004
- 333.Connor EB. Oestrogen and oestrogen progesterone replacement therapy and cardiovascular diseases. Am J Med 95: 405-435, 1993
- 334. Abbey M, Owen A, Suzakawa M, Roach P, Nestel PJ. Effects of menopause and hormone replacement therapy on plasma lipids, lipoproteins and LDL-receptor activity. Maturitas 33: 259-269, 1999
- 335.Gordon T, Kannel WB, Hjortland MC, McNamara PM. Menopause and coronary heart disease. The Framingham study. Ann Intern Med 89: 157-161, 1978

- 336.Hulley S, Grady D, Bush T, Furberg C, Herrington D, Riggs B, Vittinghoff E. Randomized trial of estrogen plus progestin for secondary prevention of coronary heart disease in postmenopausal women. JAMA 280: 605-613, 1998
- 337.Manson JE, Martin KA. Postmenopausal hormone-replacement therapy. N Engl J Med 345:34-40, 2001
- 338.Manson JE, Hsia J, Johnson KC, Rossouw JE, Assaf AR, Lasser NL, Trevisan M, Black HR, Heckbert SR, Detrano R, Strickland OL, Wong ND, Crouse JR, Stein E, Cushman M. Women's Health Initiative Investigators. Estrogen plus progestin and the risk of coronary heart disease. New Engl J Med. 349: 523-534, 2003
- 339.Cushman M, Legault C, Barrett-Connor E, Stefanick ML, Kessler C, Judd HL, Sakkinen PA, Tracy RP. Effect of postmenopausal hormones on inflammation-sensitive proteins: the Postmenopausal Estrogen/Progestin Interventions (PEPI) Study. Circulation 100: 717-722, 1999
- 340.Grady D, Rubin SM, Petitti DB, Fox CS, Black D, Ettinger B, Ernster VL, Cummings SR. Hormone therapy to prevent disease and prolong life in postmenopausal women. Ann Intern Med 117: 1016-1037, 1992
- 341.Herrington DM, Reboussin DM, Brosnihan KB, Sharp PC, Shumaker SA, Snyder TE, Furberg CD, Kowalchuk GJ, Stuckey TD, Rogers WJ, Givens DH, Waters D. Effects of estrogen replacement on the progression of coronary-artery atherosclerosis. N Engl J Med 343: 522-5229, 2000
- 342. Anderson GL, Limacher M, Assaf AR, Bassford T, Beresford SA, Black H, Bonds D, Brunner R, Brzyski R, Caan B, Chlebowski R, Curb D, Gass M, Hays J, Heiss G, Hendrix S, Howard BV, Hsia J, Hubbell A, Jackson R, Johnson KC, Judd H, Kotchen JM, Kuller L, LaCroix AZ, Lane D, Langer RD, Lasser N, Lewis CE, Manson J, Margolis K, Ockene J, O'Sullivan MJ, Phillips L, Prentice RL, Ritenbaugh C, Robbins J, Rossouw JE, Sarto G, Stefanick ML, Van Horn L, Wactawski-Wende J, Wallace R, Wassertheil-Smoller S. Women's Health Initiative Steering Committee. Effects of conjugated equine estrogen in postmenopausal women with hysterectomy: the Women's Health Initiative randomized controlled trial. JAMA 291: 1701-1712, 2004
- 343. Subramaniam S, Marar T, Devi CS. Studies on the changes in plasma lipids and lipoproteins in CMF treated breast cancer patients. Biochem Int 24: 1015-1024, 1991
- 344.Rzymowska J. Effect of cytotoxic chemotherapy on serum lipid levels in breast cancer patients. Pathobiology. 67:129-132, 1999
- 345.Gylling H, Pyrhönen S, Mäntylä E, Mäenpää H, Kangas L, Miettinen TA. Tamoxifen and toremifene lower serum cholesterol by inhibition of delta 8-cholesterol conversion to lathosterol in women with breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 13: 2900-2905, 1995
- 346.Chang J, Powles TJ, Ashley SE, Gregory RK, Tidy VA, Treleaven JG, Singh R. The effect of tamoxifen and hormone replacement therapy on serum cholesterol, bone mineral density and coagulation factors in healthy postmenopausal women participating in a randomised, controlled tamoxifen prevention study. Ann Oncol 7: 671–675, 1996
- 347.Liu CL, Yang TL. Sequential changes in serum triglyceride levels during adjuvant tamoxifen therapy in breast cancer patients and the effect of dose reduction. Breast Cancer Res Treat 79: 11-6, 2003
- 348.Ogawa Y, Murata Y, Nishioka A, Inomata T, Yoshida S. Tamoxifeninduced fatty liver in patients with breast cancer. Lancet 351: 725, 1998
- 349. Cushman M, Costantino JP, Tracy RP, Song K, Buckley L, Roberts JD, Krag DN. Tamoxifen and cardiac risk factors in healthy women: suggestion of an anti-inflammatory effect. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 21: 255-261, 2001
- 350.McDonald CC, Stewart HJ. Fatal myocardial infarction in the Scottish adjuvant tamoxifen trial. The Scottish Breast Cancer Committee. BMJ 303: 435-437, 1991
- 351.Rutqvist LE, Mattsson A. Cardiac and thromboembolic morbidity among postmenopausal women with early-stage breast cancer in a randomized trial of adjuvant tamoxifen. The Stockholm Breast Cancer Study. J Natl Cancer Inst 85: 1398-1406, 1993
- 352. Costantino JP, Kuller LH, Ives DG, Fisher B, Digman J. Coronary heart disease mortality and adjuvant tamoxifen therapy. J Natl Cancer Inst 89: 776–782, 1997
- 353.Fisher B, Costantino JP, Wickerham DL, Redmond CK, Kavanah M, Cronin WM, Vogel V, Robidoux A, Dimitrov N, Atkins J, and other National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project Investigators. Tamoxifen for prevention of breast cancer: report of the National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project P-1 Study. J Natl Cancer Inst 90: 1371–1388, 1998

- 354.Kusama M, Miyauchi K, Aoyama H, Sano M, Kimura M, Mitsuyama S, Komaki K, Doihara H. Effects of toremifene (TOR) and tamoxifen (TAM) on serum lipids in postmenopausal patients with breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 88:1-8, 2004
- 355. Joensuu H, Holli K, Oksanen H, Valavaara R. Serum lipid levels during and after adjuvant toremifene or tamoxifen therapy for breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 63: 225-234, 2000
- 356.Walsh BW, Kuller LH, Wild RA, Paul S, Farmer M, Lawrence JB, Shah AS, Anderson PW. Effects of raloxifene on serum lipids and coagulation factors in healthy postmenopausal women. JAMA 279: 1445-1451, 1998
- 357.Barrett-Connor E, Grady D, Sashegyi A, Anderson PW, Cox DA, Hoszowski K, Rautaharju P, Harper KD. Raloxifene and cardiovascular events in osteoporotic postmenopausal women: four-year results from the MORE (Multiple Outcomes of Raloxifene Evaluation) randomized trial. JAMA 287: 847-857, 2002
- 358.Dewar J, Nabholtz JM, Bonneterre J, Buzdar AU. The effect of anastrozole ('Arimidex') on serum lipids: a randomized comparison of anastrozole (AN) vs. tamoxifen (TAM) in postmenopausal women with advanced breast cancer. Eur J Cancer 37 suppl 5: 5, 2001
- 359.Sawada S, Sato K. Effect of anastrozole and tamoxifen on serum lipid levels in Japanese postmenopausal women with early breast cancer. 26th Annual San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, Abstract 143, 2003
- 360. Harper-Wynne C, Ross G, Sacks N, Salter J, Nasiri N, Iqbal J, A'Hern R, Dowsett M. Effects of the aromatase inhibitor letrozole on normal breast epithelial cell proliferation and metabolic indices in postmenopausal women. A pilot study for breast cancer prevention. Cancer Epid Biomarkers & Prevention 11: 614-621, 2002
- 361.Elisaf MS, Bairaktari ET, Nicolaides C, Kakaidi B, Tzallas CS, Katsaraki A, Pavlidis NA. Effect of letrozole on the lipid profile in postmenopausal women with breast cancer. Eur J Cancer 37: 1510-1513, 2001
- 362. Atalay G, Dirix L, Biganzoli L, BeexL, Nooij M, Cameron D, Lohrisch C, Cufer T, Lobelle JP, Mattiaci MR, Piccart M, Paridaens R. The effect of exemestane on serum lipid profile in postmenopausal women with metastatic breast cancer: a companion study to EORTC Trial 10951. Randomized phase II study in first line hormonal treatment for metastatic breast cancer with exemestane or tamoxifen in postmenopausal patients. Ann Oncol 15: 211-217, 2004
- 363.Kataja V, Hietanen P, Joensuu H, Ala-Luhtala T, Asola R, Kokko R, Korhonen T, Holli K. The effects of adjuvant anastrozole, exemestane, tamoxifen, and toremifene on serum lipids in postmenopausal women with breast cancer - a randomised study. 25th San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium, Abstract 634, 2002
- 364. Risteli J, Elomaa I, Niemi S, Novamo A, Risteli L. Radioimmunoassay for the pyridoline cross-linked carboxy-terminal telopeptide of type I collagen: a new serum marker of bone collagen degradation. Clin Chem 39: 635-640, 1993
- 365.Friedewald WT, Levy RI, Fredrickson DS. Estimation of the concentration of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol in plasma, without use of the preparative ultracentrifuge. Clin Chem 18: 499-502, 1972
- 366.Harris S, Dawson HB. Rates of change in bone mineral density of the spine, heel, femoral neck and radius in healthy postmenopausal women. Bone Miner 17: 87-95, 1992
- 367. Kanis JA: Osteoporosis. Oxford, United Kingdom, Blackwell Science, 1994
- 368.Filipponi P, Cristallini S, Policani G, Schifini MF, Casciari C, Garinei P. Intermittent versus continuous clodronate administration in postmenopausal women with low bone mass. Bone. 26:269-274, 2000
- 369.Pentikäinen PJ, Elomaa I, Nurmi AK, Kärkkäinen S. Pharmacokinetics of clodronate in patients with metastatic breast cancer. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther Toxicol 27: 222-228, 1989
- 370. Haderslev KV, Tjellesen L, Sorensen HA, Staun M. Effect of cyclical intravenous clodronate therapy on bone mineral density and markers of bone turnover in patients receiving home parenteral nutrition. Am J Clin Nutrition 76: 482-488, 2002
- 371.Sassi ML, Eriksen H, Risteli L, Niemi S, Mansell J, Gowen M, Risteli J. Immunochemical characterization of assay for carboxy-terminal telopeptide of human type I collagen: loss of antigenicity by treatment with cathepsin K. Bone 26: 367-373, 2000
- 372. Feldmann S, Minne HW, Parvizi S, Pfeifer M, Lempert UG, Bauss F, Ziegler R. Antiestrogen and antiandrogen administration reduce bone mass in the rat. Bone & Mineral 7: 245-254, 1989
- 373. Sibonga JD, Evans GL, Hauck ER, Bell NH, Turner RT. Ovarian status influences the skeletal effects of tamoxifen in adult rats. Breast Cancer Res Treat 41: 71-79, 1996